## 

PB239970



# ASSESSMENT OF THE POTENTIAL OF CLEAN FUELS AND ENERGY TECHNOLOGY

BATTELLE COLUMBUS LABS., OHIO

FEB 1974



U.S. Department of Commerce National Technical Information Service

## One Source. One Search. One Solution.





## **Providing Permanent, Easy Access to U.S. Government Information**

National Technical Information Service is the nation's largest repository and disseminator of governmentinitiated scientific, technical, engineering, and related business information. The NTIS collection includes almost 3,000,000 information products in a variety of formats: electronic download, online access, CD-ROM, magnetic tape, diskette, multimedia, microfiche and paper.





#### Search the NTIS Database from 1990 forward

NTIS has upgraded its bibliographic database system and has made all entries since 1990 searchable on **www.ntis.gov.** You now have access to information on more than 600,000 government research information products from this web site.

#### Link to Full Text Documents at Government Web Sites

Because many Government agencies have their most recent reports available on their own web site, we have added links directly to these reports. When available, you will see a link on the right side of the bibliographic screen.

#### **Download Publications (1997 - Present)**

NTIS can now provides the full text of reports as downloadable PDF files. This means that when an agency stops maintaining a report on the web, NTIS will offer a downloadable version. There is a nominal fee for each download for most publications.

For more information visit our website:

www.ntis.gov



U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE Technology Administration National Technical Information Service Springfield, VA 22161

EPA-600/2-74-001 February 1974 PB239970



#### ASSESSMENT OF THE POTENTIAL OF CLEAN FUELS

AND ENERGY TECHNOLOGY

By

Elton Hall Paul Choi Edward Kropp

Contract No. 68-01-2114 Program Element 1AB013 Roap/Task PEMP 26

Project Officer

James C. Johnson Air Technology Branch U.S. Environmental Protection Agency Washington, DC 20460

Prepared for

OFFICE OF RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT U.S. ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY WASHINGTON, DC 20460

#### ABSTRACT

The objectives of this study are: (1) to assess the potential of fuel cleaning, fuel conversion and emission control technologies, in conjunction with the use of naturally clean fuels, to reduce air emissions from fuel/energy processes sufficiently to maintain ambient air quality in the face of increasing fuel use between now and the year 2000, and (2) to recommend research and development priorities which will enhance the probability of successful fulfillment of the dual national goals of an adequate energy supply and clean air.

The assessment includes three phases: (1) calculation of total emissions and effluents produced by fuel-burning systems to the year 2000 according to three different scenarios, (2) analysis of the impact of emissions on ambient air quality, and (3) development of an overall index for comparison of the potential usefulness of the energy technologies under consideration.

The results show that energy technologies must be developed and implemented as rapidly as possible to maximize the use of domestic fuels, principally coal, and reduce our dependence on imported oil. Research and development priorities for various energy technologies were developed. The disproportionate impact of emissions from small sources on ambient air quality is demonstrated and recommendations pursuant to this problem are presented.

ii

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
CONCLUSIONS	1
RECOMMENDATIONS OF TECHNOLOGY RESEARCH PRIORITIES	4
INTRODUCTION	8
PROJECTED TOTAL EMISSIONS FROM FUEL COMBUSTION IN STATIONARY SOURCES	12
Scenario 1. Assumed Application of Energy Technologies, Preliminary Projection	13
Technology	36 43
ESTIMATION OF THE IMPACT OF PROJECTED EMISSIONS ON AMBIENT AIR QUALITY	57
Approach	57
Characteristics of the Indianapolis AQCR	57
Effects of Fuel Switching on Ambient Air Quality Discussion of Results	62 67
TECHNOLOGY ASSESSMENT	71
ApporachAssessment CriteriaTechnology EvaluationTechnology RatingAggregation of Technology RatingsDiscussion of the Technology Assessment	71 71 73 79 89 92
OFTIMUM TECHNOLOGY UTILIZATION	95
REFERENCES	98
APPENDIX A	
DATA TABLES FOR SELECTED MODULES	100
APPENDIX B	
CALCULATION OF PREDICTED AMBIENT AIR QUALITY FOR THE	

#### LIST OF TABLES

			<u>P</u>	age
Table	1.	Projection of Clean Gaseous Fuel Supply		15
Table	2.	Projection of Clean Petroleum Fuel Supply		17
Table	3.	Projection of Clean Coal Fuel Supply	,	19
Table	4.	Preliminary Technology Availability Projections	•	21
Table	5.	Fuel Utilization Projection for Residential and Commercial Sector	•	23
Table	6.	Fuel Utilization Projection for Industrial Sector	•	24
Table	7.	Fuel Utilization Projection for Electrical Sector	•	25
Table	8.	Modules Comprising Fuel/Technology Systems	•	27
Table	9.	Unit Emissions of Individual Modules	•	29
Table	10.	Total Emissions for Systems in the Residential/ Commercial Sector, Scenario 1	•	31
Table	11.	Total Emissions for Systems in the Industrial Sector, Scenario 1	•	32
Table	12.	Total Emissions for Systems in the Electrical Sector, Scenario 1	•	33
Table	13.	Summary of Total Emissions for each Sector and Total Emissions for All Sectors, Scenario 1	•	35
Table	14.	Total Emissions for Residential/Commercial Sector, Scenario 2	•	<b>3</b> 7
Table	15.	Total Emissions for Industrial Sector, Scenario 2	•	38
Table	16.	Total Emissions for Electrical Sector, Scenario 2	•	39
Table	17.	Summary of Total Emissions for each Sector and Total Emissions for All Sectors, Scenario 2	•	41
Table	18.	Comparison of Total Emissions for Scenario l and Scenario 2	•	42
Table	19.	Fuel Utilization Projection for Residential and Commercial Sector	•	45
Table	20.	Fuel Utilization Projection for Industrial Sector	•	46

#### LIST OF TABLES (Continued)

	Page
Table 21.	Fuel Utilization Projection for Electrical Sector 47
Table 22.	Modules Comprising Fuel/Technology Systems 48
Table 23.	Total Emissions for Systems in the Residential/ Commercial Sector, Scenario 3
Table 24.	Total Emissions for Systems in the Industrial Sector, Scenario 3
Table 25.	Total Emissions for Systems in the Electrical Sector, Scenario 3
Table 26.	Summary of Total Emissions for each Sector and Total Emissions for All Sectors, Scenario 3
Table 27.	Comparison of Total Emissions for Scenario 1 and Scenario 3
Teble 28.	Summary of Sources in Indianapolis AQCR-"Clean Fuels" Run, 1971
Table 29.	Comparison of Point Source and Area Source Contribution to Ambient Air Quality (AAQ) 63
Table 30.	Characteristics of Utility Plants in Indianapolis AQCR
Teble 31.	Summary of Predicted Ambient Air Quality (Indianapolis AQCR)
Table 32.	Energy Technology Evaluation Matrix
Table 33.	Energy Technology Rating Matrix

-

.

#### LIST OF FIGURES

Page

Figure	1.	Generalized Technology Rating Function	79
Figure	2.	Technology Rating Function for Air Emissions	80
Figure	3.	Technology Rating Function for Technology Availability	82
Figure	4.	Technology Rating Function for Fuel Availability	83
Figure	5.	Technology Rating Function for Market Applicability	84
Figure	6.	Technology Rating Function for Capital Costs	86
Figure	7.	Technology Rating Function for Operating Costs	86
Figure	8.	Technology Rating Function for Efficiency	87
Figure	9.	Technology Rating Function for Probability of Successful Development	88

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Many individuals contributed their advice and assistance to this study. In particular, the Project Officer, Mr. James C. Johnson, and Dr. Arnold J. Goldberg, Mr. Richard E. Harrington, and Dr. D. Bruce Henschel all of EPA, deserve mention.

The contributions of Mr. Paul Spaite, consultant to Battelle-Columbus, to the technology assessment and in review of the drafts is gratefully acknowledged.

Several staff members at Battelle-Columbus also contributed to this study, including: G. R. Smithson, Jr., R. B. Engdahl, P. R. Sticksel, and K. S. Murthy.

#### CONCLUSIONS

The major results of this study may be summarized as follows.

(1) The basic fuel supply/demand forecasts of Dupree and West<sup>(1)</sup> were combined with a clean-fuel supply projection and a preliminary technology availability projection to develop a fuel utilization matrix. This matrix shows that there is expected to be a shortage of clean fuel and available energy technology resulting in the need to burn some dirty fuel without control in 1975 and 1980. The Dupree and West forecasts include large quantities of imported petroleum and gaseous fuels. Energy technologies must be developed and implemented as rapidly as possible to minimize this dependence on foreign fuel supply by maximizing the use of demestic fuel, princiaplly coal.

(2) The total emissions to be expected from the combustion of the projected quantities of fuel were calculated. The results show that, with the preliminary technology projection, about 29 million tons of SO, will be emitted in 1975, 18 million tons or 37 percent less in 1980, and 20 million tons in 2000. The reduction observed by 1980 and the moderate increase to the year 2000, in spite of a large increase in the fuel consumption projected during the period, are due to the assumed application of control technology. The effect of the applied technology in reducing emissions of SO<sub>2</sub> was estimated by repeating the calculation assuming no applied control technology. The observed reduction in SO, emissions was 4.5 million tons in 1975, 19 million tons in 1980, 29 million tons in 1985, and 46 million tons in 2000. The total NO, emissions were shown to rise steadily throughout the period--18 million tons in 1975 to 27 million tons in 2000--reflecting the increase in fuel consumption and the lack of available NO, control technology. The total particulate emissions are small--2.3 to 4.7 million tons from 1975 to 2000--compared with SO2 and NO. This results from the assumption of 99 percent collection efficiency for particulates. The technology is available for achieving this efficiency but it is not universally practiced at this time. The estimates of particulate emissions do not include fine particulates.

The potential impact of the total SO2 emissions on ambient (3) air quality was estimated by means of a model study of the Indianapolis Air Quality Control Region. The results indicate that, for Scenario 1 (allocation of clean fuel to small-source sectors), the maximum contribution to SO<sub>2</sub> concentrations from fuel combustion sources decreases from 1975 to 1980 because of the projected increase in the application of stack gas cleaning, then rises to slightly above the secondary standard by the year 2000 because of the projected increase in overall fuel use. For Scenario 3 (some dirty fuel burned in small-source sectors), the same trend occurs but the values are more than twice the Scenario 1 values in each year. This result reflects the disproportionate influence of small sources on ambient air quality. It should be noted that the result is merely an estimation of the impact to be expected for that AQCR given the projected growth in fuel consumption and available control technology. (4) An assessment was made of the potential of energy

technologies to contribute to the solution of the energy/environment problems. Each of ten technologies was evaluated with respect to six assessment criteria: residual emissions, availability, applicability, cost, energy efficiency, and probability of successful development. The final assessment yielded the following ranked order of technologies:

#### Highest rated group

Stack gas cleaning, throwaway Physical coal cleaning

Stack gas cleaning, by-product

#### Second group

Residual oil desulfurization

High-pressure fluidized-bed combustion of coal

Chemically-active fluidized-bed combustion of oil

#### Third group

Chemical coal cleaning

#### Fourth group

Coal gasification, low Btu Coal refining (liquefaction) Coal gasification, high Btu (5) Recommendations of technology research and development were made based on the needs identified in this study and the technology assessment performed.

.

.

,

#### RECOMMENDATIONS OF TECHNOLOGY RESEARCH PRIORITIES

The recommendations which follow were developed from the assessment of technologies which are in competition for the market for systems which are capable of utilizing coal or residual oil with minimum environmental impact. It should be noted that the assessment was based mainly on factors relating to overall characteristics of the technologies and detailed assessment of problems to be solved to perfect each technology was not made. The ratings are based in large part on what the technologies could contribute if the needed development is successful. Also they did not take into account other factors, e.g., processes for production of high Btu gas from coal are the only source of gas to supplement dwindling supply of domestic gas supplies which are essential for use in homes and commercial applications. Further, it does not consider that while optimistic assumptions relative to future availability suggest that most air pollutants can be kept under control without maximum development of all technologies, this can be achieved only if we have access to increasing supplies of imported oil and gas. The undesirability of heavy dependence on foreign fuel sources suggests that all technology with promise for utilizing coal with minimum environmental impact should be developed as rapidly as possible. Finally, it should be noted that advanced technologies such as fuel cells, use of solar energy and the like were not considered. Despite these limitations it is felt that the striking differences in the ranking suggest that certain activities are of outstanding importance from the standpoint of air pollution control. The following list defines priorities for further development of the technologies which have been assessed. The general recommendations are in order of priority. Specific projects which are suggested under each recommended area of R&D represent work felt to be of considerable importance but they cannot be taken to represent highest priority recommendations in that no comprehensive analysis of the relative merits of individual projects was made.

The significance of emissions from small sources is demonstrated in the body of the report by the calculations of predicted ambient air quality. This problem must be attacked in two ways:

- Maximize the allocation of clean fuels to small sources. This solution is addressed in Recommendations 1. 2 and 8.
- Accelerate the development of energy technologies applicable to small- and intermediate-size sources. This solution is addressed in Recommendations 3, 6, 7 and 8.
- (1) Detailed analysis of current and projected clean fuels distribution and constraints on fuel switching flexibility to identify ways to maximize the allocation as clean fuels to small sources
  - (a) Identify important misplaced blocks of clean fuel
  - (b) Identify barriers to fuel switching such as longterm fuel supply contracts, outright ownership of fuels, availability of replacement fuels, and availability of clean fuel supply network.
- (2) Stack gas cleaning for utilities and industrial sources of SO<sub>X</sub> to maximize the use of domestic high sulfur fuel and free clean fuel for use in small sources
  - (a) Engineering evaluation of sludge disposal methods (demonstration desirable)
  - (b) Engineering evaluation of the reliability of the eleven lime/limestone systems on-stream or coming on-stream prior to July, 1974
  - (c) Demonstrations on industrial sources
- (3) Fluidized-bed combustion
  - (a) Developmental studies on presently identified critical problems in fluidized combustion of coal, including solids handling, minimization of attrition and elutriation of bad materials, maximizing combustion efficiency and sorbant utilization, and cleaning of hot gases to minimize turbine damage in combined cycle application.

- (b) Demonstration of fluidized-bed combustion of high-sulfur residues. Coal cleaning and coal gasification/liquefaction processes result in combustible, high-sulfur residues which could be burned in a fluidized-bed combustor. A number of stack gas cleaning methods may be applied because of relatively high concentration of SO<sub>2</sub>. This approach would reclaim the fuel value of the residues while eliminating the residue disposal problems.
- (c) Chemically-active fluidized bed refinery demonstration. A refinery generates significant quantities of "dirty" fuel which could be burned on-site in a chemicall-active fluidized bed to provide needed energy to the refinery.
- (d) Chemically-active fluidized bed lime kiln (once through) demonstration. Energy for lime kiln operation could be derived from residual oil burned in a chemically-active fluidized bed. The lime bed would not be recycled but would be simply included in the product mix.
- (4) Control technology for  $NO_x$ . Adequate means for controlling emissions of  $NO_x$  are not available. This important area must be emphasized.
  - (a) Development of coal firing techniques and combustion modifications to minimize NO<sub>x</sub> emissions
  - (b) Development of techniques for minimizing the conversion of fuel nitrogen
- (5) Combined firing of prepared municipal refuse and pulverized coal. Although this approach was not considered in the current study, it has potential for providing an additional supply of energy with reduced emissions at relatively low cost while eliminating the solid waste disposal problem. The application of this practice should be accelerated as rapidly as possible.
  - (a) Engineering study of means of adapting various types of existing boilers to combined firing
  - (b) Supplement St. Louis study to develop optimum refuse preparation techniques
  - (c) Studies of high-temperature corrosion by gases from refuse/coal firing

- (6) Chemical cleaning of coal
  - (a) Development of chemical processes capable of removing all or part of the organic sulfur contained in the coal
  - (b) Development of chemical processes capable of removing all or part of the coal-bound nitrogen
- (7) High Btu (pipeline) gas from coal
  - (a) Development of systems for feeding coal into pressurized systems
  - (b) Development of environmentally acceptable methods of char combustion (see fluidized-bed topics)
- (8) Low Btu gas from coal
  - (a) Demonstration of low Btu gasifiers on industrial plants now using low sulfur fuel. This application would free large amounts of natural gas and fuel oil for use in the residential/commercial sector.
  - (b) Development of low Btu gas cleaning systems suitable for industrial applications

#### INTRODUCTION

The United States is faced with the need to satisfy a rapidly rising demand for energy. This demand must be met through the year 2000 by increased use of fossil fuels supplemented by the anticipated growth in electric power production by nuclear-fission generating facilities. Advanced energy sources such as solar energy conversion, nuclear fusion, geothermal, magnetohydrohynamics, and fuel cells are not expected to contribute a significant fraction of the total energy supply through the year 2000.

Consideration must be given also to the potential for added environmental damage inherent in the increased use of fossil fuels to satisfy our energy requirements. Methods to maximize the use of coal in environmentally sound ways must be developed to prevent excessive dependence on foreign sources of clean-burning, petroleum-based fuels. The United States Environmental Protection Agency, other government agencies, and certain industries have a number of research and development efforts in progress which are directed toward minimizing the pollutant emissions associated with the conversion of fossil fuels to useful energy. These efforts fall into three categories: fuel cleaning processes, fuel conversion processes, and emission control techniques. The objectives of this study are: (1) to assess the potential of these developmental technologies, in conjunction with the use of naturally clean fuels, to reduce air emissions from fuel/energy processes sufficiently to maintain ambient air quality in the face of increasing fuel use between now and the year 2000, and (2) to recommend research and development priorities which will enhance the probability of successful fulfillment of the dual national goals of an adequate energy supply and clean air.

> The technologies specifically considered in this study are: Fuel cleaning

- (1) Physical coal cleaning
- (2) Chemical coal cleaning
- (3) Resid desulfurization

Fuel conversion

- (4) Coal refining
- (5) Coal gasification, low Btu
- (6) Coal and oil gasification, high Btu

Emission control technologies

- (7) Stack gas cleaning, throwaway
- (8) Stack gas cleaning, by-product
- (9) Fluidized-bed combustion of coal
- (10) Chemically active fluidized-bed combutsion of oil.

These technologies, all directed toward the production of energy with reduced air emissions, are referred to collectively as energy technologies throughout this report.

The comparison of technologies from the standpoint of their contribution to improved air quality involved three steps. First, Department of Interior estimates of future usage for fossil fuels (coal, oil, and gas) by consuming sector (residential/commercial, industrial, utility) were analyzed to determine what emissions and effluents fuel burning systems would produce, with and without control technolgoies applied, to the year 2000. Three scenarios were considered in this step. In the first all available supplies of low-sulfur fuel were assumed to be burned in the domestic, commercial, and industrial sectors and available control technologies assumed to be applied to control of utilities. Estimates for the date of availability and extent of the applicability for the control technologies were based on expert opinion. For Scenario 2 mass emissions and total effluents which would result if no controls were applied were calculated for comparison purposes. In Scenario 3 the assumptions were identical to those of Scenario 1 except that part of the high-sulfur fuel which was assumed burned in utilities, because clean fuels and control systems were not available, was assumed to be burned in nonutility systems. Because the emission factors for all "dirty" fuel burning sources tend to be similar the total amounts of emissions and effluents calculated for Scenarios 1 and 3 were not significantly different.

The second step involved analysis of impacts on ambient air quality under conditions that would show the different impact which would result when a balance of "dirty" fuel, burned without control, was burned partly in small sources with short stacks as opposed to burning the entire balance in utility boilers with tall stacks. The source inventory for the Indianapolis air quality control region was used for this comparison. The population of processes included 11 utility boilers, 19 industrial boilers burning 12,500 to 50,000 tons of coal per year, 25 industrial boilers burning less than 12,500 tons of coal per year, 7 noncombustion sources of sulfur oxides, 165 other point sources and 207 area sources. Model studies were conducted to show the impact of each class of process on selected receptors. Conditions were chosen to permit a direct comparison of air quality impact with and without fuel distribution control which would make it possible to use all dirty fuel in utilities where it would do least harm.

The third step involved development of an overall index for comparison of the potential usefulness of the control technologies under consideration. Six criteria were used for a broad comparison of the technologies. They were (1) date of availability, (2) extent of the applicability, (3) the magnitude of uncontrollable residual emissions and effluents, (4) energy efficiency for the system, (5) cost to develop and apply the technology, and (6) probability of success in development of the new technologies. The ratings were based on expert opinion and were derived using methods intended to make them as objective as possible. They are not based on detailed investigations, e.g., probability of success ratings were based on the assumption that processes under development have come to their present stage by logical means involving rational judgments by the developers so that probability of success is mainly a function of how much additional development work is necessary. Judgments were made more on the amount of data believed available than on quality of the data and investigation of specific problems yet to be solved. The intent was to consider dominant characteristics for each technology and make quantitative comparisons of those most important to definition of R&D needs.

The fourth step involved development of R&D recommendations. These were based on the estimated importance of the technologies in control of environmental pollution from energy production without excessive dependence on foreign sources of fuel.

#### PROJECTED TOTAL EMISSIONS FROM FUEL COMBUSTION IN STATIONARY SOURCES

The calculation of total emissions from fuel combustion requires a projection of fuel use, a fuel allocation assumption, a set of energy technology availability projections, and unit emission factors for each combustion process. All of the calculations in this study employ the fuel-use projections contained in the energy supply/demand forecast of the Department of the Interior by Dupree and West. (1)\* This energy forecast gives the projected consumption of energy resources by major sources and by consuming sectors for the years 1975, 1980, 1985, and 2000. The energy sources include: coal, petroleum, natural gas, nuclear power, and hydropower. The consuming sectors include: residential/commercial, industrial, transportation, electrical generation, and synthetic gas. For the purposes of this study the transportation sector was excluded since only stationary sources were considered. The inputs to the synthetic gas sector were combined with the inputs to the residential/ commercial and industrial sectors, as indicated in the Dupree and West forecast. Finally, nonfuel uses of coal, petroleum, and natural gas were excluded. The total energy forecasts used in this study thus include the fossil-fuel inputs to the residential/commercial, industrial, and electrical sectors less the nonfuel uses as denoted by Dupree and West.

The total emissions resulting from the combustion of the quantities of fuels projected depend upon the nature of the fuel consumed, the manner in which the combustion takes place, and the degree of emission control applied. A portion of the projected fuel supply can be classified as clean fuel, i.e., fuel which can be burned without need for advanced emission control. Clean fuel supplies include natural gas, low sulfur coal, and low sulfur residual oil. The remainder of the fuel to be used is referred to as dirty fuel, i.e., that which requires the application of some energy technology if ambient air quality is to be maintained.

\*References are listed on page 98.

Total emissions were calculated for three different scenarios which incorporate variations in the allocation of clean fuels and in the energy technology applied. The quantities of coal, petroleum, and natural gas consumed in each sector and, therefore, the total quantities of each fuel are identical in each scenario. The assumptions, calculations, and results pertaining to each scenario are detailed in the following sections.

#### Scenario 1. Assumed Application of Energy Technologies, Preliminary Projection

#### Fuel Allocation Assumptions

The manner in which various fuels are allocated has a bearing on the total emissions in view of the fact that, in general, different emission factors are associated with different classes of combustion sources. An optimum fuel application strategy would assign clean fuels to smaller sources, which are unable to apply advanced emission control. and provide energy technologies for large sources. The fuel allocation for Scenario 1 was based on this premise. The supply of clean fuel was arbitrarily allocated to the residential/commercial sector first, to the industrial sector next, and any residual clean fuel was assigned to the electrical sector. It may be noted that the projected clean-fuel supply, presented in the following section, is sufficient to satisfy the residential/commercial and industrial sectors through the year 2000. Thus, in Scenario 1, dirty fuels were employed, with and without applied energy technology, only in the electrical sector. In this context, cleaned coal and high Btu gas from coal or oil were included in the clean fuel supply and both are allocated to the residential/commercial and industrial sectors.

#### Clean Fuel Supply Projection

The supply of clean fuel was estimated for 1975, 1980, 1985, and 2000 based on information available to date. The clean fuel supply projected in this section includes the naturally clean fuels such as natural gas, low sulfur coal, and products of normal refinery processes (distillate fuel oil and low sulfur resid) and cleaned fuels such as cleaned coal and desulfurized resid. Synthetic gas was also included since it can be substituted for natural gas and does not require on-site utilization. Only the quantities available for fuel uses in three sectors were projected: the residential and commercial sector, the industrial sector, and the utility sector.

<u>Gaseous Fuel</u>. A gaseous fuel supply was projected according to Dupree and West, <sup>(1)</sup> and the result is shown in Table 1. The domestic supply accounted for 96 percent of the total supply in 1971. The forecast, however, indicates that by 2000 the supply will rely considerably on imports (approximately 28 percent of the total supply). Synthesis of high Btu gas from coal and oil is projected to be developed and commercialized by 1980.

<u>Petroleum</u>. Among various petroleum products, distillate and residual fuel oils were allocated to fuel utilization in the three sectors under consideration. Lighter fractions such as gasoline and jet fuels would be used for transportation, and other fractions would be used for petrochemical feedstocks, asphalt, or other nonfuel purposes.

Distillate fuel oil is a clean fuel which contains less than one percent sulfur by weight. Minerals Yearbook 1973<sup>(3)</sup> indicated that distillate fuel oil accounted for 17.5 percent of the total consumption of petroleum product in 1971. In this projection, the ratio was assumed

	Ver						
Fuel	1975	1980	1985	2000			
Domestic Natural Gas	22,600	23,000	22,500	22,900			
Domestic Synthetic Gas		700	2,000	5,500			
Total Domestic Supply	22,600	23,700	24,500	28,400			
Pipeline Imports	2,100	3,100	4,200	7,600			
LNG Imports	500	900	1,700	3,500			
Total Imports	2,600	4,000	5,900	11,100			
Total Supply	25,200	27,700	30,400	39,500			
Nonfuel and Transportation Uses	1,700	2,200	2,400	3,500			
Total Gaseous Fuel Supply	23,500	25,500	28,000	36,000			

#### TABLE 1. PROJECTION OF CLEAN GASEOUS FUEL SUPPLY(a) (Unit; 10<sup>12</sup> Btu)

(a) Source: Reference 1

.

to hold for the forthcoming years to 2000. The distillate fuel oil supply was then estimated by using Dupree and West's  $^{(1)}$  projection of total petroleum supply. The results are given in Table 2.

The low sulfur residual fuel oil (low sulfur resid) is defined as residual fuel oil containing less than 1 percent sulfur by weight. The limit of 1 percent sulfur content was restated as 0.5 percent for the 2000 projection because the projected increase in total fuel utilization will require a lower limit to maintain acceptable ambinet air quality. Such residual fuel oil is obtained either as a product of petroleum refining or by desulfurizing high sulfur residual fuel oil.

According to the study by Hittman Associates, Inc., (4) the domestic supply of low sulfur residual fuel oil was 0.17 x  $10^6$  bbl/day in 1970 and the foreign supply was  $0.9 \times 10^6$  bbl/day. The corresponding supplies of low sulfur residual fuel oil containing sulfur less than 0.5 percent were 0.04 x  $10^6$  bb1/day and 0.39 x  $10^6$  bb1/day for domestic and foreign sources, respectively. The foreign supply was mainly from South American refineries. An annual growth rate of 10 percent was estimated for the supply until 1980 and then the rate was assumed to decrease to 5 percent through 2000. Based on this information, the supply projection was made as shown in Table 2. The initial rapid increase in supply is attributed to the facts that the U.S. fuel demand for the industrial and electrical sectors will depend heavily on low sulfur resid until other fuel-cleaning or conversion technologies become commercialized; and that South American refineries are apparently willing to invest in, construct, and operate desulfurization plants. Such facilities are projected by Hittman to grow at the annual rate of 15 percent until 1980.

<u>Coal</u>. Low sulfur coal is defined as coal containing less than 1 percent sulfur by weight on dry basis. As in the case of residual oil, this definition was restated as 0.5 percent sulfur for the 2000 projection. Generally, the sulfur content of coal varies depending on the location of the coal basin and the type of coal. Hoffman, et. al.<sup>(5)</sup> conducted a survey of coal availability by sulfur content.

TABLE 2.	PROJECTION	OF	CLEAN	PETROLEUM	FUEL	SUPPLY

			Year	
	1975	1980	1985	2000
Distillate Fuel Oil,				
in 10 <sup>6</sup> bbl	1,070	1,280	1,540	2,190
in 10 <sup>12</sup> Btu	6,200 <sup>(a)</sup>	7,500	9,000	12,800
Low Sulfur Residual Fuel Oil (< 1.0% S),				
in 10 <sup>6</sup> bb1	630	1,010	1,290	
in $10^{12}$ Btu	3,800 <sup>(b)</sup>	6,100	7,700	
Low Sulfur Residual Fuel Oil ( $\leq$ 0.5% S),				
in 10 <sup>6</sup> bbl				925
in 10 <sup>12</sup> Ecu				5,500
Total Clean Petroleum Fuel Supply,		- <u>-</u>	9 <del>77</del>	
in 10 <sup>12</sup> Btu	10,000	13,600	16,700	18,300
(a) Heating value of d	listillate fu	el oil is	5,825,000	) Btu/bb

(b) Heating value of low sulfur residual fuel oil is 6,000,000 Btu/bbl.(2)

,

.

The domestic production of coal in 1971 by states is summarized in Minerals Yearbook 1971<sup>(3)</sup>. To obtain the production of low-sulfur coal for the year, the coal production of each state was reclassified into several groups based on the sulfur content according to the information obtained by Hoffman, et al.<sup>(5)</sup> From this data the ratio of low sulfur coal to total coal production was obtained to be about 0.33 in terms of heating value. The corresponding ratio for low sulfur coal containing sulfur less than 0.5 percent was about 0.17. A low sulfur coal supply was projected according to Dupree and West's<sup>(1)</sup> projection of the total coal supply by assuming that the ratios hold for the forthcoming years. The results are shown in Table 3.

A supply projection for cleanable coal was made by a similar approach. However, in this projection, the supply of coal with sulfur contents ranging between 1 and 1.5 percent (or 0.5 and 0.75 percent for the year 2000) was estimated. Such coal would yield <1 percent sulfur (or <0.5 percent sulfur) if coal cleaning methods are assumed to remove about 35 percent of sulfur in coal, a nominal effectiveness for coal cleaning. Actual sulfur removal varies greatly with coal type and with the form of sulfur present.

#### Preliminary Energy Technology Availability Projection

In calculating the total emissions to be anticipated from the projected use of fuels, it is necessary to specify how the fuels are to be utilized. For this purpose a preliminary projection was made of the availability of the various energy technologies. This preliminary projection is shown in Table 4. The projected application of each technology is given in units of  $10^{12}$  Btu. These units can be converted to equivalent electrical-generation capacity as follows: assuming a heat rate of  $10^{4}$  Btu/kwhr and a load factor of 68 percent, a 1000-MW power plant burns about 60 x  $10^{12}$  Btu/yr or, conversely, 1000 x  $10^{12}$  Btu/yr is equivalent to about 16,800 MW of electrical generation capacity. For some technologies the projections are based on published information. For others the projections

		Year				
Fuel	1975	1980	1985	2000		
Low Sulfur Coal (< 1% S, dry basis)	5,400	6,200	8,200			
Low Sulfur Coal (< 0.5% S, dry basis)				6,100		
Cleanable Coal (< 1% S, dry basis)	1,800	2,100	2,800			
Cleanable Coal (< 0.5% S, dry basis)				2,900		
	<del></del>			<u></u>		
Total Low Sulfur Coal	7,200	8,300	11,000	9,000		

TABLE 3. PROJECTION OF CLEAN COAL FUEL SUPPLY (Unit; 10<sup>12</sup>Btu)

were obtained by estimating the year of first commercial availability, the capacity which might be available in the following reference year, and finally the growth rate which might be achieved during subsequent periods of time.

The application values entered in Table 4 for gasification of coal (high Btu) were taken directly from Dupree and West after converting their energy input values to outputs by the assumed conversion efficiency of 70 percent.

Projections of the availability of flue gas scrubbing technology vary widely from source to source. The Sulfur Oxide Control Technology Assessment Panel (SOCTAP),  $^{(6)}$  the Mitre Corporation,  $^{(7)}$  and EPA's Office of Planning and Evaluation (OP and E)  $^{(8)}$  have made such projections which are summarized in the following tabulations:

	19	975	1980			
Source	Cumulative Installed Capacity, MW	Approximate Equivalent in 10 <sup>12</sup> Btu	Cumulative Installed Capacity, MW	Approximate Equivalent in 10 <sup>12</sup> Btu		
SOCTAP	10,000	600	161,000	9,700		
Mitre Corp.	15,000	<b>9</b> 00	116,000	7,000		
OP and E	25,000	1,500	45,000	2,700		

The mean between the SOCTAP and the Mitre projections for 1975 and the Mitre value for 1980 (near the mean of the other two) were chosen for the projection in Table 4. The references cited above did not include projections beyond 1980. For this projection it was assumed that the growth rate would decline between 1980 and 1985 and that the total installed capacity would be less in the year 2000 than in 1985. The rationale for this assumed growth pattern is that, in the absence of sufficient alternative energy technology, flue-gas cleaning should grow as rapidly as possible through 1980; then the growth rate may be expected to reverse with the advent of fuel conversion and alternative combustion modes. This projection is optimistic in two respects. It assumes that improved technology will be developed and introduced very rapidly. Also, it assumes that large quantities of foreign oil will be available to meet clean fuel

	·Year of 1st	Year of Comm	Proje	ected Appli	cation, 10 <sup>12</sup>	Btu
Technology	Comm-Size Plant	Availability	1975	1980	1985	2000
Coal Gasification, low Btu-Conv. Boiler	1978	1983			480	3900
Coal Gasification-High Btu	1977	1979		300 <sup>(a)</sup>	1400 <sup>(a)</sup>	5000 <sup>(a)</sup>
Coal Liquefaction	1980	1984		,	300	2500
Fluidized-Bed Combustion of Coal	1977	1983			400	3000
Flue-Gas Cleaning	1968	1975	750	7000	9000	5500
Throwaway			610	5000	6230	2800
By-Product			140	2000	2760	2700
Chemically Active Fluidized-Bed (Oil)	1977	1979		200	1000	3000
Nuclear			2560 <sup>(a)</sup>	6720 <sup>(a)</sup>	11,750 <sup>(a)</sup>	49,230 <sup>(a)</sup>

#### TABLE 4. PRELIMINARY TECHNOLOGY AVAILABILITY PROJECTIONS

(a) Dupree and West, Reference 1.

needs. If new coal-based technologies are not developed on the assumed schedule flue-gas cleaning could continue to grow until nuclear plants start to dominate in production of electrical energy. Further, even if new coal conversion technologies are developed at a very rapid rate their contribution will be small compared to projected deficits of domestic liquid fuels. Thus, the pressure to avoid over-dependence on foreign energy supplies could result in expansion of flue-gas cleaning beyond the estimated levels. The breakdown between the availability of throwaway and by-product processes for flue gas cleaning for 1975 is based on the approximate ratio (80/20) found to exist for those installations under construction or planned. For the later years the proportionate availability of by-product processes was assumed to increase, and the ratios, 70/30, 60/40, and 40/60, were chosen for 1980, 1985, and 2000, respectively.

Coal cleaning was not included in this projection. Quantities of coal cleanable to 1 percent sulfur or less were included in the clean fuels projection. Physical cleaning methods are available now for treating such quantities of coal. Similarly, desulfurized residual oil was included in the clean fuels projections.

#### Fuel Utilization Projections

The overall fuel use projected by Dupree and West<sup>(1)</sup> was combined with the fuel allocation and technology availability assumptions discussed previously to provide a matrix of projected fuel utilization. The results are presented in Tables 5, 6, and 7 for the residential/commercial, industrial, and electrical sectors, respectively. For each sector the fuel utilization is shown for type of fuel and energy technology applied (if any). The subtotals for each fuel type equal the projected fuel use for each sector as given by Dupree and West. The totals of clean fuels are equal to the totals projected in Tables 1, 2, and 3, and the extent of each applied energy technology is equal to that projected in Table 4. It should be noted that the supply of clean fuel is sufficient to meet the residential/ commercial and industrial sector demand in each time period.

## TABLE 5. FUEL UTILIZATION PROJECTION FOR RESIDENTIAL AND CONMERCIAL SECTOR<sup>(a)</sup>

	Fuel Utilization Projection, 1012 Btu				
Fue1/Technology	1975	1980	1985	2000	
<u>Natural Gas</u> (Clean Fuel)	8,660	9,480	10,060	10,800	
Petroleum					
Distillate Fuel Oil (Clean Fuel)	5,750	6,440	7,480	9,520	
Gasification, High Btu Gas	0	183	282	240	
Subtotal	5,750	6,623	7,762	9,760	
Coal					
Low Sulfur Coal (Clean Fuel)	325	300	100	0	
Gasification, High Btu Gas	0	137	658	2,400	
Subtotal	325	437	758	2,400	
Total	14,735	16,540	18,580	22,960	

Scenario 1

(a) Excludes electricity purchased and non-fuel uses.

## TABLE 6. FUEL UTILIZATION PROJECTION FOR INDUSTRIAL SECTOR (a)

Scenario	1
----------	---

E 1 /Te sha slooy	<u>Fue1</u>	Utilization	Projection, 1985	<u>1012 Btu</u> 2000	
Fuel/lechnology					
<u>Natural_Gas</u> (Clean Fuel)	11,040	11,750	12 <b>,4</b> 40	17,040	
Petroleum					
Distillate Fuel Oil (Clean Fuel)	450	1,060	1,520	3,280	
Low Sulfur Resid (Clean Fuel) - Domestic	560	530	650	/40	
Low Sulfur Resid (Clean Fuel) - Imported	2,900	2,820	3,430	3,800	
Gasification, High Btu Gas	0	217	318	260	
Subtotal	3,910	4,627	5,918	8,080	
Coal				0.070	
Low Sulfur Coal (Clean Fuel)	3,340	3,410	3,610	3,970	
Cleanable Coal (Clean Fuel)	1,110	1,140	1,210	1,330	
Gasification, High Btu Gas	0	163	742	2,600	
Subtotal	4,450	4,713	5,562	7,900	
Total	19,400	21,090	23,920	33,020	

(a) Excludes electricity purchased and non-fuel uses.

### TABLE 7. FUEL UTILIZATION PROJECTION FOR ELECTRICAL SECTOR

-----

#### Scenario 1

Fuel/Technology	Fuel Utilization Projection, 1012 Btu			
	1975	1980	1985	2000
<u> Jatural Gas</u> (Clean Fuel)	3,800	3,600	3,450	2,640
'etroleum				-
Low Sulfur Resid (Clean Fuel) - Domestic Low Sulfur Resid (Clean Fuel) - Imported Chemically Active Fluidized Bed High Sulfur Resid with Stack Gas Cleaning High Sulfur Resid without Control	40 300 0 50 3,190	450 2,300 200 350 1,700	580 3,040 1,000 2,030 0	160 800 3,080 1,000
Subtotal	3,580	5,000	6,650	5,040
loal			·	-
Low Sulfur Coal (Clean Fuel) Cleanable Coal (Clean Fuel) Fluidized-Bed Combustion Gasification, Low Btu Gas Liquefaction High Sulfur Coal with Stack Gas Cleaning	1,735 690 0 0 0	2,490 960 0 0 0	4,490 1,590 400 480 300	2,130 1,570 3,000 3,820 2,500
Limestone Scrubber MgO Scrubber High Sulfur Coal without Control	560 140 5,775	4,650 2,000 560	4,200 2,760 0	1,800 2,700
Subtotal	8,900	10,660	14,220	17,520
Total	16,280	19,260	24,320	25,200

~

-----

4

The combined clean fuel supply and energy technology is insufficient to meet the total energy demand in 1975, so that a quantity of dirty fuel is assumed to be burned without control in that year. Similarly, in 1980, a small deficit remains. However, with the assumed projections, the clean fuel supply plus the energy technology availability is sufficient to meet the demand for both 1985 and 2000 so that no dirty fuels are assumed to be consumed without control in those time periods.

#### Projected Total Emissions - Scenario 1

In calculating total emissions to be anticipated from the projected use of fuels for energy, the emissions arising from the entire fuel/energy cycle were included. Following the methodology of an earlier study carried out for the Office of Research and Development of EPA,(2) a modular approach was employed in which individual modules, consisting of extraction, transportation, conversion, or utilization phases of the fuel/energy cycle, were appropriately combined into systems characteristic of each mode of fuel utilization. The modules chosen for each system are listed in Table 8. Each fuel/technology combination included in the fuel utilization projections (Tables 5, 6, and 7) is included in Table 8 together with the corresponding chosen modules.

Some simplifying assumptions were made in order to keep the number of different systems to a manageable size. All residential/commercial sector fuels were assumed to be used for space heating. All industrial sector fuels were assumed to be used for on-site electrical generation or for steam raising. It was further assumed that the emission factors for fuels used to fire a steam raising boiler are equivalent to those associated with a steam-electric boiler. The principal exception to the fuel use assumption is the significant fraction of coal used in the industrial sector for the production of coke. There are a number of coal gasification processes under development. Only the Hygas process was included for high Btu gasification of coal and the Lurgi process was used for low Btu. Limestone scrubbing was selected for the throwaway type of stackgas-cleaning technology and the MgO process was used to represent the by-product type.

#### TABLE 8. MODULUS COMPRESING TUEL/TECHNOLOGY SYSTEMS

Scenario l

	Modules						
Fuel/Technology System	Extraction	Transport	Processing/Conversion	Transport	Utiliza: ion		
RESIDENTIAL AND CONNEPCIAL SECTOR							
Natural Cas (Clean Fuel)	Gas Well	llone	Desulfurization	Gas Pipeline	Space Heatin		
<u>Petroleum</u> Discillate Fuel Oil (Clean Fuel) Casification, High Btu Gas	011 Well 011 Well	011 Pipeline 011 Pipeline	U.S. Refinery Gasification	None Gas Pipeline	Space Heatin Space Heatin		
<u>Coal</u> Low Sulfur Coal (Clean Fuel) Gasification, High Btu Gas	Coal Mine Coal Mine	Rail Rail	None Hygas	None Gas Pipeline	Space Heatin Space Heatin		
INDUSTRIAL SECTOR							
Natural Gas (Clean Fuel)	Gas Well	None	Desulfurization	Gas Pipeline	Conv. Boiler		
Petroleum Distillate Fuel Oil (Clean Fuel) Low Sulfur Resid (Clean Fuel) Low Sulfur Resid (Clean Fuel) Gasification, High Btu Gas	Oil Well Oil Well Import Oil Well	Oil Pipeline Oil Pipeline Import Oil Pipeline	U.S. Refinery U.S. Refinery Import Gasification	None Barge Tanker Gas Pipeline	Conv. Boller Conv. Boller Conv. Boller Conv. Boller Conv. Boller		
<u>Coal</u> Low Sulfur Coal (Clean Fuel) Cleanable Coal (Clean Fuel) Gasification, High Btu Gas	Coal Mine Coal Mine • Coal Mine	Rail None Rail	None Physical Cleaning Hygas	None Rail Gas Pipeline	Conv. Beiler Conv. Beiler Conv. Boiler		
ELECTRICAL SECTOR							
Natural Gas (Clean Fuel)	Gas Well	None	Desulfurization	Gas Pipeline	Conv. Boiler		
Petroleum Low Sulfur Resid (Cleen Fuel) Low Sulfur Resid (Clean Fuel) Chem. Act. Fluidized Bed	011 Well Import Import	Oil Pipeline Import Import	U.S. Refinery Import Import	Bargs Tanker Tanker	Conv. Boiler Conv. Boiler Fluidized de		
High Sulfur Resid with Stack					Lonouseion		
Gas Cleaning	Import	Import	Import	Tanke r	Conv. Boiler Lime Scrub.		
High Sulfur Resid without Control	Import	Import	Import	Tanker	Conv. Bciler		
<u>Coal</u> Low Sulfur Coal (Clean Fuel) Cleanable Coal (Clean Fuel) Fluidized Bed Combustion	Coal Mine Coal Mine Coal Mine	Rail None Rail	None Physical Cleaning None	None Rail None	Conv. Boiler Conv. Boiler Fluidized Be		
Gasification, Low Btu Gas Liquefaction	Coal Mine Coal Mine	Rail Rail	Lurgi Gas Liquefaction	None None	Computing Conv. Boiler Conv. Boiler		
High Sulfur Coal with Stack Gas Cleaning	Coal Mine	Rail	None	None	Conv. Boiler Lime Scrub.		
High Sulfur Coal with Stack Gas Cleaning	Coal Mine	Rail	None	None	Conv. Boiler		
High Sulfur Coal without Control	Coal Mine	Rail	None	None	Conv. Boiler		

.
The emissions associated with each module were quantified first on a unit basis, i.e., in pounds per million Btu. Emissions were identified for 10 pollutants as follows.

#### Air Emissions

```
Nitrogen oxides, NO<sub>x</sub>
Sulfur dioxide, SO<sub>2</sub>
Carbon monoxide, CO
Particulate, part
Total organic material, TOMA
Water Emissions
```

\_\_\_\_\_

Suspended solids Dissolved solids

Total organic material, TOMW

#### Solid Waste

Ash

Sludge

Some of the unit emissions data were taken from the previously cited earlier work<sup>(2)</sup> and the remainder were generated as required. A summary of these data as used in the calculations is given in Table 9. The unit emissions data are given in a more detailed format in Appendix A with footnotes detailing the derivation and the control technology assumptions involved in each case. Of note in the latter context are the following points:

 Stack gas cleaning modules assume 90 percent reduction in SO<sub>2</sub> and 20 percent reduction in NO<sub>x</sub>
 Boiler modules assume 99 percent efficiency for particulate removal.

The total emissions for each fuel/technology system were obtained by summing the emissions of each pollutant from each module (Table 9) in the system to obtain the total pounds of each pollutant per million Btu input to the utilization module of the system. No weighting factors were used in this summation to reflect possible variations in the importance of emissions from one module to another. It was necessary, however, to include an efficiency correction in the calculation to properly account for the fact that, for example, more than a million Btu of coal must be produced in the coal mining module, with an attendant increase in pollutant emissions, to provide a million Btu input to a power plant, if an intermediate module

(Pounds Per Hillton Ntu)

MODIL25	EFF		ي. سر بيه بر جد بي هو به عه اي ا								
		nus	502	<u> </u>	τάνη	10HV(U)	<u>55</u> (b) -	<u>05(c)</u> -	104II(4).	ASH	scung
GAS HELL	.960	.2300	<b>n.</b> naaa	n	0.0000	. 1000	0.000	0.0000			
GAG DESILFIETZATION	1.010	0.0300	.0250	0.000	-1.0001-	<u> </u>		<u></u>		0.000	0.000
GAS PIPELINE	<b>1</b> 959	x 3046	0.0000	0.000	8.00.00	0.0000	0.0000	U + U II U U D - 0 0 0 0	1.0000	0.0000	0.070
SPACE HEATING-NAT GAS	.710	.0010	.0010	• 0150	1236	. 10.61	<u>אנייטוט</u>	0 # 0 0 0 0	<u>u</u>	0.0000	0.000
011 VELL-0N-SH32E	1.030	0.0000	.0001	0.0000	0.0000	1.0000	<b>A.</b> 0600	6 2000	9 • USUU	0.0000	1.040
OTE PERCENCE	-166-	•11 <u>4</u> 0	.0160	0.000	. 1020 -		<u> </u>		• 00 89 •••• 8 7 8 7 8 ••••	- 8.0900 - 8.0900	0.000
U.S. REFINERY-DOMESTIC	• 990	• 0 230	.1206	.0030	.0320	.0250	00000	30.00	N # UU (I U	N + 0 J U D	11.001
CRUPE OF ALLARAGISE OFL	-11-	•1750	.2610	.0300	.0170			<u> </u>		0_0000	• 007
GROUE DIL GASIFIGATION	•770	3080.	•0400	3.0000	. 0020	.0049	0.0000	. 1210	0.0000	0.00000	0.000
STRIP MINED CHAL-WEST	• 138	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	. 1750	0.0000	2400	0. 10.10	0 00000 0 0000	• มาบย 	• 11 5 12
FAIL TEANSPORT-GOAL	1.030	• 1596	.0014	.0150	. 1015	0.0000	0.0606	0 0 0 0 0	0.0000	0.0000	0.000
arade mealing-gual(12 5)	•520	•1170	1.4710	3.4930	.7750	7753					0.030
	.656	•2E00	•5500	0.0000	.1200	0014	0.0000	0.0300			0.900
CONV HUILEPHINAT GAS	.370	. 1900	.0106	.0004	-9150			<u> </u>		D+7000	25.830
rous solfin=0121 olf	.370	.7500	•3360	• 0 0 0 3	.0570	.0140	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000		0.090
CONV DOTL FF DECTRACK CA	.936	• 4613	.0114	• 0 0 1 1	.0318	.0303		0.0000		0.0000	0.070
	.370	.7900	1.0400	0.000.0	. 9500	.0103	0.0000	0.0000	0100	0.0000	0.000
	.935	.0015	.0016	.0013	.0021					- 0.00000 - 0.0000	
CHAR WILLSALOW & COAL	.370	• 9966	1.6500	.0540	.0703	.0163	1250	0.0000	+ 6190	0.00000	0.000
PHYS GLEANING OF COAL	• 840	• 1160	.0040	0.0000	.0100			<u> </u>		9.0000	0.030
CULUIZED UCH CAMA OF PESIN	.390	•1600	•4500	0.0000	.0100	.0400	8.0000	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	• 399
2010 AUTES-FINE SCHULLERSIN	• 37 0	•7090	1000.	0.0000	.0005			0.0000 0.0000	00000	3+0000	<b>U</b> • 000
JUNV PUIL 0- NO CONTROL (RESTO)	.370	•7000	3.6600	0.0000	.0500	.0101	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	13.890
LOID FED THAT-GUALTCHAR GYF	-310	+1400	•7000	0.0000			<u> </u>		U+U1UU	0.0000	0.990
SUAL BASIFILUSSII+CONV SOTLED	.259	•4300	.9300	0.0000	.0150	.1100	.0160	0.0000	0000	17+3000	0.030
HAN HUILE CAPHYS CLEANIN CUAL	• 370	1010	1.4400	.0390	.0440				• UUZU	9+8200	0.000
JUAL LIQUEFACIIONISCL REFIN)	.750	•5100	.0030	.0120	.2700	.0035	0.0000	0.0000	0 0 0 0 0 0	9.4100	0.000
OW BUILSTAND REFIN COME	•370	•5600	•7100	• 0 370	.0003		. 11250	0.0000	<b>u</b> eauuu	10.0000	0.000
JON HULLEPPLIME SCRUB (COAL)	•320	•6000	•5000	.0420	.1050	.0130	.0250	0.0000	+ U I I U	• 8316	0.030
CON RUILER+NED SCENTICONCY	• 3 50	.6000	.5000	.0420	1000			 	+0110	2.4080	27.390
OUN HOILES-NO CONTROL(COAL)	.378	.7500	4.7500	.0420	.1000	.0178	0250		+0110	2.4000	0.070
CIRIC MIKEN CONCIENSED	.946	•0005	0.0000	0.0000	.1400	<u></u>	• UCDU	<u></u>	• 0110	12.0000	0.000
OKE OVEN ( G. 95% S)	.900	.0017	.8000	.0530	-1460	1750	00000	• 17 00	0.0000	0.0000	•240
PULE 15 11140=2-21013-23 21	.700	•1350	3.05.90	. 1310	.0170	. 11161	0.0000	<u>U+UUUU</u>	0.0000	0.0000	0.000
PACE HEATING-COAL (3% S)	.500	.1170	4.4100	3.4900	.7750	. 7750		0.0000		0.0000	0.000
					•1750	•1150	0.0000	0.000	0.0000	6.9000	0.000
		<u></u>				·			·		/
a) iotai organic material - air.	· ·										15
b) Suspended solids											
c) Dissolved solids								· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			<u>/ &amp;                                   </u>
d) Total organic material - water.						······································					\$*/
									·····		<i> </i>
•											

ŗ

(say physical coal cleaning) has an efficiency less than 100 percent. The module efficiency factors used in this calculation are also given in Table 9.

The total unit basis emissions for a given system were than multiplied by the fuel quantity projected for that system (Tables 5, 6, and 7) to obtain the total quantities of pollutants produced in the extraction, transportation, processing, and utilization of the projected quantity of fuel. The resulting total pollutant quantities were than summed over all of the systems in each sector, for each year, and finally for all sectors. A computer program was written to carry out the required calculations. The results of the calculations for Scenario 1 are compiled in Tables 10, 11, 12, and 13.

The results show that, with the preliminary technology availability projection, about 29 million tons of SO2 will be produced in 1975 but that this would be reduced about 37 percent to 18 million tons by 1980, principally through the application of stack gas cleaning technology. In spite of the large increase in fuel consumption between 1980 and 2000, the  $SO_2$  emissions would rise only moderately to 20 million tons due principally to the increased availability projected for fluidized bed combustion of coal and oil, low Btu gasification of coal and coal refining (liquefaction). It should be noted that if coal used for coking had been considered in the industrial sector, rather than assuming that all of the coal is burned in boilers, the total SO<sub>2</sub> emissions would be about one million tons per year less than is shown in Tables 11 and 13. This estimate is based on a projection of  $2400 \times 10^{12}$  Btu of coal used to make coke with 50 percent of the contained sulfur retained in the coke, and ultimately in the steel mill slag, and 50 percent emitted as SO2 with the coke oven gases.

The total NO<sub>x</sub> emissions rise steadily through the 1975-2000 period reflecting the increased fuel use and the lack of any significant NO<sub>x</sub> control availability. The total particulate emissions are small compared with those of SO<sub>2</sub> because of the high particulate collection efficiency assumed for boilers. The technology for achieving such efficiency is currently available but it is not universally practiced. The stated particulate emissions do not specifically include fine particulates. Technology for fine particle control is not currently available.

TABLE 10. TOTAL EMISSIONS FOR SYSTEMS IN THE RESIDENTIAL/COMMERCIAL SECTOR, SCENARIO 1

----------

		C 11	ISSIDHS, TH	IOUSAUDS OF	TONS					
2131283	ΝΟΧ	502	CO	PAPT	TOMA 1975 —	22	DS.	TOMM	ASH	SLUDGE
NATURAL GASICLEAN FUELS	2705.53	117.21	64.95	21.65	469.43	0.00	0.00	0.80	0.00	0.0
DIST FUEL DILICIEAN FUEL)	483.00	1152.56	94.87	61.01	84.33	11.50	20244.17	29.66	0.00	20.1
GASIFICATION-OIL. HIGH STU	0.00	n.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.0.0	5.00	0.00	0.0
LOW S COALICLEAN FUEL )	22.25	239.10	569.56	137.56	125.94	45.50	0.90	0.00	1121.25	0.0
GASIFICATION-COAL, HIGH BIU	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.0
TOTAL	3210.79	1509.87	729.39	220.22	679.10	57.00	20244.17	29.66	1171.25	20.13
					1980					
NATURAL GAS(CLEAN FUEL)	2961.71	128.31	71.10	23.70	513.22	8.00	0.00	0.90	0.00	0.90
DIST FUEL OIL (CLEAN FUEL)	540.96	1290.87	106.26	68.34	94.45	12.39	22673.48	32.10	6.09	22.54
GASIFICATION-OIL, HIGH BTU	43.98	5.90	1.37	.90	•79	0.00	777.14	1.00	7.63	7.6
GASIFICATION-COAL, HIGH BTU	20.55	39.51	2+65	24.23	11h.25 .37	42.00 59.52	ч•€0 19•48	0.00	478.57	1868.B
TOTAL	3613.61	1685.29	707.13	244.13	725.19	114.40	23470.09	33.10	1521.20	1899.00
, p	······································	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •			1985			- ····	• ···	
NATURAL GAS(CLEAN FUEL)	3142.91	136.16	75.45	25,15	544.62	0.00	9.00	0.00	0.60	0.00
DIST FUEL OIL (CLEAN FUEL)	628.32	1499.33	123.42	79.37	109.71	14.95	26335.03	37.29	0.00	26.1
GASIFICATION-OIL, HIGH BTU	67.77	9.10	2.11	1.38	1.21	0.00	1197.56	1.54	11.76	11.7
LOW S COAL (GLEAN FUEL)	6.85	73.57	175.25	42.32	38.75	14.00	3.00	0.00	345.00	<b>U</b> •U
BASIFICATION-COAL, HIGH BID	222.43	189.74	12.73	115.36	1.30	245.39	93.55	ŋ.00	2293.54	8975.5
TOTAL	4068.78	1907.89	348.97	264.59	696.89	314.85	27626.15	38.93	2655.30	3013.70
	······································				2000	· · ·				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
NATUPAL GAS(CLEAN FUEL)	3374.10	146.17	81.00	27.00	584.69	0.00	4.10	0.00	0.00	0.0
DIST FUEL OIL (CLEAN FUEL)	799.68	1908.24	157.08	101.02	139.63	19.04	33517.31	47.46	0.00	37.7
GASIFICATION-OIL, HIGH BTU	57.67	7.74	1.80	1.18	1.03	0.00	1019,20	1	10.01	10.0
LUW S COAL (GLEAN FUEL)	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.00	0.0
GASIFICATION-COAL, HIGH BID	813.12	692.07	413.44	424+43	<u>. 6.55</u>	1042.75	341.26	9,90	8383+73	32/34.0
TOTAL	5044.58	2754.22	286.32	553.62	731.89	1061.79	34877.77	48.77	8393.74	32781.9

1 **~**.

EMISSIONS, THOUSANDS OF TOUS			ſ
			<u>CLIDEE</u>
NOX SO? CO PART TOMA SS US TOMA	4	д ч	25000-
1973			
	.00	9.00	0.00
NATURAL GAS(CLEAN FUEL) 5154.76 147.21 2.21 13.77 8.95 90 1584.33 2	24	0.00	1.57
0IST FUEL OIL (GLEAN FUEL) 1/6-1/ 109-03 1/7 15.69 10.15 1.12 1979.52 7	.00	0.00	1.97
LOW S RESID-DOMESTIC 203.64 510.32 1.48 75.54 14.64 0.0C 0.0C 21	75	0.00	- 0 <b>.</b> 00,
LOW S RESID-IMPORTED 1017-17 1910-02 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	.00	0.00	1.00
GASIFICATION-OIL, HIGH 910 1670 00 2757.84 115.23 235.30 26.72 509.35 3.00 19	. 37	15033.00	9.30
LOW S COAL (CLEAN FUEL) 10/060 E02-20 29.41 119.10 6.13 360.75 113.52 6	.10	3002.55	317.95
CLEANARLE COAL (LLEAN FDEL) 511.3 OUL 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.	.00	0.33	0.00
GASIFICATION-CUAL, HIGH RTO OUUD OUUD			
8615.71 5654.55 150.63 543.21 862.87 960.44 3677.37 55	.47	19032.55	321.41
101AL 1090			
1960			
	. 10	9.00	9.00
NATURAL GAS(CLEAN FUEL) 5486.27 156.58 2.35 34.11 30.05 2.12 3731.97 5	23	0.13	3.71
DIST FUEL OIL (CLEAN FUEL) 414.99 251.16 1.75 32.45 20.55 2.17 0.61 1.75 1.75	.63	0.00	1.96
LOW S RESID-DOMESTIC 194.62 312.66 1.09 14.45 9.00 1.00 0.00 21	.15	0.00	0.00
LOW S PESID-IMPORTED 989.11 1465.55 1.83 73.46 14.4 1.76 921.52 1	.19	9.05	9.05
GASIFICATION-OIL, HIGH RTU 95.67 6.96 .04 2.12 4.14 1.07 1.07 1.07 1.07 1.07 1.07 1.07 1.07	.75	15745.00	0.00
ω LOW S COAL (CLEAN FUEL) 1705.00 2415.64 117.64 241.20 27.370.50 116.59 5	.27	3093.70	326.45
N CLEANABLE COAL (CLEAN FUEL) 402.55 47.587 50.61 22.52 0.338 72.12 23.18 0	.00	569.40	2223.50
GASIFICATION-COAL, HIGH BTU BU-41 48-97 1-99 27-94			
	.27	13397.15	2564.59
TOTAL 9358-63 2882-50 198-3 904-72 1985			
FADD // 165 88 2,49 93,30 897,39 99,52 0.00 C	.00	0.00	0.00
NATUPAL GAS(CLEAN FUEL) 5608.44 107.03 201 46.53 29.89 3.04 5351.50 7	.54	0.00	5.32
DIST FUEL OIL (GLEAN FUEL) 577.66 3787.45 1.34 18.21 11.79 1.31 2297.56 8	•13	0.0	2.29
LOW S RESTD-004-STIC 7.3. 1203-07 1786-34 2.23 83.35 17.3? 0.00 0.00 25	•73	0.00	9.00
LOW S RESIDENDOLLED 125-55 10-19 -06 3-15 7-09 2-54 1350-43 1	•7 +	13.25	13.25
GASIFICATION-012, HIGH 510 1805.00 2980.78 124.54 255.41 28.88 550.52 0.06 19	• 45	15245.20	716 50
LUK S COAL (CLEAN FUEL) 427.27 874.47 32.06 129.83 6.56 393.25 123.75 6	• • • •	1273.115	+ 14 21 70
GASIFICATION-COAL, HIGH BTU 366.03 213.82 8.94 134.93 15.38 328.32 105.51 0	•00	2541.47	10121.70
	6.8	22123.29	10489.07
TOTAL 10569.13 6775.08 174.18 770.70 1014.39 1378.50 3275.68 03	• • • •		
2000			
	• 0,0	0.00	0.00
NATURAL GASICLEAN FUEL) /455.26 27.46 5.41 100.40 64.51 6.55 11547.98 16	. 35	<b>).</b> 09	11.49
DIST FUEL OIL (CLEAN FUEL) 1244-12 ///10 0-41 100-00 01 13.41 1.49 2615-80 0	. 25	0.00	2.60
LON S PESID-DOM SILC C/1./4 430.24 1.22 98.99 19.19 0.00 0.00 2*	.50	0.0	0.00
LOW S RESIDE 1900 10 102 102 10 102 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10	• 42	10.84	10.94
5ASTELCATION-UL, HUR BU 100.00 100.00 3278.03 136.95 280.88 31.76 605.42 0.00 21	. 9.3	17865.00	0.00
LOW S LUAL ILLEAN FUELT 169,66 961.19 35.24 142.70 7.31 432.25 135.22 7	.31	3597.65	590.45
<u>CLEANAMLE LULAN FULL</u> CALIFORNIA HIGH BILL 1282.58 749.22 31.33 472.80 53.90 1150.45 369.70	.00	9082.38	35466.97
CADILICATION-COMPT UTON OLO TEOCONO TEOCONO			

<del>\_\_\_\_</del> ,

----

TABLE 12. TOTAL ENISSIONS FOR SYSTEMS IN THE ELECTRICAL SECTOR, SCENARIO 1

SYSTEMS		۲۰۰۰. د مدر مدر هم هم هم هم هم هم هم هم هم ا								
	210.4	502	CO	PART	τονιλ	55	<u>ns</u>	T O''W	15H	รเมาระ
						1975				
NATUPAL GASIGLEAN FUEL)	1774.28	506.35	455.44	484.18	531.68	486.08	455.69	655.68	455.68	455.8
LOW S FESTO-DOMESTIC	14.63	23.44	.28	1.29	.92	.23	141.60	.70	20	
LOW S RESTD-THRAFTED	105.22	156.24	.20	7.81	1.51	0.00	3.00	2.25	0.00	n. r
CHEM ACTIVE FLUIDIZED BED	n.a.n	n.no	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	
HIGH S RESID-LIMESTONE SCRUB	17.54	. 9.19	•03	.06	.25	0.00	0.00	.33	0.00	345.0
HTGH S RESID-NO CONTROL	1118.89	5840.25	2.07	83.10	16.11	0.00	0.00	23.92	9.09	<b>N</b> • (
LOH 5 COAL (CLEAN FUEL)	967.50	1432.59	59.86	122.75	13.99	264.59	n.co	9.54	7807.50	0.1
CLEANABLE COAL (CLEAN FUEL)	243.65	498.66	18.28	74.03	3.90	224.25	70.57	3.90	1366.45	197.9
FLUIDIZED RED COMBUSTION-COAL	<u></u>	0.00	α.αα	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.0
GASIFICATION-COAL, LOW BTU	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.09	0.00	0.00	00.0	0.01	0.1
LIQUEFACTION-COAL	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.0
HIGH S COAL-LIMESTONE SCRUB	173.66	140.39	15.96	67.62	3.64	161.00	50.40	3.08	672.20	7711.2
HIGH S COAL-MGO SCRUB	43.41	35.10	3,99	16.90	• 91	40.25	12.60	.77	169.00	16.9
HIGH S COAL-NO CONTROL	2223.95	13719.67	154.59	697.33	37.54	1668.31	519.75	31.76	34659.00	693.0
TOTAL	5582.80	22361.89	721.71	1555.08	610.24	2836.76	1250.60	531.88	46610.97	0440 (
		22302113		12220000	010024	2000-10	12.20.00	231.130	42011433	34130
NATURAL GASICLEAN FUELS	1680.00		1.79 1.9	150 7 <b>0</b>	607 70	460 E0	134 70	. 74 70		
NATURAL GASTULEAN FUEL)	1680.90	479.70	432.42	458.70	503.70	460.50	431.70	431.70	431.79	431.
LOW S RESTRETAROPTED	105.25	263.71	3.18	14.37	10.34	3.15	1592.95	7.89	2.26	3.
CHEM ACTIVE FILIDIZED BED	16.16	1197 004	17	99.91	11.01		0.00	17.25	<u>0.00</u>	
HIGH S PESID-LIMESTONE SCRUB	122.76	64.33	.23	1.46	4.01	0.00	0.00	1.50	300.00	2646
HIGH S RESID-NO CONTROL	596.27	3112.36	1.10	44.28	A.58	0.00	0.00	12.75	0.00	24171
LOW S COAL (CLEAN FUEL)	1245.00	2055.99	85.90	176.17	19.92	379.72	0.00	13.69	11205.00	0.
CLEANABLE COAL (CLEAN FUEL)	338.99	693.79	25.44	103.00	5.28	312.00	99.18	5.28	2596.80	274.
FLUIDIZED BED COMBUSTION-COAL	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	6.00	0.01	0.
GASIFICATION-COAL, LOW BTU	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.10	0.1
LIQUEFACTION-COAL	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.
HIGH S COAL-LIMESTONE SCRUB	1441.96	1165.75	132.52	551.49	30.23	1336.87	418.50	25.57	5580.00	640 30 .
HIGH S COAL-MGO SCRUB	620.20	501.40	57.00	241.50	13.00	575.00	180.00	11.00	2400.00	240.
HIGH S COAL-NO CONTROL	215.66	1330.39	15,96	67.62	3.54	161.00	50.40	3.08	3760.00	67.
TOTAL	7249.87	10910.43	755.39	1720.71	612.08	3228,26	2771.73	532.34	25875.76	67463.
		******								<del></del>
						1				

L

		EMI	SSIONS, T	HOUSANDS OF	TONS					
SYSTENS	NOX	502	CO	PART	TOMA	SS	05	אוירד	ASH	SLUDGE
						L985				
	1610 86	450 72	414-40	439.59	482.71	441.31	413.71	413.71	413.71	417.71
NATURAL GASTOLIAN FUELD	212 00	110.89	41440	18.52	13.32	4.08	2053.13	10.16	2.91	4.95
LUW S RESID-UNAESHIG	1066 28	1597.21	1.98	79.19	15.35	0.00	0.00	22,90	0.00	n.)
LUW S PESIDEIMODVIED	<u>1000+C0</u>	225-80		6.15	20.05	0.00	0.00	7.50	1500.09	9.0
UTEN & DECTO LINEETONE SEDUR	712 12	272.11	1.32	2.64	10.25	0.00	0.00	15.22	0.00	14007.0
HIGH & RESIDENC CONTROL	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.20	0.00	0.0
TOM & COALCOLEAN EVEL)	2245-00	3707.39	154.90	317.67	35.92	ER4.72	0.00	24.69	20205.00	n.)
CLEANADIE COAL (CLEAN FUEL)	561.45	1149.09	42.13	170.60	8.75	516.75	152.61	8.75	4300.95	455.3
CLUTDIZED DED COMPUSITON-COM	32.64	140.28	3.00	32.30	0.00	110.00	36.00	0.00	3459.09	49.0
CASTETCATION-COAL LON DIN	100.85	223.54	3.60	37.56	26.40	135.94	43.20	.48	2355.80	57.6
LASIFICATION-COAL, LOW NTO	110 56	107.23	10.35	68.84	2.04	113.75	36.00	1.65	2404.65	48.0
LIQUEFACTION-COAL	1302.62	1052.94	119.70	597.15	27.30	1207.50	378.00	23.10	5040.00	57834.1
HIGH S COAL-MCO SCRUP	855.88	691.93	78.66	333.27	17.34	793.50	249.40	15.19	3312.00	331.2
HIGH S COAL-NO CONTROL	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	J.10	5.0
								<u> </u>		774.00 7
TOTAL	8900.07	10054.16	834=80	2013.38	660.03	4107.45	(/1.15	54.1.75	42445.12	/ 3199./
							<u> </u>			
						2000				
	1232.66	351.78	317.11	376.39	369.38	337.70	316.58	316.58	315.59	315.5
NATURAL GASICLEAN FUEL)	1232.66	351.7A 93.76	<u>317.11</u> 1.13	335.3A 5.11	369.38 3.69	2000 337.70 1.12	<u>316.58</u> 565.78	316.58 2.90	316.59 .01	315.5
NATURAL GAS(CLEAN FUEL) LOW S RESID-DOMESTIC LOW S RESID-THPOPTED	1232.66 58.75 280.60	351.78 93.76 416.64	317.11 1.13 .52	336.38 5.11 20.84	369.38 3.69 4.04	2000 337.70 1.12 0.00	314.58 565.78 0.00	316.58 2.90 5.90	315.59 . • 1 0.00	315.5 1.3 0.0
NATURAL GAS(CLEAN FUEL) LOW S RESID-DOMESTIC LOW S RESID-IMPORED CHEM ACTIVE FLUTDIZED BED	1232.66 59.75 290.60 249.71	351.78 93.76 416.64 695.46	317.11 1.13 .52 2.00	336.39 5.11 20.84 19.53	369.38 3.69 4.04 61.75	2000 337.70 1.12 0.00 0.00	314.58 565.38 0.00 0.06	316.58 2.90 5.90 23.10	315.58 • 1 <u>5.00</u> 4577.00	315.5 1.3 0.0 9.9
NATURAL GAS(CLEAN FUEL) LOW S RESID-DOMESTIC LOW S RESID-IMPORED GHEM ACTIVE FLUTDIZED GED HIGH S RESID-LIMESTONE SCRUB	1232.66 59.75 280.60 248.71 350.75	351.78 93.76 416.64 695.46 183.80	317.11 1.13 .52 2.00 .65	336.38 5.11 20.84 19.63 1.30	369.38 3.69 4.04 61.75 5.95	2000 337.70 1.12 0.00 0.00 0.00	314.58 565.38 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	316.58 2.90 5.30 23.10 7.50	315.59 .90 0.00 4521.00 9.10	316.5 1.3 0.0 0,0 0,0 0,0
NATURAL GASICLEAN FUEL) LOW S RESID-DOMESTIC LOW S RESID-IMPORTED CHEM ACTIVE FLUTDIZED BED HIGH S RESID-LIMESTONE SCRUB HIGH S RESID-NO CONTROL	1232.66 59.75 290.60 249.71 350.75 0.00	351.78 93.76 416.64 695.46 183.80 0.00	317.11 1.13 .52 2.00 .65 0.00	336.38 5.11 20.84 19.63 1.30 0.00	369.38 3.69 4.04 61.75 5.05 0.09	2000 337.70 1.12 0.00 0.60 0.00 0.00	314.58 565.38 9.00 9.00 6.00 0.90	316.58 2.90 5.90 23.10 7.50 0.00	316.58 .90 6.00 4.527.09 9.09	316.5 1.3 0.0 1.0 5001.0 1.0
NATURAL GASICLEAN FUEL) LOH S RESID-DOMESTIC LOW S RESID-IMPORTED GHEM ACTIVE FLUTDIZED BED HIGH S RESID-LIMESTONE SCRUB HIGH S RESID-NO CONTROL LOW S COAL(CLEAN FUEL)	1232.66 54.75 280.60 248.71 350.75 0.00 1065.00	351.78 93.76 416.64 695.46 183.80 0.00 1759.74	317.11 1.13 .52 2.00 .65 0.00 73.48	335.39 5.11 20.84 19.53 1.30 0.00 150.70	369.38 3.69 4.04 61.75 5.05 0.00 17.04	$   \begin{array}{r}     2000 \\     \hline     337.70 \\     1.12 \\     9.00 \\     0.00 \\     0.00 \\     0.00 \\     3.00 \\     324.82 \\   \end{array} $	314.58 565.38 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	316.58 2.90 5.30 23.10 7.50 0.90 11.71	316.58 .97 .90 4677.00 1.10 .10 .10 .00 .00 .00	316.5 1.3 0.0 1.3 6.00.2 1.3 0.0
NATURAL GAS(CLEAN FUEL) LOW S RESID-DOMESTIC LOW S RESID-IMPORTED GHEM ACTIVE FLUTDIZED GFD HIGH S RESID-LIMESTONE SCRUR HIGH S RESID-ND CONTROL LOW S CALICLEAN FUEL) CLEANABLE COAL(CLEAN FUEL)	1232.66 58.75 280.60 248.71 350.75 0.00 1065.00 554.39	351.78 93.76 416.64 695.46 183.80 0.00 1755.74 1134.64	317.11 1.13 .52 2.00 .65 0.00 73.49 41.60	336.39 5.11 20.84 13.63 1.30 0.00 150.70 164.45	369.38 3.69 4.04 61.75 5.05 0.09 17.94 8.63	2000 337.70 1.12 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 324.82 510.25	314.58 565.38 0.06 0.06 6.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 1.00	316.58 2.90 5.30 23.10 7.50 0.90 11.71 9.63	315.58 .97 9.90 457.01 1.90 0.91 0.90 0.91 2525.99	316.5 1.3 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0
NATURAL GAS(CLEAN FUEL) LOH S RESID-DOMESTIC LOH S RESID-IMPORTED GHEM ACTIVE FLUTDIZED BED HIGH S RESID-LIMESTONE SCRUB HIGH S RESID-NO CONTROL LOW S COAL (CLEAN FUEL) GLEANABLE COAL (CLEAN FUEL) FLUTDIZED BED COMRUSTION-COAL	1232.66 58.75 290.60 748.71 350.75 0.00 1065.00 554.79 240.30	351.7A 93.76 416.64 695.46 183.80 0.00 1759.74 1134.64 1052.10	317.11 1.13 .52 2.00 .65 0.00 73.48 41.60 22.50	335.38 5.11 20.84 19.53 1.30 0.00 150.70 159.45 242.25	369.38 3.69 4.04 61.75 5.05 0.09 17.74 8.53 0.00	2000 337.70 1.12 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 324.82 510.25 625.00	316.58 565.38 0.06 0.06 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 1.00.57 270.00	316.58 2.90 6.30 23.10 7.50 0.00 11.71 9.63 9.00	315.59 .00 4521.00 4521.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 4245.05 2555.00	316.5 1.3 9.0 9.0 9.0 9.0 9.0 9.0 9.0 9.0
NATURAL GAS(CLEAN FUEL) LOH S RESID-DOMESTIC LOH S RESID-IHPORED GHEM ACTIVE FLUTDIZED BFD HIGH S RESID-LIMESTONE SCRUB HIGH S RESID-NO CONTROL LOW S COAL(CLEAN FUEL) CLEANABLE COAL(CLEAN FUEL) FLUIDIZED BED COMRUSTION-COAL GASIFICATION-COAL, LOW BTU	1232.66 58.75 280.60 248.71 350.75 0.00 1065.00 554.39 240.30 802.56	351.78 93.76 416.64 695.46 183.80 0.01 1759.74 1134.64 1052.10 1778.97	317.11 1.13 .52 2.00 .65 0.00 73.48 41.60 22.50 28.65	336.39 $5.11$ $20.84$ $19.63$ $1.30$ $0.00$ $150.70$ $159.45$ $242.25$ $298.91$	369.38 3.69 4.04 61.75 5.05 0.00 17.94 8.63 0.00 210.10	2000 337.70 1.12 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 324.82 511.25 625.00 1081.05	314.58 565.38 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 160.57 270.00 343.90	316.58 2.90 5.30 23.10 7.50 0.00 11.71 9.63 9.06 3.82	315.58 .00 0.00 4521.00 1.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 2545.00 2555.00 19755.20	316.5 1.3 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 4.49.5 3.63.0 4.58.4 0.0
NATURAL GAS(CLEAN FUEL) LOW S RESID-DOMESTIC LOW S RESID-IMPORED CHEM ACTIVE FLUTDIZED BED HIGH S RESID-LIMESTONE SCRUB HIGH S RESID-ND CONTROL LOW S COAL (CLEAN FUEL) FLUIDIZED BED COMPUSTION-COAL GASIFICATION-COAL LIQUEFACTION-COAL	12 72.66 59.75 280.60 249.71 350.75 0.00 1065.00 554.79 240.30 802.56 996.17	351.78 93.76 416.64 695.46 183.80 0.00 1759.74 1134.64 1052.10 1778.97 893.58	317.11 1.13 .52 2.00 .65 0.00 73.48 41.60 22.50 28.65 86.25	336.38 5.11 20.84 19.53 1.30 0.00 150.70 159.70 159.25 242.25 298.91 573.71	369.38 3.69 4.04 61.75 5.05 0.00 17.74 8.63 0.00 210.10 17.90	2000 337.70 1.12 0.00 0.00 0.00 324.82 510.25 825.00 1081.05 947.92	316.58 565.38 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 160.57 270.00 300.00	316.58 2.90 5.00 23.10 7.50 0.00 11.71 9.63 0.00 3.82 13.75	316.58 . • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	315.5 1.3 0.0 1.9 5.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0
NATURAL GASICLEAN FUEL) LOW S RESID-DOMESTIC LOW S RESID-IMPORED GHEM ACTIVE FLUTDIZED BED HIGH S RESID-LIMESTONE SCRUB HIGH S RESID-ND CONTROL LOW S COAL (CLEAN FUEL) FLUIDIZED BED COMBUSTION-COAL GASIFICATION-COAL, LOW BTU LIQUEFACTION-COAL HIGH S COAL-LIMESTONE SCRUB	1232.66 54.75 240.60 248.71 350.75 0.00 1065.00 554.39 240.30 802.58 996.17 558.18	351.78 93.76 416.64 6.95.46 1.83.80 0.00 1.759.74 1134.64 1052.10 1.778.97 8.93.58 4.51.26	317.11 1.13 .52 2.00 .65 0.00 73.48 41.60 22.50 28.65 86.25 51.30	336.38 5.11 20.84 19.63 1.30 0.00 150.70 159.45 242.25 298.91 573.71 217.35	369.38 $3.69$ $4.04$ $61.75$ $5.05$ $0.99$ $17.94$ $8.63$ $0.00$ $210.10$ $17.99$ $11.79$	2000 337.70 1.12 0.00 0.00 0.00 324.82 510.25 625.00 1081.06 947.92 517.50	316.58 $565.38$ $0.00$ $0.00$ $0.00$ $0.00$ $0.00$ $160.57$ $270.60$ $343.80$ $300.00$ $152.00$	316.58 2.90 5.90 2.310 7.50 0.00 11.71 9.65 0.06 3.82 13.75 9.90	316.59 	315.5 1.3 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 4.49.5 3.65.0 4.58.4 4.9.9 2.47.95.0 7.2.7.95.0 3.7.25.0
NATURAL GAS(CLEAN FUEL) LOW S RESID-DOMESTIC LOW S RESID-IMPORTED GHEM ACTIVE FLUTDIZED GFD HIGH S RESID-IMPORTED COLONARIES COAL (CLEAN FUEL) FLUTDIZED BED COMPUSTION-COAL GASIFICATION-COAL, LOW BTU LIQUEFACTION-COAL, LOW BTU LIQUEFACTION-COAL HIGH S COAL-LIMESTONE SCPUG HIGH S COAL-MGO SCPUB	1232.66 58.75 280.60 748.71 350.75 0.00 1065.00 554.39 240.30 802.56 996.17 558.18 837.27	351.78 93.76 416.64 695.46 183.80 0.00 1759.74 1134.64 1052.10 1778.97 893.58 451.26 676.89	317.11 1.13 .52 2.00 .65 0.00 73.48 41.60 22.50 28.65 86.25 51.30 76.95	336.39 5.11 20.84 19.63 1.30 0.00 150.70 159.45 242.25 298.91 573.71 217.35 326.02	369.38 3.69 4.04 61.75 5.05 0.00 17.04 8.63 0.00 210.10 17.09 11.70 17.55	2000 337.70 1.12 9.00 0.00 0.00 324.82 510.25 475.00 1081.05 947.92 517.50 776.25	317.58 565.38 9.00 9.00 0.00 9.00 9.00 160.57 270.00 309.00 152.00 243.00	316.58 2.90 5.90 7.50 0.90 11.71 9.63 3.82 13.75 3.90 14.95	316.58 .97 .90 4677.03 .90 .90 .90 .90 .90 .90 .90 .90	316.5 1.3 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0
NATURAL GAS(CLEAN FUEL) LOW S RESID-DOMESTIC LOW S RESID-IMPORED GHEM ACTIVE FLUTDIZED BED HIGH S RESID-LIMESTONE SCRUB HIGH S RESID-NO CONTROL LOW S COAL (CLEAN FUEL) FLUIDIZED BED COMPUSTION-COAL GASIFICATION-COAL, LOW BTU LIQUEFACTION-COAL HIGH S COAL-LIMESTONE SCRUB HIGH S COAL-NO CONTROL	1232.66 58.75 280.60 248.71 350.75 0.00 1065.00 554.39 240.30 802.56 996.17 558.18 837.27 0.00	351.78 93.76 416.64 695.46 183.80 0.00 1759.74 1134.64 1052.10 1778.97 893.58 451.26 676.89 0.00	317.11 1.13 .52 2.00 .65 0.00 73.48 41.60 22.50 28.65 86.25 51.30 76.95 0.00	336.38 5.11 20.84 19.63 1.30 0.00 150.70 159.45 242.25 298.91 573.71 217.35 326.02 0.00	369.38 3.69 4.04 5.05 0.00 17.04 8.63 0.00 210.10 17.90 11.70 17.55 0.70	2000 337.70 1.12 0.00 0.00 324.82 510.25 625.00 1081.05 547.92 517.50 776.25 0.00	314.58 565.38 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 160.57 270.00 300.00 152.00 243.00 0.90	316.58 2.90 5.00 23.10 7.50 0.00 11.71 9.63 0.00 3.82 13.75 9.90 14.85 0.70	316.59 . 0 0.00 4521.00 0.00 0.01 2545.00 14755.20 20034.75 2150.00 3249.00 0.30	315.5 1. 0.0 0.0 5.000.0 0.0 4.43.5 3.63.0 4.58.0 4.99.5 3.24.0 3.24.0 5.1 5.1 5.1 5.1 5.1 5.1 5.1 5.1

\_\_\_\_\_

-----

TABLE 13. SUNMARY OF TOTAL EMISSIONS FOR EACH SECTOR AND TOTAL EMISSIONS FOR ALL SECTORS, SCENARIO 1

-----

56 6 1 0 0 5		E + 3	TSSIDUS, T	HOUSANDS O	F T045					······································
	HOY	502	GO	рдет	тана	22	05	Точи	ASH .	SLUDGE
					197	5				
RESIDENTIAL AND CONMERCIAL	3210.79	1508.87	729.39	220.22	679.10	57.00	20744.17	28.56	1121-25	20.1
INDUSTRIAL	8615.71	5654.55	151+63	543.21	352.97	960.44	3677.37	55.47	18072.55	321.4
ELECTRICAL	6582.80	22361.89	721.71	1555.0A	610.24	2836.76	1250.60	57t.9A	45F19.87	9419.6
TOTAL	18409.29	29525.30	1601.73	2318.51	2152.21	3854.21	25172.15	615.02	64773.63	9761.1
					199	0				
RESIDENTIAL AND COMMERCIAL	3613.61	1685.29	707.13	244.13	725.19	114.40	23473.09	33.10	1521.23	1999.0
FI FOTRICAL	9358+63-	5882.60	156.98	604.25	934.97	1061.57	6666.74	59.27	19807.15	2564.5
42.01.100	1249+11	10410.42	792.39	1/24./1	<u>612.48</u>	3228.26	2771.73	532.34	25975.76	67463.1
TOTAL	20222.11	18478.32	1619.41	2577.09	2271.24	4404.24	32908.56	624.72	46404.11	71926.7
					193	5	······································	······································		
RESIDENTIAL AND COMMERCIAL	4068.78	1907.89	388.97	264.59	696.09	314.85	27626.15	38.93	2655.30	9013.7
ELEGTRICAL	10569.13	6775.08	174.18	770.70	1014.39	1378.50	9229.56	69.68	22123.24	10499.0
		10004+10	004400	5012+30	60.000	4007+45	33/1.08	543.25	47996+02	/ 199./
TOTAL	23537.99	18737.13	1397.95	3048.67	2370.51	5700.81	40226.07	651.76	67774.61	9?702.6
			·····		2000	)				
RESIDENTIAL AND COMMERCIAL	5044.58	2754.22	286.32	553.62	731.89	1061.79	34877.77	48.77	8393.74	32781.9
ELECTRICAL	14684.84	8416.76	216.40	1246.88	1425.10	2334.57	15773.64	84.67	30555.97	35872.6
	1229+10	9467.04	142.15	2353.00	125.92	5371.65	2352.33	418.65	88914.18	33995.9
TOTAL	26954.78	20658.62	1204.87	4160.16	2002.92	8717.99	53013.74	552.10	127863.80	102650.5
•	······································	· ·					,		·=	
			•••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••							
							······································			
			·····	•						

#### Scenario 2. Assumed No Application of Energy Technology

To illustrate the degree of effectiveness of the various fuel conversion and emission control technologies incorporated in the Scenario 1 projections, a second series of calculations was performed in which no energy technology was applied. These calculations were carried out by substituting modules and systems without control for any system in Scenario 1 using either a fuel conversion or emission control technology. The fuel utilization matrix was unchanged. For example, the fuel utilization projection for the electrical sector called for  $560 \times 10^{12}$  Btu of coal to be burned with limestone scrubbing in 1975. For the Scenario 2 calculation,  $560 \times 10^{12}$  Btu of coal were assumed to be burned without control using the conventional boiler. 3 percent sulfur module and the resulting total emissions for 1975 entered for the coal/limestone scrubber system (now uncontrolled) in the computer printout. All other systems involving either fuel conversion or emissions control technology were treated similarly. Those systems which utilize clean fuel or cleaned fuel were unchanged in the Scenario 2 calculation.

#### Projected Total Emissions - Scenario 2

The projected total emissions for Scenario 2 are given for each system, each sector, and for all sectors in Tables 14, 15, 16, and 17. Comparison of the results of the calculations for Scenario 1 and Scenario 2 is provided in Table 18, which is a summary of the total emissions from all sectors for both scenarios. The energy technologies applied account for a 13 percent reduction in SO<sub>2</sub> emissions in 1975, as shown in Table 18. This factor increases to nearly 70 percent by the year 2000. The slight reduction in NO<sub>x</sub> emissions shown in Scenario 1 as compared with Scenario 2 is due to the fact that somewhat reduced NO<sub>x</sub> emissions are expected from stack gas cleaning and from fluidized bed combustion of coal and oil.

TABLE 14. TOTAL EMISSIONS FOR RESIDENTIAL/COMMERCIAL SECTOR, SCENARIO 2

\_\_\_\_\_

,

SVSTEMS	<b>*</b> ****	LN د ما به مدین <sub>م</sub> ین مین	Tastovače Tastovače	JUNAVNO2 0	· LONS					
	NOX	502	CO	PARY	Тома - 1975 —	SS	DS	TONW	ASH	SLUUGE
NATURAL GAS (CLEAN FUEL)	2705.53	117.21	64.95	21.65	468.83	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
DIST FUEL UYL (CLEAN FUEL)	483.00	1152.56	94.87	61.01	84.33	11.50	20244+17	28.66	0.00	20.12
GASIFICATION=01L+_HIGH_BTU	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.0
LOW S COAL (GLEAN FUEL)	55.56	239.10	569.56	137.56	125.94	45.50	0=00	0.00	1121.25	0.0
GASIFICATION=COAL+_HIGH_BTO	00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0,00_	0.00_	0.0.0	
TOTAL	3210.79	1598.87	729+39	22+022	679.10	57.00	20244-17	28.66	1121+25	20.1
					1980					
NATURAL GAS (CLEAN EUEL)	2961.71	128.31	71.10	23.70	513.22	0.00	0.+.0.0	0.00	000	0.0
DIST FUEL OIL (CLEAN FUEL)	540.96	1290.87	106.26	68.34	94.45	12,88	22673.48	32.10	0.00	22,5
LOW S COAL (CLEAN FILE) )	20 55	36.08	3.02	126 07	2.68_		644,29		0+00	
GASIFICATION COAL HIGH BTU	20.55	220.71	240.09	57.99	110+23	42.00 19.18	0.00	0.00	472.65	0.0
		<b>1</b> -0 0- <b></b>	<u> </u>		U.(L.U.Z	<u>t</u>				iJ.#.U
TOTAL	3547.98	1777.35	946.22	278.94	779.70	74.43	23317.77	33.01	1507.65	23.1
	•				1985					
NATURAL GAS (CLEAN FUEL)	3142.91	136.16	75.45	25.15	544.62	0.00	0.00	0,00	0.00	0.0
DIST FUEL OIL (CLEAN FUEL)	628.35	1499.33	123.42	79.37	109.71	14.96	26335•03	37.29	0.00	26.1
GASIFICATION+OIL, HIGH BTU	23.69	<u>56.53</u>	4+65	2.99	4.14	•50	992.84	1.41	000 745 00	• • • •
GASIFICATION-COAL, HIGH BTU	45.07	484.09	1153.14	278.50	254+97	92.12	0.00	0.00	2270.10	0.0
TOTAL	3846.84	2249.67	1531.92	428.34	952+19	121.64	27327.88	38.69	2615•10	27.1
•					2000					
								,		
NATURAL GAS (CLEAN FILEL)	3374.10	146.17	81.00		584.69	0.00	0.00	<u> </u>	0.00_	0.0
GASIFICATION OIL HIGH DTH	799+68	19 8.24	157.08	101.02	139.63	19+04	33517•31 844-07	41.40	0.00	5.ec
LOW S COAL (CLEAN FUEL)	<u>67.010</u>	<u>40411</u>	0.00	0.00	0.00	0_00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.0
GASIFICATION-COAL, HIGH BTU	164.40	1765.68	4206.00	1015.80	930.00	336.00	0.00	0.0.0	828000	0.0
TOTAL	4358.34	3868.19	4448.04	1146.36	1657.83	355.52	34362.29	48.65	8280.00	34.1

ι

TABLE 15. TOTAL EMISSIONS FOR INDUSTRIAL SECTOR, SCENARIO 2

\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_

•	······································	EMI	SSIONS, T	HOUSANDS O	FTONS					
SYSTEMS	NOX	502	CO	PART	TOMA - 1975	SS	DS	TOMW	ASH	SLUDGE
NATURAL GAS (CLEAN FUEL)	5154.76	147.21	2.21	82.80	796.40	68.32	0.00	0.00	00	0.00
DIST FUEL OIL (CLEAN FUEL)	176.17	16.63	.74	13.77	8.85	.90	1584.33	2,24	0.00	1.57
LOW S RESID-DOMESTIC	205.64	330.36	1.15	15.69	10.15	1.12	1979-52	7.00	0.0.0	1.97
LOW S RESID_IMPORTED	1017+17	1510.32	1.88	75.54	14.64	0.00	0.00	21.75	0+00	0.00
GASIFICATION-OIL, HIGH BTU	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00_	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00.	0.00.	
LOW 5 COAL (CLEAN FUEL)	1670.00	2757.84	115.23	236.30	26.72	509,35	0,00	10,37	1030.00	00.00
CLEANABLE COAL (CLEAN FUEL)	427.45	2637.03	31.63	134.03	(+22			0,10		
GASIFICATION-COAL, HIGH BTU	0.00	0.00	0 • 0 0	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00
TOTAL	8651.21	7489,38	152.85	558,15	863.98	918_82	3663,75	55,47	21690.00	136,74
					1980					
NATURAL GAS (CLEAN FUEL)	5486-27	156.68	2.35	, 88.13	847.62	94.00	0.00		<u>0.00</u>	000
DIST FUEL OTL (CLEAN FUEL)	414.99	251.16	1.75	32.45	20.85	2,12	3731.97	5,28	0.00	3.71
LOW S RESID-DOMESTIC	194.62	312.66	1.09	14.85	9.60	1.06	1873-48	6.63	0.00	1,86
LOW S RESID-IMPORTED	989.11	1468.66	1.83	73.46	14.24	0.00	0.00	21,15	0.00	0.00
GASIFICATION-OIL, HIGH BTU	76.93	398.86		5+64	1:12_	0.0.	678+81		0.00	
LOW S COAL (CLEAN FUEL)	1705.00	2815.64	117.64	241.26	27.28	520.02	0.00	18,75	15345.00	00.00
CLEANABLE COAL (CLEAN FUEL)	439.01	2708.30	32.49	137.65	<u> </u>		102.00		978 00	10 54
GASIFICATION-COAL: HIGH BTU	62.77	387.24	4.65	19.68	1.06	*6.80	14.67	.90	3/0:00	47,30
TQTAL	9368.71	8499,19	161.80	613.12	929.17	991.82	6401,53	59,86	23163,00	161.93
					1985					
NATURAL GAS (CLEAN FUEL)	58 8.44	165.88	2.49	93.30	897.39	99.52	0•00	0.00	0.00	0.00
DIST FUEL OIL (CLEAN FUEL)	595.08	360.16	2.51	46.53	29.89	3.04	5351.50	7,5B	0.00	5,32
LOW S RESID_DOMESTIC	238.69		1.34	18.21	11.78_	1.31	2297.66	8.13		2.28_
LOW S RESID-IMPORTED	1213.07	1786.34	2.23	89.35	17.32	0.00	0.00	25.73	0.00	0.00
GASIFICATION-OIL. HIGH_BTU	112+7.3_	584.50	0.00	8.27	1.64_	0.00_	994 • 75	1.28_		0.00
LOW S COAL (CLEAN FUEL)	1805.00	2980.78	124.54	255.41	28.88	520.52	0.00	17.85	7260.00	145 20
GASIFICATION-COAL, HIGH BTU	285.74	1762.77	21.15	89.60	4.82	213.32	66.78	4.08	4452.00	89.04
TOTAL	10514-73	10898,47	188.74	746,77	999.59	1215.59	8819.60	73.30	27957.00	241.84
					2000					
NATURAL GAS (CLEAN FUEL)	7956,26	227.22	3,41	127.80	1229.23	136.32	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
DIST FUEL OIL (CLEAN FUEL)	1284+12	777.18	5.41	100.40	64.51	6.56	11547.98	16.35	0.00	11.48
LOW S RESID-DOMESTIC	271,74_	436,54	1,52	20.73	13.41	1.49	2615.80	9,25	0.00	2,60
LOW S RESID_IMPORTED	1332.85	1979.04	2.47	48.99	19.19	0.00	0.00	28,50	0.00	0.00
GASIFICATION-OIL, HIGH BTU	92.17	477.89	0.00	<u>6.76</u>	1.34_	0.00	213+32	21 05	17865.00	0.00_
LOW S COAL (CLEAN FUEL)	1202.00	32/0.03	130.30	160-60	44.6	382.37	119-70	7_31	7980-00	159.60
GASIFICATION-COAL, HIGH BTU	1001.26	6176.82	74.10	313.95	16.90	747.50	234,00	14.30	15600.00	312.00
TOTAL	14435.58	16512.40	261.78	1110.11	1384.97	1879.67	15330.80	98.60	41445.00	485.68

.

------

\_\_\_\_\_

TABLE 16, TOTAL EMISSIONS FOR ELECTRICAL SECTOR, SCENARIO 2

1

	<u>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , </u>	EHI	SSIONS, TH	IOUSANDS OF	TONS				<b>.</b>	
SYSTEMS	NOX	502	C0	ΡΑΠΥ	тона 1975 —	55 55	0S	ĬOMM	ASH	SLUDGE
NATURAL GAS (CLEAN FILE)	1774.28	566.35	456+44	484.18	531+68	486.08	455+68	455.68	455.68	455,68
LOW S RESID-DOMESTIC	14.69	23.44	.28	1.28	•92	.28	141.60	.70	•20	.34
LOW 5 RESID-INPORTED	105.22	156.24	-02•	7.81	<u> </u>	0.00	0.00	<u>5•5</u>	0•02_	0_0
CHEM ACTIVE FLUIDIZED BED UTGH S PESTDALIMESTONE COND	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0=00	0.00	0.00	.38	U • U U 0 • 0 0	0.00
HIGH S RESID_NO CONTROL	1118.82	5840.25	2:07	87.10	16.11	0.00	0.00	23.92	D+00	0.00
LOW S COAL (CLEAN FUEL)	867.50	1432.59	59.86	122.75	13.88	264,59	0.00	9,54	7807.50	0,00
CLEANABLE COAL (CLEAN FUEL)	265.72	1639.23	19,66	83.35	4.48	198.37	62.10	3,80	4140.00	82.80 '
FLUIDIZED_HED_COMBUSTION-COAL	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00_	0•00	0,00_
GASIFICATION-COAL FLOW BID	0.00	0.00	0+00	0.00	0+00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
HIGH S COAL-LIMESTONE SCRUB	215.66	1330.39	15.96	67.62	3.64	161.00	50+40	3.08	3360.00	67.20
HIGH S COAL-MGO SCRUB	53,91	332.60	3.99	16.90		40.25	12.60		840.00	16.80
HIGH S COAL-NO CONTROL	2223+95	13719.67	164+59	697.33	37.54	1660.31	519.75	31.76	34650.00	693.00 °
	6657.37	25072.31	723.09	1565.60	610.93	2810.89	1242•13	531.88	51253•3B	1315.82
				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1980	·				
	•		······							
NATURAL GAS (CLEAN FUEL)	1680.90	479.70	432.42	458.70	503.70	460.50	431.70	431.70	431.70	431.70
LOW S RESID_DOMESTIC	165.25	263.71	3.18	14.37	10.34	3.16	1592.95	1,89	2.26	3.84
CHEM ACTIVE FULDOTZED DED	70-15	766.16	1.49	5.21	1.01	0.00	0.00	1.50	0.00	0,00
HIGH S RESID-LIMESTONE SCRUB	122.76	640.78	.23	9,12	1.77	0.00	0.00	2.63_	0.00	
HIGH S RESID-NO CONTROL	596.27	3112.36	1.10	44.28	8:58	0.00	0.00	12.75	0.00	0.00
LOW S. COAL (CLEAN EVEL)	1245.00	2055.99	85.90	176.17	19.92	379.72	0.00	13,69		0.00
CLEANABLE GOAL (CLEAN FUEL)	367•10	SS80+01	51.30	115.92	0.00	210.00	88.40	0.00	0,00,00	112.20
GASIFICATION-COAL LOW ATU	0.000	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
LIQUEFACTION-COAL		0.00		0.0.0	0.00	0.00_	0.00	0.00_	0+00	0.00
HIGH S COAL_LIMESTONE SCRUB	1790.71	11047.00	132.52	561.49	30.23	1336.87	418.50	25.57	27900.00	558,00
HIGH S COAL-MGO SCRUB	770.20	4751.40	57.00		13.00_	5/5.00_	180.00		7760.00	<u> </u>
HIGH S COALENO CONTROL	215.00	1330+34	15.90	0/+04	3004	101000	50 • 40	3805	320000	
TOTAL	7833.33	27526.01	757.31	1754.29	610.04	3192.26	2759.95	532.34	60658.96	1415.94
							•			
							····	<i>1111111111111111</i>		
		<u> </u>		۰,					illen d <sup>ar</sup> d <sup>i</sup> distributionen	

.

-

,

TABLE 16. TOTAL EMISSIONS FOR ELECTRICAL SECTOR, SCENARIO 2 (Continued)

NATURAL GAS (CLEAN FUEL) LOW S RESID-DOMESTIC LOW S RESID-IMPORTED CHEM ACTIVE FLUIDIZED BED HIGH S RESID-LIMESTONE SCRUB HIGH S RESID-NO CONTROL LOW S COAL(CLEAN FUEL) CLEANABLE COAL(CLEAN FUEL) FLUIDIZED BED COMBUSTION-CUAL GASIFICATION-COAL, LOW BTU LIQUEFACTION-COAL, LOW BTU HIGH S COAL-LIMESTONE SCRUB HIGH S COAL-NO CONTROL	1610.86 212.99 1066.28 350.75 712.02 0.00 2245.00 612.31 154.04 184.85 115.53 1617.42 1062.88 0.00	459.72 339.89 1583.23 1830.80 3716.52 0.00 3777.39 3777.36 950.28 1140.34 712.71 9977.94 6556.93	414.40 4.10 1.98 .65 1.32 0.00 154.90 45.31 11.40 13.68 8.55 119.70	439.59 18.52 79.19 26.05 52.88 0.00 317.67 191.99 48.30 57.96 36.22	482.71 13.32 15.35 5.05 10.25 0.00 35.92 10.33 2.60 3.12 .95	441.31 4.08 0.00 0.00 0.00 684.72 457.12 115.00 138.00	$\begin{array}{r} 413 \cdot 71 \\ 2053 \cdot 13 \\ 0 \cdot 00 \\ 143 \cdot 10 \\ 36 \cdot 00 \\ 43 \cdot 20 \end{array}$	413.71 10.16 22.80 7.50 15.22 0.00 24.69 8.75 2.20 2.64	413.71 2.91 0.00 0.00 0.00 20205-00 9540.00 2400.00	413.71 4.95 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 190.80 48.00
LOW S RESID-DOMESTIC LOW S RESID-IMPORTED CHEM ACTIVE FLUIDIZED BED HIGH S RESID-LIMESTONE SCRUB HIGH S RESID-NO CONTROL LOW S COAL(CLEAN FUEL) CLEANABLE COAL (CLEAN FUEL) FLUIDIZED BED COMBUSTION-CUAL 3ASIFICATION-COAL, LOW BTU IQUEFACTION-COAL, LOW BTU IQUEFACTION-COAL HIGH S COAL-LIMESTONE SCRUB HIGH S COAL-NO CONTROL	212.99 1066.28 350.75 712.02 0.00 2245.00 612.31 154.04 104.85 115.53 1617.42 1062.88 0.00	339.89 1583.23 1830.80 3716.52 0.00 3777.39 3777.36 950.28 1140.34 712.71 9977.94 6556.93	4.10 1.98 .65 1.32 0.00 154.90 45.31 11.40 13.68 8.55 119.70	18.52 79.19 26.05 52.88 0.00 317.67 191.99 48.30 57.96 36.22	13.32 15,35 5.05 10.25 0.00 35.92 10.33 2.60 3.12	4.08 0.00 0.00 0.00 684.72 457.12 115.00 138.00	$ \begin{array}{c} 2053.13 \\ 0.00 \\ 0.00 \\ 0.00 \\ 0.00 \\ 0.00 \\ 143.10 \\ 36.00 \\ 43.20 \\ \end{array} $	10.16 22.80 7.50 15,22 0.00 24.69 8.75 2.20 2.64	2.91 0.00 0.00 0.00 20205.00 9540.00 2400.00	4.95 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 190.80 48.00
OW S RESID-IMPORTED HEM ACTIVE FLUIDIZED BED HIGM S RESID-LIMESTONE SCRUB HIGM S RESID-NO CONTROL OW S COAL (CLEAN FUEL) LLEANABLE COAL (CLEAN FUEL) LUIDIZED BED COMBUSTION-CUAL SASIFICATION-COAL, LOW BTU HUDEFACTION-COAL, LOW BTU HIGM S COAL-LIMESTONE SCRUB HIGM S COAL-LIMESTONE SCRUB HIGM S COAL-NO CONTROL	1066,28 350,75 712,02 0,00 2245,00 612,31 154,04 184,85 115,53 1617,42 1062,88 0,00	1583.23 1830.80 3716.52 0.00 3777.36 950.28 1140.34 712.71 9977.94 6556.93	1.98 .65 1.32 0.00 154.90 45.31 11.40 13.68 8.55 119.70	79.19 26.05 52.88 0.00 317.67 191.99 48.30 57.96 36.22	15,35 5.05 10.25 0.00 35.92 10.33 2.60 3.12	0.00 0.00 0.00 684.72 457.12 115.00 138.00	$ \begin{array}{c} 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \\ 0 \\ 1 \\ 4 \\ 3 \\ 0 \\ 4 \\ 3 \\ 2 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0$	22.80 7.50 15,22 0.00 24.69 8.75 2.20 2.64	0 • 00 0 • 00 0 • 00 20205 • 00 9540 • 00 2400 • 00	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 190.80 48.00
CHEM ACTIVE FLUIDIZED BED HIGH S RESID-LIMESTONE SCRUB HIGH S RESID-NO CONTROL OW S COALICLEAN FUEL) CLEANABLE COAL (CLEAN FUEL) FLUIDIZED BED COMBUSTION-CUAL GASIFICATION-COAL, LOW BTU LOUEFACTION-COAL, LOW BTU HIGH S COAL-LIMESTONE SCRUB HIGH S COAL-MGO SCRUB HIGH S COAL-MO CONTROL	350.75 712.02 0.00 2245.00 612.31 154.04 184.85 115.53 1617.42 1062.88 0.00	1830.80 3716.52 0.00 3777.36 950.28 1140.34 712.71 9977.94 6556.93	.65 1,32 0.00 154.90 45.31 11.40 13.68 8.55 119.70	26.05 52.88 0.00 317.67 191.99 48.30 57.96 36.22	5.05 10.25 0.00 35.92 10.33 2.60 3.12	0.00 0.00 684.72 457.12 115.00 138.00	0 • 00 0 • 00 0 • 00 1 • 3 • 10 36 • 00 • 3 • 20	7.50 15,22 0.00 24.69 8.75 2.20 2.64	0.00 0.00 20205.00 9540.00 2400.00	0,00 0,00 0,00 190,80 48,00
IGH S RESID-LIMESTONE SCRUB IGH S RESID-NO CONTROL OW S COAL (CLEAN FUEL) LEANABLE COAL (CLEAN FUEL) LUIDIZED BED COMBUSTION-CUAL ASIFICATION-COAL, LOW BTU IQUEFACTION-COAL IGH S COAL-LIMESTONE SCRUB IGH S COAL-MGO SCRUB IGH S COAL-NO CONTROL	712.02 0.00 2245.00 612.31 154.04 184.85 115.53 1617.42 1062.88 0.00	3716.52 0.00 <u>3767.39</u> 3777.36 <u>950.28</u> 1140.34 <u>712.71</u> 9977.94 6556.93	1,32 0.00 154,90 45.31 11.40 13.68 8.55 119.70	52.88 0.00 317.67 191.99 48.30 57.96 36.22	10.25 0.00 35.92 10.33 2.60 3.12	0.00 0.00 684.72 457.12 115.00 138.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 143.10 36.00 43.20	15,22 0.00 24,69 8,75 2,20 2,64	0.00 0.00 20205.00 9540.00 2400.00	0.00 0.00 0.00 190.80 48.00
IGH S RESID_NO CONTROL OW S COAL(CLEAN FUEL) LEANABLE COAL(CLEAN FUEL) LUIDIZED BED COMBUSTION-CUAL ASIFICATION-COAL, LOW BTU IQUEFACTION-COAL IGH S COAL-LIMESTONE SCRUB IGH S COAL-MGO SCRUB IGH S COAL-NO CONTROL	0.00 2245.00 612.31 154.04 184.85 115.53 1617.42 1062.88 0.00	0.00 <u>3777.39</u> 3777.36 <u>950.28</u> 1140.34 <u>712.71</u> 9977.94 6556.93	0.00 154.90 45.31 11.40 13.68 8.55 119.70	0.00 317.67 191.99 48.30 57.96 36.22	0.00 35.92 10.33 2.60 3.12	0.00 684.72 457.12 115.00 138.00	0.00 0.00 143.10 36.00 43.20	0.00 24.69 8.75 2.20 2.64	0.00 20205.00 9540.00 2400.00	0.00 0.00 190.80 48.00
OW S COAL (CLEAN FUEL) LEANABLE COAL (CLEAN FUEL) LUIDIZED BED COMBUSTION-CUAL ASIFICATION-COAL, LOW BTU IQUEFACTION-COAL IGH S COAL-LIMESTONE SCRUB IGH S COAL-MGO SCRUB IGH S COAL-NO CONTROL	2245+00 612.31 154+04 184+85 115+53 1617+42 1062+88 0+00	<u>3717.39</u> 3777.36 <u>950.28</u> 1140.34 <u>712.71</u> 9977.94 6556.93	154.90 45.31 11.40 13.68 8.55 119.70	317.67 191.99 48.30 57.96 36.22	35.92 10.33 2.60 3.12	684.72 457.12 115.00 138.00	0+00 143+10 36+00 43+20	24.69 8.75 2.20 2.64	20205+00 9540+00 2400+00	0.00 190.80 48.00
LEANABLE COAL (CLEAN FUEL) LUIDIZED BED COMBUSTION-CUAL ASIFICATION-COAL, LOW BTU IQUEFACTION-COAL IGH S COAL-LIMESTONE SCRUB IIGH S COAL-MGO SCRUB	612.31 <u>154.04</u> 184.85 <u>115.53</u> 1617.42 <u>1062.88</u> 0.00	3777.36 <u>950.28</u> 1140.34 <u>712.71</u> 9977.94 6556.93	45.31 <u>11.40</u> 13.68 <u>8.55</u> 119.70	191.99 48.30 57.96 36.22	10.33 <u>2.60</u> 3.12	457.12 <u>115.00</u> 138.00	143+10 <u>36+00</u> 43+20	8,75 2,20 2,64	9540+00 2400+00 2880+00	190.60
LUIDIZED BED COMBUSTION-CUAL ASIFICATION-COAL, LOW BTU IQUEFACTIUN-COAL IGH S COAL-LIMESTONE SCRUB IGH S COAL-MGO SCRUB IGH S COAL-NO CONTROL	154.04 184.85 115.53 1617.42 1062.88 0.00	<u>950.28</u> 1140.34 <u>712.71</u> 9977.94 6556.93	<u>11+40</u> 13.68 <u>8.55</u> 119.70	48.30 57.96 36.22	<u>2.60</u> 3.12	115.00	<u>36+00</u> 43,20	2.20	_2400+00	48.00
ASIFICATION-COAL, LOW BTU IQUEFAC <u>TIUN-COAL</u> IGH S COAL-LIMESTONE SCRUB I <u>GH S COAL-MGO SCRUB</u> IGH S COAL-NO CONTROL	184.85 115.53 1617.42 1062.88 0.00	1140.34 <u>712.71</u> 9977.94 6556.93	13.68 <u>8.55</u> 119.70	57.96 <u>36.22</u>	3.12	138.00	43.20	2.64	2800.00	
IQUEFACTIUN-COAL IGH S COAL-LIMESTONE SCRUB IGH S COAL-MGO SCRUB IGH S COAL-NO CONTROL	115.53 1617.42 1062.88 0.00	<u>712.71</u> 9977.94 6556.93	<u>8.55</u> 119.70	36.22	• 0c			-	EOBU .UV	57.60
IGH S COAL-LIMESTONE SCRUB I <u>GH S COAL-MGO SCRUB</u> IGH S COAL-NO CONTROL	1617•42 1062 <u>•88</u> 0.00	9977.94 6556.93	119.70			86.25	27.00	1.65	1800+00	36.00
IGH <u>S COAL-MGO SCRUB</u> IGH S COAL-NO CONTROL	<u>1062.88</u>	6556.93		507.15	27.30	1207.50	378.00	23.10	25200+00	504.00
IGH S COAL-NO CONTROL	0.00	مصدقت الكرامات المس	78.66	333.27	17.94	793.50	248.40	15,18	16560.00	331.20
		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
TOTAL	9944.92	34753.12	854,66	2108.79	625.85	3927,49	3342.55	547,61	79001.62	1586,26
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·					2000		<u> </u>			
							714 68	314 58	314.58	316 68
ATURAL GAS (CLEAN FUEL)	1232.66	351.78		336.38	369.38	337.70	516+50	- 310.50		1 27
OW S RESID-DOMESTIC	58.75	93.76	1+13	5.11	3.68	1.12	269+30	2.00	0.00	0.00
OW S RESID-IMPORJED	280.60	<u>16.64</u>		20+84	4.04		0.00	23.10	0.00	
HEN ACTIVE FLUIDIZED BED	1080.31	5638,86	2.00	80.23	15.55	0.00	0.00	23.10	0.00	0.00
IGH S RESID-LIMESTONE SCRUB	350.75_	1830.80		26.05_	5.05_	0.00_	0.00		0.00	0.00
IGH S RESID-NO CONTROL	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	11 71	9595.00	0.00
OW S COAL (CLEAN EVEL)	1065.00	1758.74	73.48	150.70			141.30	8 63	9420.00	188.40
LEANABLE COAL (CLEAN FUEL)	6(4.61	3729.85	44,74	189.50	10.20	451.37	270.00	16.50	18000.00	360.00
LUIDIZED_BED_COMBUSTION-CUAL		(12(•10	85.50		24 43	1090 25	343.00	21.01	22920.00	458.40
GASIFICATION-COAL + LOW BTU	14/1+08	90/3.1/	108+8/	301.20	16.25	718.75	225.00	13.75	15000.00	300.00
IQUEFACTION-COAL	402115	<u></u>	<u></u>	217.35	11.70	517.50	162.00	9.90	10800.00	216.00
TOH S COAL-LIMESTUNE SCHUD	1020 22	4210.20	76.95	326.02	17.55	776.25	243.00	14.85	16200.00	324.00
TOH & CUAL-HOU SCRUB		0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
IIGH S COAL-NO CONTROL							• • • •			
TOTAL	9994.76	46652.61	833.51	2477.65	514.77	5088.27	2268.06	452.34	102242.38	2164,75

----- ı

SECTORS		ព្រ ក្រុម	12210421 1	NUUSANIIS O	r IONS					
	NOX	502	CO	PART	TOMA	SS	DS	TOMW	٨SH	SLUDG
					197	5				
RESIDENTIAL AND COMMERCIAL	3210.79	15n8.87	729.39	220.22	679.10	57.00	20244.17	28.66	1121.25	20.
ELECTRICAL	8651•21 6657•37	7489•38 25072•31	152+85 723.09	558•15 1565•60	863•98 610•93	918.82 2810.89	3663•75 1242•13	55.47 531,88	21690.00 51253.38	136 1315
TOTAL	18519.37	34070.55	1605+33	2343.97	2154.01	3786.71	25150.05	616+02	74064+63	1472.
	······	······			198	0				
RESIDENTIAL AND COMMERCIAL	3547.98	1777.35	946.22	278.94	779.70	74,43	23317.77	33.01	1507.65	23.
ELECTRICAL	9368•71 7833•33	8499•19 27526•01	161.80 757.31	613•12 1754•29	929+17 610+04	991.82 3192.26	6401•53 2759•95	59.86 532.34	23163•00 60658•96	161.0 1415.0
YOTAL	20750.01	37802.55	1865,34	2646.35	2318.91	4258,51	32479.24	625,21	85329.61	1601.
· ····································	•				1989	3				
RESIDENTIAL AND COMMERCIAL	3846.84	2249.67	1531.92	428.34	952.19	121.64	27327.88	38,69	2615.10	27.
ELECTRICAL	10514.73 9944.92	10898.47 34753.12	188•74 854•66	746.77 2108.79	999.59 625.85	1215.59 3927.49	8819•60 3342•55	73.30 547.61	27957•00 79001•62	241. 1586,
TOTAL	24300+50	47931.26	2575.32	3583.30	2577.64	5264.72	39490.02	659.61	109573.72	1855.
					2000	)				<u> </u>
RESIDENTIAL AND COMMERCIAL	4358.34	3868.19	4448.04	1146.36	1657.83	355.52	34362.29	48.65	8280.00	34,
LECTRICAL	14435•58 9994•76	16512•40 46652•61	261.78 833.51	1110•11 2477•65	1384•97 514•77	1879.67 5088.27	15330.80 2268.06	98.60 452.34	41445.00 102242.38	485. 2164
YOYAL	28788.68	6/033.21	5543•33	4(34-13	3557.58	7323.46	51961.15	599.60	151967•38	2684.
				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				······································		<u></u>
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	145 41.000 and a state of a state									

				Total	Emission	s, Thousan	nds of To	ns		
	NOx	so <sub>2</sub>	СО	PART.	TOMA (a)	ss <sup>(b)</sup>	DS <sup>(c)</sup>	TOMW (d)	ASH	SLUDGE
						<u>1975</u>				
Scenario 1 Scenario 2 Difference, 2-1	18,409 18,519 110	29,525 34,070 4,545	1,601 1,605 4	2,318 2,343 25	2,152 2,154 2	3,854 3,786 -68	25,172 25,150 -22	616 616 0	64,773 74,064 9,291	9,761 1,472 -8,289
						<u>1980</u>				
Scenario 1 Scenario 2 Difference, 2-1	20,222 20,750 528	18,478 37,802 19,324	1,619 1,865 246	2,577 2,646 69	2,271 2,318 47	4,404 4,258 -146	32,908 32,479 -429	62 <b>4</b> 625 1	46,405 85,329 38,924	71,926 1,601 -70,325
						<u>1985</u>				
Scenario 1 Scenario 2 Difference, 2-1	23,537 24,306 769	18,737 47,901 29,164	1,397 2,575 1,178	3,048 3,283 235	2,370 2,577 207	5,700 5,264 -436	40,226 39,490 -736	651 659 8	67,774 109,573 41,799	92,702 1,855 -90,847
						2000				
Scenario 1 Scenario 2 Difference, 2-1	26,954 28,788 1,834	20,658 67,033 46,375	1,204 5,543 4,339	4,160 4,734 574	2,882 3,557 675	8,717 7,323 -1,394	53,013 51,961 -1,052	552 599 47	127,863 151,967 24,104	102,650 2,684 -99,966

-----

(a) Total organic material - air(b) Suspended solids

(c) Dissolved solids

(d) Total organic material - water

#### Scenario 3. Modified Fuel Allocation Assumption

Scenario 1 was based on the allocation of clean fuels to the smaller sources found within the residential/commercial and industrial sectors. Since some dirty fuel currently is consumed within these sectors, Scenario 3 was constructed in which a portion of the dirty fuel was assigned to the residential/commercial and industrial sectors in an attempt to reflect what would happen if long-term fuel supply contracts or other factors prevent the elimination of dirty fuels in small sources. Equivalent amounts of clean fuel were shifted to the electrical sector to maintain the correct subtotals.

#### Modified Fuel Utilization

The projection was made by modifying that for Scenario 1 in the following manner. Natural gas utilizations remained unchanged. Utilizations of high sulfur residual oil without control were newly projected by multiplying the total amount of high sulfur residual oil projected in Scenario 1 for 1975 by the fractions of the total residual oil currently consumed in each sector. These fractions were estimated to be 0.26, 0.2, and 0.54 for the residentail/commercial, industrial, and electrical sectors, respectively, for the year 1971 from data contained in Mineral Industry Surveys <sup>(9,10)</sup> and were assumed to hold for 1975. A constant continuing use of high sulfur residual oil in the residential/commercial and industrial sectors was assumed for the remaining periods because of the existence of long-term contracts or other constraints on fuel switching. The utilization of distillate fuel oil and low sulfur resid ( imported) were adjusted to rebalance the petroleum fuel subtotals in the three sectors.

High sulfur coal utilizations in the residential/commercial and industrial sectors were based on data compiled by the Bureua of Mines. Tables giving shipments of bituminous coal and lignite by average suflur content by consumer use are presented for 1971 in Reference 3, and for 1971 in Reference 11. The data cover shipments by producers

reporting sulfur content which included only 57 percent of the 1971 total production and 61 percent of the 1970 total production. On the basis of this incomplete data, 84 percent of the coal shipped to industrial and retail consumers in 1970 (excluding coke plants) was high sulfur coal, i.e., coal containing more than 1 percent sulfur. The corresponding figure for 1971 was 77 percent high sulfur coal. Data for coal shipments by sulfur content were not given in earlier editions of Minerals Yearbook. Since the data do not include the total U.S. production and are available for only 2 years, it is not possible to determine whether the indicated decrease in the percentage of high sulfur coal consumed in the residential/ commercial and industrial sectors (84 percent in 1970 versus 77 percent in 1971) reflects a continuing trend. For this reason the approximate ratio, 75 percent high sulfur coal and 25 percent low sulfur coal was chosen and this ratio was assumed to be constant for each time period. Thus, the coal use projections for Scenario 3 were obtained by shifting 75 percent of the Scenario 1 low sulfur coal quantities in the residential/ commercial and industrial sectors to high sulfur coal. The projections for low sulfur and high sulfur coal utilizations in the electrical sector were adjusted to rebalance the coal subtotals.

The resulting fuel utilization projections for Scenario 3 are given in Tables 19, 20, and 21. It is clear that these projections are only approximate with respect to the distribution of high sulfur fuel among the consuming sectors. A more definitive analysis would require a detailed examination of the current end use of such fuels and the factors limiting the flexibility for fuel switching. Such analysis is beyond the scope of this study, however, the subject is of such importance that it warrants further study.

#### Projected Total Emissions - Scenario 3

The modifications to the fuel utilization projections required the addition of systems not used in Scenario 1. The revised list of modules used in the Scenario 3 systems is given in Table 22.

	Fue1	Utilization	Projection,	10 <sup>12</sup> Btu	
Fuel/Technology	1975	1.980	1985	2000	
Natural Gas (Clean Fuel)	8,660	9,480	10,060	10,800	
Petroleum					
Distillate Fuel Oil (Clean Fuel) Gasification, High Btu Gas High Sulfur Resid Without Control	4,914 0 836	5,640 183 800	6,680 282 800	8,720 240 800	
Subtotal	5,750	6,623	7,762	9,760	
<u>Coal</u>					
Low Sulfur Coal (Clean Fuel) Gasification, High Btu Gas High Sulfur Coal Without Control	80 0 245	75 137 225	25 658 75	0 2,400 0	
Subtotal	325	437	758	2,400	
Total	14,735	16,540	18,580	22,960	

# TABLE 19. FUEL UTILIZATION PROJECTION FOR RESIDENTIAL AND COMMERCIAL SECTOR (a)

Scenario 3

(a) Excludes electricity purchased and non-fuel uses.

	Fuel U	tilization H	rojection, 1	$0^{12}$ Btu
Fuel/Technology	1975	1980	1985	2000
<u>Natural Gas</u> (Clean Fuel)	11,040	11,750	12,440	17,040
Petroleum				
Distillate Fuel Oil (Clean Fuel) Low Sulfur Resid (Clean Fuel) - Domestic Low Sulfur Resid (Clean Fuel) - Imported Gasification, High Btu Gas High Sulfur Resid without Control	1,286 560 1,423 0 641	1,860 530 1,420 217 600	2,320 650 2,030 318 600	4,080 740 2,400 260 600
Subtotal	3,910	4,627	5,918	8,080
Coal				
Low Sulfur Coal (Clean Fuel) Cleanable Coal (Clean F <b>u</b> el) Gasification, High Btu Gas High Sulfur Coal Without Control	835 1,110 0 2, <b>5</b> 05	853 1,140 163 2,557	903 1,210 742 2,707	993 1,330 2,600 2,977
Subtotal	4,450	4,713	5,562	7,900
Total	19,400	21,090	23,920	33,020

## TABLE 20. FUEL UTILIZATION PROJECTION FOR INDUSTRIAL SECTOR<sup>(a)</sup>

#### Scenario 3

\_\_\_\_\_

(a) Excludes electricity purchased and non-fuel uses.

### TABLE 21. FUEL UTILIZATION PROJECTION FOR ELECTRICAL SECTOR

#### Scenario 3

	Fue1	Utilization I	Projection.	1012 Btu	
Fuel/Technology	1975	1980	1985	2000	<u></u>
<u>Natural Gas</u> (Clean Fuel)	3,800	3,600	3,450	2,640	
Petroleum					
Low Sulfur Resid (Clean Fuel) - Domestic Low Sulfur Resid (Clean Fuel) - Imported Chemically Active Fluidized Bed High Sulfur Resid with Stack Gas Cleaning High Sulfur Resid without Control	40 1,777 0 50 1,713	450 3,700 200 350 300	580 4,440 1,000 630 0	160 2,200 2,180 500 0	
Subtotal	3,580	5,000	6 <b>,6</b> 50	5,040	
<u>Coal</u>					
Low Sulfur Coal (Clean Fuel) Cleanable Coal (Clean Fuel) Fluidized-Bed Combustion Gasification, Low Btu Gas Liquefaction High Sulfur Coal with Stack Gas Cleaning Limestone Scrubber MgO Scrubber High Sulfur Coal without Control Subtotal	4,485 690 0 0 560 140 3,025 8,900	5,272 960 0 0 3,115 1,313 0 10,660	7,272 1,590 400 480 300 2,700 1,478 0 14,220	5,107 1,570 3,000 3,820 2,500 600 923 0 17,520	
Total	16,280	19,260	24,320	25,200	

.

-----

#### TABLE 22. MODULES COMPRISING FUEL/TECHNOLOGY SYSTEMS

#### Scenario 3

Fuel/Technology System	Extraction	Tran.pert	Modules Processing/Conversion	Transport	littligation
RESIDENTIAL AND COMMERCIAL SECTOR					
Natural Gas (Clean Fuel)	Gas Well	None	Desulfurization	Gas Pipeline	Space Heating
Petroleum					
Distillate Fuel Oil (Clean Fuel)	011 Well	<b>Oil Pipeline</b>	U.S. Refinery	None	Space Heating
Gasification, High Btu Gas	Oil Well	Oil Pipeline	Gasification	Gas Pipeline	Space Heating
High Sulfur Resid without Control	Import	Import	Import	Tanker	Space Heating
<u>Coal</u>					
Low Sulfur Coal (Clean Fuel)	Coal Mine	Rail	None	None	Space Heating
Gasification, High Btu Gas	Coal Mine	Rail	Hygas	<b>Gas</b> Pipeline	Space Heating
High Sulfur Coal without Control	Coal Mine	Rail	None	None	Space Heating
INDUSTRIAL SECTOR					
Natural Gas (Clean Fuel)	Gas Well	None	Desulfurization	Gas Pipeline	Conv. Boiler
Petroleum				-	
Distillate Fuel Oil (Clean Fuel)	011 0011	OfI Pineline	II S. Doffmann	Nees	One Redler
Low Sulfur Resid (Clean Fuel)	011 Well	Oil Pipeline	U.S. Refinery	None	Conv. Boiler
Low Sulfur Resid (Clean Fuel)	Import	Import	Import	Tanker	Conv. Boiler
Gasification, High Btu Gas	011 Well	011 Pipeline	Gasification	Gas Pineline	Conv. Boiler
High Sulfur Resid without Control	Import	Import	Import	Tanker	Conv. Boiler
Coal					
Low Sulfur Coal (Clean Fuel)	Coal Mine	Rail	None	None	Conv Boiler
Cleanable Coal (Clean Fuel)	Coal Mine	None	Physical Cleaning	Reil	Conv. Boiler
Gasification, High Btu Gas	Coal Mine	Rail	Hygas	Gas Pipeline	Conv. Boiler
High Sulfur Coal without Control	Coal Mine	Rail	None	None	Conv. Boiler
ELECTRICAL SECTOR					
Natural Gas (Clean Fuel)	Gas Well	None	Deculfurization	Con Rinelian	Come Badles
		None	Desulturization	Gas ripeline	Conv. Boller
Petroleum Low Sulfur Resid (Clean Fuel)	011 4011	041 8414		_	
Low Sulfur Resid (Clean Fuel)	VII Weil	Ull Pipeline	U.S. Refinery	Barge	Conv. Boiler
Chem. Act. Fluidized Bed	Import	Import	Import	Tanker	Conv. Boiler
onesh heer radaled bel	Import	Import	Import	Tanker	Fluidized Bed
High Sulfur Resid with Stack					COMPESSION
Gas Cleaning	Import	Import	Import	Tanker	Conv. Boiler,
High Sulfur Resid without Control	Import	Import	Import	Tesher	Lime Scrub.
	Import	Import	Import	lanker	Conv. Boiler
Coal					
Low Sulfer Coal (Clean Fuel)	Coal Mine	Rail	None	None	Conv. Boiler
Cleanable Coal (Clean Fuel)	Coal Mine	None	Physical Cleaning	Rail	Conv. Boiler
110151796 889 LOUDISTICH	Coal Mine	Rail	None	None	Fluidized Bed
Gasification, Low Btu Gas	Coal Mine	Rail	Lurgi Gas	None	Compusited Compusited
Liquefaction	Coal Mine	Rail	Liquefaction	None	Conv. Boiler
High Sulfur Coal with Stack	<b>. .</b>		•		
Gas cleaning	Coal Mine	Rail	None	None	Conv. Boiler,
High Sulfur Coal with Stack					Lime Scrub.
Gas Cleaning	Coal Mine	Rail	None	None	Comp. Bodler
-		**	NOLE	none	Math Service
High Sulfur Coal without Control	Coal Mine	Rail	None	None	Conv. Boiler

Total emissions were calculated by the same procedure used for Scenario 1 using the unit-basis module emission data from Table 9, the modified fuel utilization projections of Tables 19, 20, 21, and the module/systems as defined in Table 22. The results of the calculations are presented in Tables 23, 24, 25, and 26.

Comparison of the results for Scenario 1 and Scenario 3 is provided in Table 27, which is a summary of the total emissions for both scenarios.

The results for 1975 show that shifting dirty fuels from sector to sector does not affect the total emissions significantly as the emission factors for the modules involved are similar. The increase in total  $SO_2$  emissions from Scenario 1 to Scenario 3 in 1980, 1985, and 2000 is the result of substituting low sulfur coal for some stack gas cleaning capacity. This was necessary to maintain the balance of total coal burned and the ratio of high sulfur coal to low sulfur coal. These increases for the utility sector have little effect on calculated air quality in Scenario 3 as is demonstrated in Appendix B.

It should be noted that, although the allocation of some dirty fuel to the residential/commercial and industrial sectors in Scenario 3 did not result in a large change in total emissions as compated with Scenario 1, in which only clean fuels were allocated to those sectors, this is not to say that the impact on ambient air quality would be similar for both scenarios. This question is addressed in the following section.

TABLE	23. TOTAL EMIS	SIONS FOR SYS	TEMS IN THE	RESIDENTIAL/	COMMERCIAL	SECTOR, SCEN	NARIO 3			
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		EMI	SSTANS, TH	IDUS ANDS DE	TONS					
SYSTEMS	NOX	502	CO	PAST	TOMA	SS	05	TOMW	ASH	SLUDGE
					1975					
	2716 57	447 24	61. 95	71.65	468-93	5-08	6.00	0.90	0.00	<b>3.</b> 70
	412.78	984.99	81.08	52.14	72.17	9,93	17300.85	24.50	0.03	17.20
CASTETCATIONLOIN, HTCH BTU	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.00
HIGH S RESTO-40 CONTROL	57.05	1283.09	13.03	7.98	1.71	0.00	0.00	6.27	0.00	0.00
TOW S COAL (CLEAN EVEN)	5.48	58.86	140.20	33.86	31.30	11.20	0.00	0.00	275.00	5.00
GASTETCATTON-COAL . HIGH PTU	3.00	0.00	j.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.50
HIGH S COAL-NO CONTROL	15.81	540.40	429.36	112.27	94.94	67.37	22.05	<u> </u>	945.25	29.45
										<b>.</b>
ΤΟΤΑΣ	3197.65	2984.54	728.68	227.91	658.56	89.40	17322.90	30.77	1121.25	45.53
					1980					
NATURAL GASICLEAN FUEL)	2951.71	129.31	71.10	23.70	513.22	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.0	0.00
DIST FUEL DIL (CLEAN FUEL)	477.75	1130.51	93.06	59.85	92,77	11.28	19955.89	28.11	C • C D	19.74
GASIFICATION-DIL, HIGH PTU	47.08	± • 0 0	1.37	.90	.78	0.01	777.14	1.00		7.63
HIGH S RESIDEND CONTROL	54.60	1227.84	12.52	7.64	1.64	0.00	0.00	6.00	0.00	0.00
LOW S COAL (OLEAN EVEL)	5.14	55,18	131.44	31.74	29.15	10.50_	0.00	0.00	258.75	0.00
GASIFICATION-GOAL, HIGH PTU	46.42	10.51	2.65	24.23	.37	59.52	19.49	0.00	479.57	1868.84
HIGH S COAL-NO CONTROL	15.43	496.28	394.31	103.11	87.19	61.98	20.25	0,00	776.25	<u></u>
50			•							
	0 3611.03	3093.52	736.45	251.15	714.99	143.19	20673.76	35.11	1521.20	1923.20
					1095					
					1985				c	
NATUPAL GASIGLEAN FUEL)	5/ 3142.91	176.16	75.45	25.15	544.52	<u> </u>	<u>9.00</u>	77 70	<u>0.00</u>	27.78
DIST FUEL DILICLEAN FUEL)	<b>a</b> 561.1?	1338.97	110.22	76.88	97.97	13.35	23517449		11 76	11.76
GASIFICATION-DIL, HTGH TU	67.77	<u> </u>	2.11	<u>1•55</u>	<u>1.61</u>		119(•50	L • 24		···· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
HIGH S PESID-40 CONTROL	54.70	1227.84	12.52	7.54	1.54	3.51	0.00	5.00	P6.25	0.00
$= \frac{100 \text{ s}}{100 \text{ cont}} \frac{100 \text{ c}}{100 \text{ c}} \frac{100 \text{ c}}{100 \text{ c}}$	$   \frac{1 \cdot 1}{222 \cdot 1} - \frac{1 \cdot 1}{222 \cdot 1}$	10.07		116.36	1.30	285.19	93.56	0.00	2299.54	8975.85
	E + 6	109+14	131.44	34.37	29.15	20.63	6,75	9.00	25A.75	0 <b>.</b> 00
HTAP S COALCHY ENTRONE	/ <u></u>	150.43	131144				i.			
	4055 19	3085.63	398.29	266.37	685.99	323.37	24816.32	49.84	2655.30	9019.99
	40 7031 2				2000					
	7771 10	146 17	91.03	27.00	591-69	ก. กา	0.00	0.00	0.01	9.00
DIST FUEL OF COEAN FUELA	772.49	1767.88	143-89	92.53	127.89	17.44	30703.73	43.47	0.20	73.5?
GASIFICATION=OTL, HIGH BID	57.67	7.74	1.00	1.18	1.03	0.00	1019.20	1.31	10.01	19.01
HIGH S FESTA-40 CONTROL	54.69	1227.84	12.52	7.64	1.54	0.00	0.0C	6.00		2.00
INV S COAL (CLEAN FUEL)	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00			0.00	0.00	0.00	g.an
GASIFICATION-COAL, HIGH BTU	813.12	692.07	46.44	424.43	6.55	1042.75	341.26	0.00	8383.73	32739.65
HIGH S COAL-NO CONTROL	<u>0.00</u>	0.90	0.00	0.30	0.10	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	<u> </u>
TOTAL	5031.98	3921.70	2 35 . 64	552.77	721.80	1063.19	32061.19	50.78	8393.74	32779.18

----

~

SYSTEMS		~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	INSTOLE, TH	IOUISA* DIS OF	e Túne					
	10x	205	C0	рдэ <u>т</u>	ΤΩΡΛ 1975	SS	05	тони	85H	SLUNSE
LATUPAL GAR (CLEAN FUEL)	5154.75	147.21	2.21	87.80	796.60	00 77	0 00			
UTST FUEL OIL (PLEAM FUEL)	503.47	304.71	2.12	39.37	25.20	2.57	<u>0.000</u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u>a • a</u>
0N_5_P[510-09463110	205.64	770.75	1,15	15.69	10.15	1.12	1979.52	7.00	0.+ra 6.400	4 a 7
ON S PESID-THROATED	499.12	741.10	.92	37.07	7.19	<u>0.00</u>	<u> </u>	10.67		
ASIFICATION-OIL, HIGH OTH			0.00	0.00	0.70	0.00	6.09	0.00	0.00	· U
DIER CONTROLENE CONTROL	224.83	1173.54	•42	16.70	3.24	0.00	0.00	4.81	0.00_	
108 5 1 100 CLA - 431 - 11- 1.1	417,50	689.46	29.81	59,08	r.59	127.34	0.00	4.59	3757.50	n . n
LEANANLE (MALINEAN FIFE)	391.95	902.20	29.41	119.10	6.10	360.75	113.52	E.10	3002.55	317.
ATTETATIONACE MICH BIN	00	0.00	0.00	c.00	0.90	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	3.0
ILGH S COAL-NU CONTROL	954.68	5951.13	71.39	302.48	16.23	720.19	225.45	13.78	15030.00	300.6
TOTAL	8361.95	10139.71	136.44	672.2A	871.33	1300.29	6346.15	53.37	21790.05	624.5
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·										
					1980					
IST FUEL OTLICE AN FUELA	5496.27	156.68	2.35	88.13	847.52	94.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.9
19 S RESTRADOMISTIC	/78.19	440.72	3.07	56.94	36.58	3.72	6548.55	9.27	0.00	۴.5
OW S RESTRATIONATION	498.06	312.nn	1.09	14,95	9.60	1.36	1873.48	6.63	0.00	1.5
ASIFICATION-OIL, HIGH BIU	85.67	6.96	• 42	0.45	(+1)	0.00	0.00	10.65	9.00	0.0
IGH S PESID-NO CONTROL	210.45	1098.48	.39	15.63		1 • / 4	921.52	1.19	9.05	g.
OM S COAL (CLEAN FUEL)	426.50	704.32	29.43	69.35	6.82	170.08		4.20	0.040	1.
LEANAPLE COAL (CLEAN FUEL)	h 12.55	0 2 2 0 0	70 34	400 70	<u> </u>	220400	<u> </u>	4.19	3131.90	1 • L
ASIFICATION-COAL, HIGH BIL	00.14	46.470		100.00	6+21	370.50	118.54	6+27	3093.70	326.4
IGH S COAL-NO CONTFOL	994.70	6074.66	72.87	308.76	16.62	72.12	23.18	0.00 14.06	569.40 15342.00	2223.5
TOTAL	9097.43	10686-86	102.34	775 75	0/1 07	11.00.26				
		19404100	TAC \$ 14		341.0.97	1400.00	9/13+49	97.020	<<*4<.02	2874•2
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·									
					•	·····				
	······									
	······································		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·							

TABLE 24. TOTAL PHISSIONS FOR SYSTEMS IN THE INDUSTRIAL SECTOR, SULMARIO 3

			TABLE 2	24, (Continue	ed)					
						•				
		EHI	SSIONS, T	HOUSANDS OF	F TONS					
SYSTEMS	N-0 X	\$05	CO	PART	TOMA	ss	ŌS	TOMW	ASH	
	<b>FAR</b> 14	465 99	3 1.9	97.10	897.39	99.52	0.00	0.00	0.00	
NATUPAL GASICLEAN FUELD	<u> </u>	549.71	3.83	71.02	45.53	4.54	8169.08	11.56	2.00	8.12
DIST FUEL DILLULYAN FUELD	772 60	787.45	1.74	19.21	11.78	1.31	2297.66	8.13	0.00	2.29
LOW S RESID-DUMENTLL	712.62	1057.22	1.72	52.88	10.25	0.00	0.00	15.22	0.50	- 0.00
LUM S DESIDELED DIE DIE	125.55	10.19	.05	3.15	7.19	2.54	1350.43	1.74	13.26	13.26
HICH & RESTOLNO CONTROL	210.45	1099.48	. 79	15.63	3.03	C.00	0.00	4.50	0.00	0.00
LOW S CONTROL TAN ENELS	451.50	745.51	31.15	63.99	7.72	137.71	0.00	4.97	4063,50	0.99
CLEANABLE COAL (CLEAN FUEL)	427.27	874.47	32.06	129.83	6.65	393.25	123.75	6.66	3273.05	345+59
CASTETCATTON-COAL - HTGH BTH	366.03	213.82	8.94	174.93	15.39	328.32	105.51	0.00	2591.97	10121./0
HIGH S COAL-NO GONTROL	1042.47	5431.02	77.15	326.87	17.60	778.26	243.63	14.89	16242.00	324.84
						4715 55	42280 07	67.67	26183.78	10815.71
TOTAL	10290.70	11529.85	158.73	909.70	1022.02	1/45.55	12209.07	0/ •0/		
									<b></b> ·	<u> </u>
Ň										
							·			
					2000					
		377 92	3.41	127.89	1229.23	136.32	0.00	0.00	0.00	g.oc
NATURAL GASICLEAN FUELD	4507 72	066 7%	6.73	124.89	80.24	8.15	14364.56	20.34	0.00	14.28
DIST FUEL OIL (JLEAN FUEL)	1597 + 24	436.54	1.52	29.73	13.41	1.49	2615.80	9.25	0.00	
LON 5 5 5 5 7 4000 5 11	941.90	1249.97	1.55	6?.52	12.1?	0.00	9.00	18.00	0.09	1.10
CASTETCATION-OTA HIGH RIN	102.65	R.33	.05	2.57	5.80	2.09	1104.13	1.42	10.84	15.54
HIGH S PESTO-NO CONTROL	210.45	1398.48	• 3 9	15.63	3.03	0.00	2.00	4.50	U+59 6468 68	0.00
LOW S COAL (CLEAN FUEL)	496.50	A19.92	34.26	70.25	7.94	151.43	9.00	7.40	4405.55	700 96
CLEANABLE COAL (CLEAN EUEL)	169.F4	951.19	35.24	142.70	7.31	432.25	136.02	(•31		301100
CASTETCATTON-COAL . HIGH PTH	1292.59	749.22	31.33	472.80	53.91	1150.45	369.70	0.00	9082.18	35455+57
HIGH S CCAL-NO CONTSOL	1145.44	7072.46	84.84	359.47	19.35	855+89	267.43	16.37	TINGLOUD	
			400 31	4700 70	11.72.72	2738.06	18858.15	82.66	35021.37	36232.7
TOTAL	14375.39	13590.02	199.34	1233.00	1432.035					
										· · ·

,

TABLE 25. FOTAL EMISSIONS FOR SYSTEMS IN THE ELECTRICAL SECTOR, SCENARIO 3

\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_

\_

----

\_\_\_\_\_

MOX         SO2         DO         PAOT         TOWA         SS         OS         TOWA         ASH         SLUDGE           USAL FACTOLE AL FUELD         1774.0A         500.475         456.44         494.14         531.40         466.08         455.48         456.48         456.48         456.48         456.48         456.48         456.48         456.48         456.48 <t< th=""><th>SYSTENS</th><th></th><th>511 </th><th>ESST085</th><th>FHAUSAMDS ()</th><th>- 10NS </th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th></t<>	SYSTENS		511 	ESST085	FHAUSAMDS ()	- 10NS 						
1973       1973       1973       1973         5       2577-00000000000000000000000000000000000		нох	205	çn	PAST	τομλ	55	20	TONN	ИSH	SLUDGE	
1       1	VATHEAL RAS(RLEAN FHEL)	1774.28	506.35	456.44	ha4.48	1975 531 68	106 00	1.55 C.0				
5       95       95       95       95       95       96       1.16       4.20       0.00       1.00	DW S REFTO-DOMESTIC	14.69	23.44	.28	1.28	.49	100.00	497453	499.83	455+h3	495.55	
MATTUR FULLY 1220 P20       0.00 <t< td=""><td>AN S PESTA-IMPARTER</td><td>623.28</td><td>925.46</td><td>1.16</td><td>46.29</td><td>8.97</td><td>0.00</td><td>141.40</td><td>47.77</td><td>12.</td><td>• 54</td></t<>	AN S PESTA-IMPARTER	623.28	925.46	1.16	46.29	8.97	0.00	141.40	47.77	12.	• 54	
M S & S10-LTMSTNDE SCOUP       17.5%       9.19       .13       .16       .27       0.00       0.16       116       0.16       116       0.16       116       0.16       116       0.16       116       0.16       116       0.16       116       0.16       117       0.00       116       0.00       12.85       0.00       2.85       0.00       2.85       0.00       2.85       0.00       2.85       0.00       2.85       0.00       2.85       0.00       2.85       0.00 <th0.00< th=""> <th0.00< th="">       0.00       <th0.00< td="" th<=""><td>HEN ACTIVE FLUIDIZED PEO</td><td>0.00</td><td>0.00</td><td>n.aa</td><td>0.0.0</td><td>n.nn</td><td>n.no</td><td><u> </u></td><td>10.00</td><td> 0.00</td><td>n</td></th0.00<></th0.00<></th0.00<>	HEN ACTIVE FLUIDIZED PEO	0.00	0.00	n.aa	0.0.0	n.nn	n.no	<u> </u>	10.00	0.00	n	
M C. PERTI-IN CONTONL       6.01.43       11.86.16       1.11       44.62       A.67       0.00       12.85       0.00       1.80       0.00 <td>IIGH S RESID-LIMESTONE SCOUN</td> <td>17.54</td> <td>9.19</td> <td>• 0 3</td> <td>.06</td> <td>.25</td> <td>0.00</td> <td>0.00</td> <td>-38</td> <td>0.00</td> <td>365.00</td>	IIGH S RESID-LIMESTONE SCOUN	17.54	9.19	• 0 3	.06	.25	0.00	0.00	-38	0.00	365.00	
S. GCALCLEAL FUEL         22.8/2 * 6         27.01.2 * 5         17.11         3.0.6         4.0.7         21.67 <th< td=""><td>IGH S PESID-NO CONTROL</td><td>600.83</td><td>3136.16</td><td>1.11</td><td>44.62</td><td>8.55</td><td>0.00</td><td>6.00</td><td>12.86</td><td></td><td> 6 no</td></th<>	IGH S PESID-NO CONTROL	600.83	3136.16	1.11	44.62	8.55	0.00	6.00	12.86		6 no	
242012       2424,65       498,66       14,2,0       74,23       74,63       14,65       14,65,16	AN S DOAL (CLEAN FUEL)	2242.50	3703.26	154.73	317.31	35.98	617.96	0.00	24.67	20102.00	0.00 0.00	
IOTYP 9:0       0:0 <th0:0< th="">       0:0       <th0:0< th="">       &lt;</th0:0<></th0:0<>	LEANABLE COALICLEAN FUELI	247.55	498.66	18.28	74.67	3.90	224.25	71.57	3.80	1866.65	107.60	
IPICATION-20AL, LON 0TU       0.40 <th0.40< th="">       0.40       <th0.40< th=""> <t< td=""><td>LUIDTZED BED_COMBUSTION-COAL</td><td>0.00</td><td>0.00</td><td>0.00</td><td>0.00</td><td>0.00</td><td>0.00</td><td>0.00</td><td>0.00</td><td>1.400.40</td><td>ມີມີສຸດ ເມື່ອງ 10</td></t<></th0.40<></th0.40<>	LUIDTZED BED_COMBUSTION-COAL	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.400.40	ມີມີສຸດ ເມື່ອງ 10	
Def AUTOL-CAL         0.00 <th0.00< th="">         0.00</th0.00<>	ASIFICATION-COAL, LON ATU	0.09	0.0.0	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	<u></u>	
13 5 0012-114:51004       1774.66       140.39       15.96       67.62       7.64       161.03       50.44       7.711.55       67.25.90       7.711.55       67.25.90       7.711.55       67.25.90       7.711.55       67.25.90       7.711.55       67.25.90       7.711.55       67.25.90       7.711.55       67.25.90       7.711.55       67.25.90       7.711.55       7.711.	IDUEFACTION-COAL	8.03	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	9.80	9,00	
S COAL-HO CONTROL         43.41         35.10         3.99         16.40         .01         43.425         12.60         .77         148.00         16.30           ICTAL-HO CONTROL         1164.93         7186.49         \$6.21         365.27         19.86         869.69         272.25         16.64         18150.20         363.30           ICTAL         6498.77         16164.52         738.21         1417.58         614.37         2465.51         1003.10         531.88         414.94.83         98.93         98.94.62           1980	TON 5 COAL-LIMESIONE SCRUB	173.66	140.39	15.96	67.62	3.64	161.03	50.40	3.08	672.90	7711.20	
Instant	UGH S COAL-MGO SCHOR	43.41	35.10	3.99	16.90	• 91	40.25	12.60	.77	168.00	16.89	
TCTAL         6498.77         16164.52         738.21         1417.58         614.37         2465.51         1003.10         531.68         41494.83         9089.62           1980           1087.77           1087.67           1087.77           1087.67           1087.67           164.00           1417.8           1087.77           1087.67           1087.67           1087.67           1087.67 <td co<="" td=""><td></td><td>1164.93</td><td>7186.49</td><td>86.21</td><td>365.27</td><td>19.66</td><td>869.69</td><td>272.25</td><td>16.64</td><td>18150.00</td><td>363.00</td></td>	<td></td> <td>1164.93</td> <td>7186.49</td> <td>86.21</td> <td>365.27</td> <td>19.66</td> <td>869.69</td> <td>272.25</td> <td>16.64</td> <td>18150.00</td> <td>363.00</td>		1164.93	7186.49	86.21	365.27	19.66	869.69	272.25	16.64	18150.00	363.00
1980           12AL GAS(CLIAN FUEL)         16A0.00         479.70         432.42         459.70         503.79         460.50         431.70         430.70         10.00	ТСТАL	6998.77	16164.52	738.21	1417.58	614.37	2465.51	1003.10	531.88	41494.83	9089.62	
PAL       GAS (CLIAN FUEL)       160.0.0       479.70       432.42       458.70       503.70       460.50       431.7						1980						
S RESID-DOMASTIC       165.25       263.71       3.18       14.37       10.34       3.16       1592.95       7.89       2.26       3.94         S RESID-IMPORTSD       1297.77       1926.96       2.44       96.38       18.69       0.00       0.00       27.75       0.00       0.00         S PESID-LIMISTOME GROUP       12.75       64.33       .23       .46       1.77       0.00       0.00       2.63       0.00       0.00         S S S S S S TO-NO CONTPOL       105.22       549.24       .20       7.81       1.51       0.00       0.00       2.63       0.00       2.45       0.00       2.63       0.00       2.45       0.00       2.63       0.00       2.45       0.00       2.65       0.00       2.45       0.00       2.65       0.00       2.45       0.00       2.65       0.00       2.45       0.00       2.65       0.00       2.45       0.00       0.00       2.63       0.00       2.45       0.00       0.00       2.63       0.00       2.45       0.00       0.00       0.00       0.00       0.00       0.00       0.00       0.00       0.00       0.00       0.00       0.00       0.00       0.00       0.00       0.00	ATHPAL GASICLEAN FUELT	1640.00	479.70	432.42	453.70	503.70	460.50	431.70	431.70		1.21 70	
S. RESID-IMPORTED       1297.77       1926.96       2.41       96.36       18.66       0.00       0.00       27.75       0.00       0.00         ACTIVE FLUIDIZED 0FD       16.15       45.16       13       1.21       4.01       0.00       0.00       27.75       0.00       0.00         IS PESID-LIMESTONE SCOUP       122.75       64.33       .23       .46       1.77       0.00       0.00       2.63       0.00       2.45       0.00       2.45       0.00       2.45       0.00       2.45       0.00       2.45       0.00       2.45       0.00       2.45       0.00       2.45       0.00       2.45       0.00       2.45       0.00       2.45       0.00       2.45       0.00       2.45       0.00       2.45       0.00       2.45       0.00       2.45       0.00       2.45       0.00       2.45       0.00       0.40       0.00       0.00       2.45       0.00       0.00       0.00       2.45       0.00       <	OW S RESID-DOMESTIC	165.25	263.71	3.18	14.37	10.34	3.16	1502.05	7.00	2 26	491479	
ACTIVE FLUIDIZED 000       16.15       45.16       .13       1.21       4.01       0.00       0.00       1.50       300.00       0.00         AS PESID-LIMESTONE SCOUP       122.75       64.33       .23       .46       1.77       0.00       0.00       2.63       0.00       2415.05         AS PESID-MO CONTPOL       105.22       540.24       .20       7.81       1.51       0.00       2.63       0.00       2415.05         S COAL (CLEAN FUEL)       2615.00       4353.09       181.88       372.99       42.18       803.98       0.80       29.00       23724.00       0.00       0.00         INAPLE COAL (CLEAN FUEL)       330.99       693.79       25.44       103.00       5.28       312.00       98.18       5.28       2596.80       274.91         DIZED BED COMBUSTION-COAL       0.400       0.400       0.400       0.400       0.400       0.	UN S RESID-IMPORTED	1297.77	1926.96	2.41	96.38	18.59	0.00	1.00	27.75	6.00	7 ÷ 24	
1 S DESID-LL #STANE SCOUP       122.75       64.33       .23       .46       1.77       0.00       0.00       2.63       0.00       2415.05         1 S RESID-NO CONTPOL       103.22       549.24       .20       7.81       1.51       0.00       0.00       2.25       0.00       0.90         NAPLE COAL (CLEAN FUEL)       2636.00       4353.09       181.88       372.99       42.19       803.98       0.00       29.00       23724.00       0.90         NAPLE COAL (SLEAN FUEL)       338.99       693.79       25.44       103.00       5.28       312.00       98.18       5.28       259.80       274.91         DIZED BED COMMUSION-COAL       0.00<	HEM ACTIVE FLUIDIZED OCD	16.15	45.16	.13	1.21	4.01	0.00	0.00	1.50	300.00	0.00	
15 5 42 5 10 - 50 CONPOL       105.22 549.24       .20 7.81       1.51       0.00       0.00       2.25       0.00       0.00         S COAL (GLFAN FUEL)       2636.00       4353.09       181.88       372.99       42.18       803.98       0.00       29.00       23724.00       0.00         NAPLE COAL (GLFAN FUEL)       338.99       693.79       25.44       103.00       5.28       312.00       98.18       5.28       2596.80       274.91         DIZEO RED COMPUSITION-COAL       0.00	TCH S PESID-LIMESTONE SCOUP	122.76	64.73	.23	•46	1.77	0.00	0.00	2.63	0.00	2415.00	
S. I.AL (1.1.4.4 FUEL)       2636.00       4353.09       181.88       372.99       42.19       803.98       0.00       29.00       23724.00       0.00         INAPLE COAL (SLEAN FUEL)       338.99       693.79       25.44       103.00       5.28       312.00       98.18       5.28       2596.80       274.91         INAPLE COAL (SLEAN FUEL)       338.99       693.79       25.44       103.00       5.28       312.00       98.18       5.28       2596.80       274.91         IDIZED BED COMPUSITION-COAL       0.00	TPH 2 SECTO-NO CONTROL	103.22	549.24	.20	7.81	1.51	0.00	0.00	2.25	0.00	0.00	
NAMPLE CDAL (SLEAN FUEL)       338.99       693.79       25.44       103.00       5.28       312.00       98.14       5.28       2596.80       274.91         DIZED BED COMBUSTION-COAL       0.00	UN S COAL (CLYAN FORL)	2636.00	4353.09	181.88	372.99	42.18	803.98	0.00	29.00	23724.08	0.00	
DIZED BED C034DUSTION-COAL       0.00	LCANABLE COAL (SLEAN FUEL)	334,99	693.79	25.44	103.00	5.28	312.00	98.18	5.28	2596.40	274.91	
Interformedial       Continue of all       C	LUIULZED BED COMPUSTION-COAL	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	00	0.00	0.00	8.00	0.00	0.00	
MOLIDINE CONL       0.00 </td <td>NILIICAILUNTUUHLA LUN KIU</td> <td>0.00</td> <td>0.00</td> <td>0.00</td> <td>0.00</td> <td>0.00</td> <td>0.80</td> <td>0.00</td> <td>0.00</td> <td>0.00</td> <td>0.00</td>	NILIICAILUNTUUHLA LUN KIU	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.80	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	
S COAL-MED SUPPORT       965.96       780.93       88.78       376.14       20.25       895.56       280.35       17.13       3730.00       42893.55         IS COAL-MOD SCOUR       407.16       329.17       37.42       158.54       8.53       377.49       118.17       7.22       1575.60       157.56         IS COAL-NO CONTROL       0.00	TON S CONTEL THESTONE COOPE	0.00	0.00	0.00_	0.00	0.00	0.00	8.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	
S CCAL-NO CONTROL         L07.15         329.17         37.42         158.54         8.53         377.49         118.17         7.22         1575.60         157.56           S CCAL-NO CONTROL         0.00	TCH & CONTENCO CODUC 100 3 CONTENCO CODUC	965.96	780.93	· 88.78	376.14	20.25	895.56	280.35	17.13	3733.00	42893.55	
TOTAL 7736.17 9486.08 772.08 1589.61 616.25 2852.69 2521.35 532.34 32368.36 46176.56	TGH S COAL-NO CONTROL	<u> </u>	329.17	37.42	158.54	8.53	377.49	118.17	7.22	1575.60	157.56	
TOTAL 7736,17 9486.08 772.08 1589.61 616.25 2852.69 2521.35 532.34 32368.36 46176.56			U•C0	0.00	0.70	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	
	TOTAL	7736,17	9486.08	772.08	1589.61	616.25	2852.69	2521.35	532.34	32368.36	46176.55	
	HIGH S COAL-LIMESTONE SCRUP HIGH S COAL-NGO SCRUP HIGH S COAL-NO CONTROL TOTAL	965.96 407.16 0.00 7736.17	780.93 329.17 0.00 9486.08	· 88.78 37.42 0.00 772.08	376.14 158.54 0.70 1589.61	20.25 <u>8.53</u> 0.00 616.25	895.56 377.49 0.00 2852.69	280.35 118.17 0.00 2521.35	17.13 7.22 0.00 532.34	0.00 3733.00 1575.60 0.00 32368.36	4 4	
					•						 	
3 3 <sup>1</sup>										<b></b>		
											•	

STAIL         POY         SOP         CO         QAPT         TOMA         SS         DS           INATIONAL CASE OLITIAN FUELI         1F12.4.6         450.72         414.4.6         439.59         442.71         441.31         413.7           LOW SPECIFIC DIMISTIC         221.4.03         333.4.6         4.10         14.5.2         4.04         420.53         4.00         205.4         0.00         9.0<				
MATIRAL CASTOLIAN FUEL)       1#19.86       450.72       414.40       439.59       442.71       441.31       613.7         DAN S DESTIDATION FUEL)       219.07       333.49       4.10       18.62       17.72       4.04       205.7         DAN S DESTIDATION FLUTDIFAD       15.73       2312.35       2.83       115.66       22.42       9.03       9.0         DAY S DESTIDATION FLUTDIFAD       9.76       205.40       66       6.05       20.35       0.00 </th <th>ТОЧИ</th> <th>OMM ASH</th> <th>I SLUDGE</th>	ТОЧИ	OMM ASH	I SLUDGE	
MATHEAL CASTCLEAN FUEL)       1F10.86       459.72       414.40       439.59       447.71       413.71       613.71         DW S BESTD-DUNCTIC       217.93       339.49       4.10       18.62       17.72       4.00       2007         DW S BESTD-TUNCTIC       217.93       339.49       4.10       18.62       17.72       4.00       2007       0.00       0.0				
Du S DESTIDIAN STILL       212.03       339.69       4.10       14.52       17.72       4.08       2053         Du S DESTIDIAN STILL       157.33       2312.52       2.49       115.62       22.2       0.09       9.0         Due ALTINE FLUIDITED ARD       157.33       2312.52       2.49       115.62       22.2       0.09       0.0         Due ALTINE FLUIDITED ARD       250.47       115.79       4.1       4.2       3.14       0.0       0.00 <td>.71 413.71</td> <td>13.71 413</td> <td>5.71 413.7</td>	.71 413.71	13.71 413	5.71 413.7	
ON E RESTN-LINEORED         157,13         2312,35         2.89         115,66         22.42         0.03         0.13           WEH ACTIVE FEUTIDITY FORCE         2000         20.65         0.00 <th0.00< th=""> <th0.00< th="">         0.00         0</th0.00<></th0.00<>	•13 10•16	10.16 2	2.01 4.9	
DHEM ACTIVE FULUTITETANSE       91.75       275.80       1.55       5.15       20.13       0.00       0.00         HIGH S CERTINE COPUN       20.07       115.79       .41       .82       3.14       0.00       0.00         LAW C CALLCLEAN FUEL)       34.16,0       0.00       0.00       0.10       0.10       0.00       0.00         LAW C CALLCLEAN FUEL)       34.16,0       0.00       25.1.4       51.4.9       58.1.8       116.9.8       0.00 <td>ຸປີຢູ່ນຳຄ່ານ </td> <td></td> <td>ງ∎ຂອ ິຈະກ ງ</td>	ຸປີຢູ່ນຳຄ່ານ 		ງ∎ຂອ ິຈະກ ງ	
11.1. 5. 5. 511-11.2.1.11.2.1.12.1.12.1.12.1.12.1.12	.00 4.72	4.72	1.00 4747.0	
Align Structure       Terred       Terred       Structure	.00 0.00	0.00 0	0.00 0.0	
And Lick and Lick and Furth         561.45         1149.69         42.13         173.60         8.75         516.75         162.           LUTDIZED AGD COMMISTICM-COAL         30.24         140.24         37.30         32.30         9.30         112.00         36.4           LUTDIZED AGD COMMISTICM-COAL         30.24         140.24         37.36         9.30         112.00         36.4           LOUFGACTICM-COAL         114.624         107.33         10.35         64.84         2.14         113.75         36.           LOUFGACTICM-COAL         114.624         107.33         10.35         64.84         2.14         113.75         36.           LIGH S COAL-LUMSCONE         SCOUT         837.27         676.49         76.49         76.45         326.32         17.55         775.25         243.4           LIGH S COAL-MO SCOUT         454.33         370.53         42.12         174.47         9.61         424.92         133.6           LIGH S COAL-MO SCOUT         0.00         0.00         0.00         0.00         0.00         0.00           M C FECIN-1/2/2/15/11         242.8.39         12125.61         851.49         1908.93         664.21         3671.88         3120.6           M C FECIN-1/2/2/11/2	.00 40.00	40.00 32724	••00	
LUBDIZER 330 COMPUSTION-COAL 32.34 146.28 7.30 32.36 9.30 110.00 36.4 ASTRICATIONE COAL, LOW 310 100.00 100 100 36.4 ASTRICATIONE COAL 104 310 100 48.5 IGE SCAL-LUMSIONE SCOUR 837.27 676.49 76.95 326.32 17.55 775.25 243.6 IGE SCAL-LUMSIONE SCOUR 458.33 370.57 42.12 178.47 9.61 424.92 133.6 IGE SCAL-LUMSIONE SCOUR 458.33 370.57 42.12 178.47 9.61 424.92 133.6 IGE SCAL-NO SCOUR 458.33 370.57 42.12 178.47 9.61 424.92 133.6 IGE SCAL-NO SCOUR 458.33 12125.61 851.49 1908.93 664.21 36.71.88 3120.6 TOTAL 94.28.38 12125.61 851.49 1908.93 664.21 36.71.88 3120.6 IGE SCAL-NO SCOUR 12.5 57.75 93.75 1.13 5.11 3.59 1.12 566. ON SCIENT SCOULD 55.75 93.75 1.42 1.3.13 5.11 3.59 1.12 566. ON SCIENT SCIENT 50.75 1.25 2.50 0.0 0.0 IGE SCIENT SCIENT 50.75 1.25 2.50 0.0 IGE SCIENT SCIENT 50.0 IGE SCIENT 50.	.61 8.75	8.75 4300	3.95 455.7	
ASIFICATION-COAL, LOW 3TU       100, as       223, 54       1, 60       77, 56       264, 0       135, 84       43.         TOUFFACTION-COAL       119, e4       107, 23       10, 35       64, 84       2, 34       113, 75       36.         TOUFFACTION-COAL       119, e4       107, 23       10, 35, 94       2, 34       113, 75       36.         TOUFFACTION-COAL       458, 33       370, 53       42.12       178, 47       9.61       424, 92       133, 6         TIGH S COAL-NY FUEL       0.00       0.00       0.00       0.00       0.00       0.00       0.00       0.00         TOTAL       9428, 33       12125, 61       851, 49       1908, 93       664, 21       3671, 88       3120, 6         TOTAL       9428, 33       12125, 61       851, 49       1908, 93       664, 21       3671, 88       3120, 6         TOTAL       9428, 33       12125, 61       851, 49       1908, 93       664, 21       3671, 88       3120, 6         TOTAL       9428, 33       12125, 61       851, 49       1908, 93       664, 21       3671, 88       3120, 6         TOTAL       9428, 33       12125, 61       851, 49       1908, 93       664, 21       3671, 9       3671,	.00 0.00	0.00 3460	3.00 49.0	
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	.20 .48	.48 2356	- RO 57-5	
4TCH 5 COAL-LIVESTORE SCRUG       R37.27       676.49       76.45       325.32       17.55       17.55       243.4         4TCH 5 COAL-LIVESTORE SCRUP       458.33       370.53       42.12       178.47       9.51       424.92       133.4         4TCH 5 COAL-NO SCRUP       0.00       0.00       0.00       0.00       0.00       0.00       0.00         TOTAL       9428.33       12125.61       R51.49       1908.93       664.21       3671.88       3120.6         TOTAL       9428.33       12125.61       R51.49       1908.93       664.71       3671.88       3120.6         TOTAL       65(2174.10.10.10.10.10.10.10.10.10.10.10.10.10.	•00 1•65	1.65 2464	◆●わう 4月●5 0 n.0 177470.0	
4164 5 C04L-460 50001       458.53 370.53 42.12 178.47 4.21 444.72 1321         1764 5 C04L-460 50001       0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	+UU 14+77 02 813	14+57 Y245	3-60 177-3	
TOTAL       9428.38       12125.61       851.49       1908.93       664.21       3671.88       3120.6         TOTAL         9428.38       12125.61       851.49       1908.93       664.21       3671.88       3120.6         2000         (ATUMAL         1232.66       351.78       317.11       336.38       264.21       3671.88       3120.6         000         (ATUMAL         (ATUMAL       9428.38       12125.61       851.49       1908.93       664.21       3671.88       3120.6         (ATUMAL       9428.38       12125.61       851.49       1908.93       664.21       3671.88       3120.6         (ATUMAL       9428.38       12125.61       851.49       1908.93       664.21       3671.83       3120.6         (ATUMAL       93.75       131.74       316.21       3671.73       316.21       3671.73       316.21       3671.73       316.21       3671.73       3120.6         (ATUMAL       93.75       11.42       14.61       14.61       14.61       14.61       14.61       14.61		<u> </u>	0.0	
TOTAL         9428.38         12125.61         851.49         1908.93         664.21         3631.88         3120.6           2000 <td colspa<="" td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td></td>	<td></td> <td></td> <td></td>			
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	.68 543.25	543.25 52176	5.62 42730.9	
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $				
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		·		
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	E9 715 58		5.5A 315.5	
OW C $F_{F_{2}}^{-1}(-)^{-1}(S_{1}^{-1})$ 5.7693.761.135.113.331.1CW C $F_{F_{2}}^{-1}(-)^{-1}(S_{1}^{-1})$ 7.1.65145.761.4357.3111.110.005.6CW C $F_{F_{2}}^{-1}(-)^{$		2.30		
00 6 000000000000000000000000000000000	.00 16.50	16.50 0	1.00 0.0	
ITCH S ESTIN-LIMESTONE SCOUR       175.37       91.93       .32       .65       2.52       0.00       0.00         ITCH S ESTIN-LIMESTONES       0.00	.20 16.35	16.35 3270	]∙60 ( C•U	
11.4.1       0.00	.00 3.75	3.75	0.00 3451.7	
OW S COAL(CLIAN FUEL)         2553.60         4216.85         176.19         361.32         40.36         779.82         0.0           LEAPAOLE COAL(CLIAN FUEL)         554.39         1134.64         41.60         168.45         8.53         512.75         160.4           LUIDI770         COAL(CLIAN FUEL)         554.39         1134.64         41.60         168.45         8.53         512.75         160.4           LUIDI770         COAL(CLIAN FUEL)         240.31         1952.10         22.50         242.25         0.31         825.10         270.4           ASIFICATION-COAL         240.31         1952.10         22.50         242.25         0.31         825.10         270.4           ASIFICATION-COAL         240.31         1952.10         22.50         242.25         10         1081.05         34.55           IQUEFACTION-COAL         696.17         893.57         28.65         298.91         215.10         1081.05         34.52           IQUEFACTION-COAL         696.17         893.57         36.23         573.71         17.90         947.92         300.51           IGH S COAL-LIMESTONE         SCRUB         196.05         150.42         17.10         72.45         3.93         172.50         54.61 <td>•00 0.00</td> <td>6.00</td> <td>3.00 7.3</td>	•00 0.00	6.00	3.00 7.3	
LEARAGES COAL(CLIAN FUTU)       554.39       1134.64       41.60       168.45       8.63       512.25       150.6         LUIDITED COAL       240.33       1952.10       22.50       242.25       0.31       825.10       270.6         ASTFICATION-COAL       240.33       1952.10       22.50       242.25       0.31       825.10       270.6         ASTFICATION-COAL       802.58       1779.97       28.65       298.91       215.10       1081.05       343.5         IOUFFACTION-COAL       696.17       893.58       36.25       573.71       17.00       947.92       300.5         IGH S COAL-LIMESTONE SCRUP       196.06       150.42       17.10       72.45       3.93       172.50       54.5	.00 29.09	28.09 22981	1.50 3.1	
LUIDIZED CEN 2018USTION-COAL 240.33 1952.19 22.50 242.25 0.11 22.50 270.0 ASIFICATION-COAL, LOW DTU P32.58 1778.97 28.65 298.91 215.19 1081.05 343.5 IOUFFACTION-COAL 596.17 893.58 86.23 573.71 17.00 947.92 300.5 IOUFFACTION-COAL 596.17 893.58 36.23 573.71 17.00 947.92 300.5 ISH S COAL-LIMESTONE SCRUP 195.05 150.42 17.10 72.45 3.93 172.50 54.5	157 B163	- A_AR 4748	∿∎85) 4414∍5 3.00 360.3	
ASIFICATION-COAL, LOW DTU PO2.58 1778.97 28.55 298.91 210.17 1031.09 34.5 IQUEFACTION-COAL 596.17 893.58 36.23 573.71 17.00 947.92 300.5 IGH S COAL-LIMESTONE SCRUP 196.06 150.42 17.10 72.45 3.93 172.50 54.6	.80 3.82	3-82 19756	6.21 459.4	
IQUEFACTION-COAL 046.17 593.53 2022 275.71 1.50 54.0 IGH S COAL-LIMESTONE SCRUP 195.06 150.42 17.10 72.45 3.93 172.50 54.0	-00 13-75	13.75 20034	8.75 400.0	
TGH S COAL-LIMESTONE SCRUP 196.06 191.42 17.10 72.47 0.13 174.40 11	.00 3.30	3.30 72	9.00 8262.0	
200 22 231 40 26.31 111.45 6.00 265.36 55.	.07 5.0R	5.08 1107	7.60 110.7	
IIGH S COAL-MGD SCOUL 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.	.00 0.00	0.00 9	0.00 0.0	
	.40 418.65	18.65 9738	8.28_ 13808.7	

TABLE 25. (Continued)

\_\_\_\_\_

TABLE 26. SURGINEY OF TOTAL EMISSIONS FOR EACH SECTOR AND TOTAL EMISSIONS FOR ALL SECTORS-SCENARIO 3

SECTOPS				900-300- <u>5</u> 7	c Young					
	МОМ	502	CO	PARY	TONA	55	12	томы	ЛЗН	sLungs
					1975					
SESTGENTIAL AND COMMERCIAL	7197.65	2096*27	723.69	227.9t	664.56	88.40	17322.90	39.77	1121.25	45.1
INCUSTRIAL ELECTRIAL	8351,95	10139.71	136.44	672.28	871.33	1300.29	6845.15	53.37	21799.05	6741
ELECTRICAL	6894.77	_16164 <u>.52</u>	734.21	1417.58	614.37	2465.51	1003.10	531.48	41494.83	9049-1
10146	18459.37	29288.76	1603.32	2317.77	2154.25	3854.21	25172.15	616.02	64406.13	9761.
					1980					
PESIDENTIAL AND COMMERCIAL	3601.03	3883,52	706.45	251.16	714.99	143.18	20673.76	35.11	1521.20	1923.
INDUSTRIAL ELECTRICAL	9097.43	10404.86	142.34	735.75	941.93	1408.36	9713.45	57.26	22942.65	2874
ELECTNICAL	//35.17	9486.08	772.08	1589.61	616.25	2852.69	2521.35	532.34	32358.36	46176.
TOTAL	20434.63	22974.47	1620.83	2576.52	2273.18	4414.24	32908.56	624.72	56732.21	50973.
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		1985		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
PESIDENTIAL AND COMMERCIAL	4156.19	3085.63	389.29	266.37	685.99	323.37	24816.32	40.84	2655.30	9919.0
LUDUSICAL ELECTRICAL	10290.70	11529.85	158.73	909.70	1022.02	1745.55	12289.07	67.67	26183.78	19816.
EL201-IUAL	9428+38	12125.61	851.49	1998.93	664.21	3631.88	3120.68	543.25	52176.62	42730.
τοται	23775.26	26741.08	1398.52	3085.00	2372.22	5700.81	40226.07	651.76	71015.71	~62567 <b>.</b>
					2000					···· · · · · ·
RESIDENTIAL AND COMMERCIAL	5031.98	3821.70	285.64	552.77	721.90	1060.19	32061.19	50.78	8393.74	32779.
INDUSTRIAL	14375.39	13590.02	199.34	1399.38	1432.32	2738.06	19858.15	82.66	35021.37	36232.
	6833.69	11033.41	/20.01	2241.19	/16.99	4919.73	2094.40	418.65	97389.28	13805.
TOTAL	27441.05	29045.14	1204.99	4193.34	2871.02	8717.99	53013.74	552.10	140803.40	82820
	<u>-</u>			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·						
		·								
	*****							. · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	······································	

\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_

-----

3

-----

					Tota	1 Emissions	s. Thousa	nds of Tons			
		NOx	so <sub>2</sub>	CO	Part	TOMA <sup>(a)</sup>	ss <sup>(b)</sup>	DS <sup>(c)</sup>	TOMW <sup>(d)</sup>	Ash	Sludge
. <u></u>		<u> </u>			<u> </u>		<u>1975</u>				
Scenario 1		18,409	29,525	1601	2318	2152	3854	25,172	616	64,773	9761
Scenario 3		18,458	29,288	1603	2318	2154	3854	25,172	616	64,406	9761
Difference,	3-1	49	-237	2	0	2	0	0	0	-367	0
							<u>1980</u>				
Scenario 1		20,222	18,478	1619	2577	2271	4404	32,908	624	46,405	71,926
Scenario 3		20,434	22,974	1621	2577	2273	4404	32,908	624	56,732	50,974
Difference,	3-1	212	4496	2	0	2	0	0	0	10,327	-20,952
							<u>1985</u>				
Scenario 1		23,537	18,737	1397	3048	2370	5700	40,226	651	67,774	92,702
Scenario 3		23,775	26,741	1398	3085	2372	5700	40,226	651	81,016	62,567
Difference,	3-1	238	8004	1	37	2	0	0	0	13,242	-30,135
							2000				
Scenario 1		26,954	20,658	1204	4160	2882	8717	53,013	552	127,863	102,650
Scenario 3		27,441	29,045	1204	4193	2871	8717	53,013	552	140,803	82,820
Difference,	3-1	487	8387	0	33	-12	0	0	0	12,940	-19,830

(a) Total organic material - air

(b) Suspended solids

(c) Dissolved solids

(d) Total organic material - water

#### ESTIMATION OF THE IMPACT OF PROJECTED EMISSIONS ON AMBIENT AIR QUALITY

#### Approach

To put into perspective the effect that projected energy requirements will have on ambient air quality, an analysis was made using the greater Indianapolis Air Quality Control Region (AQCR) as an example region. Battelle has spent close to two years developing an emission inventory for the Indianapolis AQCR. A recently completed study utilized this emission inventory to develop control strategies for meeting secondary SO<sub>2</sub> and particulate standards.

The Indianapolis AQCR was chosen for study because of the extensive data base already available. The point sources in this AQCR are smaller than might be considered typical; however, it was concluded that the analysis of an actual AQCR would be more meaningful than the analysis of a hypothetical "typical" AQCR.

Air quality is predicted using the Air Quality Display Model (AQDN), a multiple-source dispersion model. The AQDM uses as input data an emissions inventory and various meteorological parameters. Air quality is then predicted for a receptor grid and the predicted concentrations are printed in tabular form. Battelle has coupled several programs with AQDM so that BCL has the capability to predict emissions resulting from applying air pollution control laws, calculate the resulting air quality, and graphically display the receptor grid concentrations. Future growth of pollutant sources can also be accounted for by using growth factors with the emission inventory.

#### Characteristics of the Indianapolis AQCR

In order to analyze air quality prediction results, the greater Indianapolis Air Quality Control Region should be characterized with respect to types of sources. The fuel-use mix in the Indianapolis AQCR is not typical in that coal is the predominant fuel. The 1971 inventory consisted of about 87.6 percent coal, 5.3 percent petroleum products, and 7.1 percent natural gas. This mix may be compared with the national combustion-fuel figures for 1971 which were: 27.7 percent coal, 25.0 percent petroleum products, and 47.3 percent natural gas. (1)

There are 434 sources inventoried in the Indianapolis AQCR; 227 sources are sources with emissions of more than 25 tons of any one pollutant per year, and the remaining 207 sources are referred to as area sources (emissions described in terms of tons per year for a given area of land). The data base was originally collected for 1970 and updated to include significant changes which occurred through 1972. For this study the inventory will be assumed to apply in 1971 for comparison with 1971 national figures.

A breakdown of the sources within the Indianapolis AQCR was derived from the source listing. The number of sources in each of seven arbitrary source categories is given in Table 28. For each source category the total emissions of  $SO_2$  in tons per day are given together with the total contribution to the  $SO_2$  concentration in  $\mu g/m^3$  at Receptor 33, the receptor having the highest  $SO_2$  concentration. These total emissions and ambient air quality contributions were obtained in a "base case" computer run in which all sources were assumed to burn clean fuels, i.e., low sulfur coal, low sulfur residual oil, distillate oil, or natural gas. This base-case run is referred to as the 1971 clean-fuels run.

#### Relative Ambient Air Quality Contributions From Small Sources and Large Sources

Previous studies have shown that, in general, small sources have a greater impact on ambient air quality in porportion to their emissions than do large sources. <sup>(12,13)</sup> The sources in the Indianapolis AQCR exhibit the same trend. Table 28 shows that the utility combustion group (20 to 440 MW) produced 156.9 tons SO<sub>2</sub> per day, or 78.1 percent of the total emissions, while contributing only 7.35  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>, or 15.8 percent, to the SO<sub>2</sub>

	Number of	Em	issions	ААО	-R33		Mean
Source Category	Sources	SO <sub>2</sub> , T/D	E = % of Total	µg/m <sup>3</sup>	A = %	A/E	Stack Ht.
Utility Combustion 20-440 MN	11	156.9	78.1	7.35	15.8	.202	81 m
Industrial Combustion 10-40 MW equiv.	8	12•4	6.2	10.54	22.7	3.66	38 m
Industrial Combustion 5-10 MW equiv.	11	8.5	4.2	3.70	8.0	1.91	44 m
Industrial Combustion 1-5 MW equiv.	25	7.7	3.8	4.03	8.7	2.29	33 m
Industrial Processes	7	3.3	1.6	14.78	31.8	19.9	
Other Point Sources	165	3.1	1.5	1.96	4.2	2.80	
Area Sources	207	9.1	4.5	4.15	8.9	1.98	
Totals	434	201		46.52			

ς.

.

concentration at Receptor 33. On the other hand, industrial boilers in the 10-20 MW equivalent range produced 12.4 tons of  $SO_2$  per day, or 6.2 percent of the total emissions, while contributing 10.54  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>, or 22.7 percent, to the total SO<sub>2</sub> concentration at Receptor 33.

The ratio, A/E, where A = the percent contribution to ambient air quality, and E = the percent of total emissions, was used in the previous studies (12,13) to show the relative effects of emissions from different sources. A large body of A/E data calculated from AQDM analysis of the New York, Philadelphia, and Buffalo AQCR's is presented in Reference 12. These data show that there is wide variation in individual A/E values but that average values for different types of sources are significantly different. For example, Reference 12 gives the following summary of New York AQCR SO<sub>2</sub> data where the A/E values are the mean values obtained for all receptors in the AQCR grid.

Source Category	Range of A/E	<u>Mean A/E</u>
Utility Power	0.13-1.56	0.49
Industrial Combustion	0.69-2.17	1.06
Area Sources	0.53-1.69	1.38

The A/E value less than unity for utility power sources shows that these sources contribute proportionally less to ambient air quality than to total emissions, while the A/E value greater than unity for area sources shows a relatively greater impact on ambient air quality from these smaller sources.

Values of A/E were calculated for each source category in the Indianapolis AQCR and are given in Table 28. The A/E for utility combustion is 0.2 and 5 of the 6 remaining categories have A/E values in the range of 1.9 to 3.7 in general agreement with the New York data. The very high value, A/E = 19.9, for industrial processing, is due to the presence of a sulfuric acid plant in close proximity to Receptor 33. This plant produces only 0.36 percent of the total SO<sub>2</sub> emissions in the AQCR but contributes more than 29 percent to the SO<sub>2</sub> concentration of Receptor 33.

It is obvious that A/E values calculated for a single receptor will be quite sensitive to the location of each source with respect to that receptor. A second calculation was carried out for Receptor 44, the fifth largest receptor. The resulting A/E values for each source category are presented in the following tabulation together with those for Receptor 33 for comparison.

Source Category	Receptor 44 <u>A/E</u>	Receptor 33 <u>A/E</u>
1	0.17	0.20
2	4.89	3.66
3	2.26	1.91
4	3.53	2.29
5	4.50	19.9
6	4.74	2.80
7	2.67	1.98

The A/E values for different receptors are different as expected; however, the conclusions regarding the relative impact of different source categories remain the same.

The disproportionate impact of small sources indicated by this analysis is related to the stack height and stems directly from the AQDM model. The basic equation states that the concentration of pollutant at a selected point is inversely proportional to an exponential function which includes the square of the stack height. This results in a much lower calculated concentration of pollutant for emissions from a tall stack as compared with the same emissions from a short stack. To demonstrate this relationship in the Indianapolis AQGR, the mean stack height is given in lable 28 for the first four source categories. The general trend, low A/E for tall stacks and high A/E for shorter stacks, is apparent. A plot of log (A/E) versus the square of the stack height shows the expected scatter but the correlation is clear.

#### Effects of Fuel Switching on Ambient Air Quality

In view of the conclusions reached in the foregoing analysis, the evaluation of the effect of projected energy requirements on ambient air quality must include consideration of source size. Therefore, ambient air quality calculations were carried out for the Scenario 1 projections, allocation of clean fuels to the residential/commercial and industrial sectors, and for the Scenario 3 projections, some dirty fuel burned in small sources because of restrictions on clean fuel allocation.

#### Basis for Ambient Air Quality Calculations

The Air Quality Display Model was used to calculate ambient air quality for the Indianapolis base case (1971 clean-fuels run). The results of this run were used to calculate the effects of increased fuel use, applied energy technology, and fuel switching as projected by Scenario 1 and Scenario 3. These calculations are based on the fact that the AQDM equation states that the concentration of pollutant at a selected point is directly proportional to the emission rate of the source. Thus, if the emission rate is increased by 20 percent, the pollutant concentration at any point, and therefore at all points, is increased by 20 percent. Similarly, if the emission rate of a number of sources is increased by 20 percent, the total pollutant concentration due to those combined sources is increased by 20 percent.

#### Hypothetical Case

To illustrate this approach and to demonstrate the effect of fuel switching, a hypothetical case is presented in Table 29. Consider a group of point sources producing 180 tons  $SO_2$  per day and contributing  $30 \ \mu\text{g/m}^3$  of  $SO_2$  at a given receptor, and a group of area sources with emissions of 80 tons  $SO_2$  per day and an ambient air quality contribution of  $30 \ \mu\text{g/m}^3$ . The A/E values in this case would be 0.7 and 1.7, respectively.

#### TABLE 29. COMPARISON OF POINT SOURCE AND AREA SOURCE CONTRIBUTION TO AMBIENT AIR QUALITY (AAQ)

-

	Emissions of SO <sub>2</sub> , T/D	AAQ of Receptor, µg/m <sup>3</sup>
Hypothetical Case		
Point Sources Area Sources	180 80	30 30
Totals	260	60
Shift 40 T/day of emissions from point sources to area sources		
Point Sources Area Sources	140 120	23.3 45
Totals	260	68.3
Shift 40 T/day of emissions from area sources to point sources		
Point Sources Area Sources	220 40	36.7 15
Totals	260	51.7

#### Hypothetical Case
If clean fuel and dirty fuel were switched so that the point source emissions decreased by 40 tons per day to 140 tons per day and area source emissions increased by the same amount to 120 tons per day, the point source AAQ would decrease to 23.3  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup> (140/180 x 30) and the area source AAQ would increase to 45  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup> (120/80 x 30) to give a total AAQ of 68.3  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup>. If the switch were made in the opposite direction, the same type of calculation gives a new total AAQ of 51.7  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup> as shown in Table 29. Thus, with the same total emissions, the AAQ varies from 51.7 to 68.3  $\mu$ g/m<sup>3</sup> depending on the distribution of the emissions between the source types.

# Modifications to Indianapolis AQCR

This approach was applied to projections for the Indianapolis AQCR corresponding to Scenario 1 and Scenario 3. Three modifications were made to simplify the calculations as follows:

- (1) Only coal combustion was considered
- (2) The sources were divided into two groups, utility sources and other sources
- (3) Process sources were excluded.

As noted previously, the Indianapolis AQCR fuel mix includes nearly 88 percent coal and only 5 percent petroleum. Since natural gas combustion produces negligible  $SO_2$  emissions, coal represents nearly 95 percent of the  $SO_2$ producing fuel in the Indianaplis AQCR. For this reason, the total  $SO_2$ emissions were attributed to coal burning and oil burning was neglected. The division of sources into two groups is based on the fact that the combustion sources other than the utility group have A/E ratios between 1.9 and 3.7. Thus, the impact of sources in this group on ambient air quality would be similar. Furthermore, allocation of fuels to categories within this group would be purely arbitrary, hence, not meaningful. The characteristics of the individual plants in the utility group are given in Table 30 for reference. The industrial process sources are noncombustion in nature. In the Indianapolis AQCR this group includes a sulfuric acid plant, three coke ovens, a catalytic petroleum cracker, a lead blast furnace, and a creosote plant. The  $SO_2$  emissions from such

Source Number	Name	Size, MW	Туре	Stack Height, ft	SO <sub>2</sub> Emission, ton/day	Contribution to Receptor 33, $\mu g/m^3$
1	H.T. Pritchard Station	105	Pulverized Coal	250	10.30	0.143
2	H.T. Pritchard Station	125	Pulverized Coal	250	12.39	0.163
3	H.T. Pritchard Station	175	Pulverized Coal	250	17.08	0.186
4	E.W. Stout Station	20	Underfed Stokers	134	2.41	0.849
5	E.W. Stout Station	55	Pulverized Coal	209	5.13	1.076
б	E.W. Stout Station	205	Pulverized Coal	250	30.38	3.339
7	E.W. Stout Station	450		565	57.77	0.519
8	Perry K Plant	65	Spreader Stokers	272	4.69	0.299
9	Perry K Plant	70	Pulverized Coal	272	5.22	0.306
10	Perry K Plant	80	Pulverized Coal	272	5.65	0.414
12	Noblesville Generation Station	230		217	5.92	0.057

# TABLE 30. CHARACTERISTICS OF UTILITY PLANIS IN INDIAMAPOLIS AQCR

sources would be constant as fuel use and energy technology are varied. Since these sources contribute over 30 percent to the AAQ of Receptor 33, their inclusion as a constant would tend to make the effects of fuel switching less distinct.

# Projected Ambient Air Quality

The Indianapolis AQCR base-case, clean-fuels computer run for 1971 was modified on the basis of the foregoing considerations. The result gives the total coal use, total  $SO_2$  emission rate, and total contribution to the  $SO_2$  concentration at Receptor 33 for the electrical sector and for the other sectors combined. The projected AAQ for each year and each scenario were calculated by the following steps:

- (1) The base-case values (coal use, SO<sub>2</sub> emission rate, and AAQ contribution) were increased by the coal-use growth factor obtained by dividing the projected national consumption of coal as fuel for the given year by the actual national coal use for 1971 using the Dupree and West data.<sup>(1)</sup>
- (2) The newly projected coal use in each sector was broken down into high-sulfur coal, low-sulfur coal, and applied energy technology in proportion to the quantities projected for each in Tables 6, 7, and 8 for Scenario 1, and in Tables 19, 20, and 21 for Scenario 3.
- (3) The SO<sub>2</sub> emissions rate for each coal type or combustion mode was calculated using the appropriate emission factors from Table 9.
- (4) The new  $SO_2$  emissions were summed for each sector.
- (5) The new AAQ contribution from each sector was calculated on a proportional basis as illustrated in the hypothetical case.

(6) The new total AAQ was obtained by summing the new AAQ from each sector.

The details of each calculation are given in Appendix B and the results are given in Table 31. The difference in the predicted AAQ for Scenario 1 and Scenario 3 is large. The values for Scenario 3 are more than twice the values for Scenario 1 in each year. Since Scenario 3 includes some quantities of high sulfur coal in the nonelectrical sectors, this result is expected from the large difference in the A/E values for the electrical sector, 0.20, and for the other sectors, 1.9 to 3.7.\* For each Scenario the predicted AAQ decreases from 1975 to 1980, reflecting the projected increase in the application of stack gas cleaning. The AAQ values rise again in 1985 and 2000 as a result of the projected increase in coal use.

One additional factor should be noted in connection with the relative seriousness of emissions from small sources versus large sources. There are some indications that sulfate may be a more critical air pollutant than  $SO_2$ . <sup>(14)</sup> If airborne residence time is a significant factor in the conversion of  $SO_2$  to sulfate, then emissions from short stacks might contribute less sulfate as an air pollutant than tall stacks. These questions must be resolved before a final conclusion regarding the overall importance of emissions from short versus tall stacks can be reached.

# Discussion of Results

The predicted ambient air quality results for Scenario 1 and Scenario 3 emphasize the importance of small sources in any emission control strategy. A successful strategy should include not only allocation of clean fuel to small sources but also provision of energy technology for small sources. It is necessary to implement both approaches because each has limitations. Allocation of clean fuels to small sources (as in Scenario 1) has only a minor effect on total SO<sub>2</sub> emissions but a dramatic \*See Appendix B for a discussion of the impact of greater total emissions in Scenario 3 for the years 1980, 1985, and 2000.

		AAQ-Receptor	33, µSO2/m <sup>3(a)</sup>
Year	Sector	Scenario 1	Scenario 3
1975	Electrical Other	16.3 26.9	12.0 93.2
	Total	43.2	105.2
1980	Electrical Other	6.4 31.1	6.6 90.1
	Total	37.5	96.7
1 <b>9</b> 85	Electrical Other	7.4 40.3	9.3 102.0
	Total	47.7	111.3
2000	Electrical Other	9.0 54.6	10.7 130.6
	Total	63.6	141.3

# TABLE 31. SUMMARY OF PREDICTED AMBIENT AIR QUALITY (INDIANAPOLIS AQCR)

(a) Process sources omitted.

effect on ambient air quality. Even so, in the sample case, the Indianapolis AQCR, the ambient air quality contribution from nonutility sources comprised 60 to 85 percent of the combustion-related ground-level concentration of  $SO_2$  in Scenario 1. Thus, even if clean fuels could be allocated freely to small sources, it would be desirable to further limit emissions from small sources through application of some energy technology. A further limitation is that there exist some constraints on the allocation of clean fuels. The available date on the consumption of high- and low-sulfur fuels are not sufficiently detailed to permit the identification of all such constraints within the current program. However, some large blocks of "misplaced" clean fuel can be identified which include:

- Natural gas burned under large, electrical-generation steam boilers operated by industry as well as by utilities. Such use involves long-term gas contracts or even outright ownership of the gas field by the company.
- (2) Low-sulfur coal burned under utility boilers. Again such use may involve long-term binding contracts, or utility company ownership of mines producing low sulfur coal.

The actual extent and nature of such constraints to clean-fuels allocation should be determined in order to develop methods for improving the flexibility and to accurately assess the magnitude of the emissions control problem remaining for small sources.

The limitation of energy technology in this context lies in the fact that most of the technologies under development are applicable primarily to large sources. The question of applicability is discussed further in the technology assessment section. Two conclusions may be drawn from these considerations.

- (1) The technologies for control of emissions from large sources should be perfected and applied as rapidly as possible to free clean fuels for use in small sources.
- (2) Energy technology applicable to small sources must be developed as rapidly as possible.

# TECHNOLOGY ASSESSMENT

# Approach

The assessment of the potential role of the energy technologies in the achievement of the national goals of meeting energy demand and maintaining ambient air quality is difficult because it requires consideration of a number of diverse factors which then must be related and compared in a meaningful way. The approach taken to this assessment involved the following steps:

- (1) The development of assessment criteria
- (2) The evaluation of each technology with respect to each assessment criterion
- (3) The conversion of the evaluation to a rating scale
- (4) The compilation of aggregate ratings for each technology, both with and without weighting of the criteria
- (5) The ranking of the technologies based on the aggregate ratings.

The mechanics of the assessment involve methodology developed at Battelle for environmental impact assessment modified somewhat for application to technology assessment.

# Assessment Criteria

A set of six criteria were employed in the assessment of the energy technologies as follows.

- (1) Residual emissions
- (2) Projected availability of the technology
- (3) Applicability of the technology to various fuels and to various markets
- (4) Cost of the applied technology
- (5) Energy efficiency of the technology
- (6) Probability of successful development.

The energy technologies under consideration have differing potential for minimizing air pollutant emissions. This variability was expressed in terms of the residual air emission which are expected to result from the application of the technology. In each case, the air emissions resulting from the entire fuel/energy cycle, including extraction, transportation, processing, and utilization were considered.

In view of the urgency of the related energy and environmental problems, the projected availability of a given technology is an important criterion in the assessment of its potential role. The factors of date of commercialization and the subsequent rate of implementation of the technology are components of the availability consideration. These questions involve the current stage of development and commercialization and the complexity of the process.

The applicability of the technology was evaluated with respect to the types and availability of fuels appropriate to the technology, and to the various markets which could be served by the technology.

The cost factor is complex and involves the capital requirements, the operating cost of the technology, i.e., the incremental cost of energy due to the application of the technology, comparative costs of competitive technologies, and development costs. Another consideration is the question of utilization of capital within the United States rather than investment in foreign-based operations.

The criterion of energy efficiency includes losses in fuel processing, energy requirements in the application of the technology, and the potential of some technologies to be coupled with advanced power cycles thus increasing overall efficiency.

The probability of success was evaluated on the basis of the amount of existing data, the complexity of the technology, and the degree of departure from existing technology.

The question of system reliability is an important factor which was considered in the assessment process. It was not established as a separate criterion, however, because reliability is very closely associated with the categories of availability and probability of successful development. It was assumed that reliability must be established before a

technology is considered commercially available. Similarly, reliability is inherent in evaluating the probability of successful development.

There are, of course, interrelationships between other assessment criteria. For example, the complexity of the proposed technology is considered in probability of successful development as well as in availability through the cost and risk factors which affect the probability that needed work will be done to complete the development.

# Technology Evaluation

The second step in the assessment procedure was to develop an evaluation of each technology with respect to each of the six assessment criteria. A quantitative evaluation was employed wherever possible, otherwise qualitative categories for evaluation were developed. The results of this evaluation are summarized in Table 32. This summary includes ten categories of energy technologies, and the basic assessment was made for these ten. Some of these categories include more than one approach. Comparisons of different processes within an energy technology are pointed out in the various evaluations. The derivation and significance of the evaluations in each assessment category are discussed in the following sections.

# Residual Emissions

The data in Table 32 which characterize the residual emissions for each technology were derived from the total emissions given in Tables 10, 11, and 12, which, as discussed previously, indicate total emissions for the entire fuel/energy system. Thus the data in Table 32 take into account the air emissions from each module represented in each fuel/ technology system as defined in Table 8. The residual emissions in Table 32 are expressed in units of thousands of tons per trillion Btu. (This unit is equal to two pounds per million Btu.) A sample calculation will serve to illustrate the derivation of the data. The quantity of cleanable coal projected for 1975 is given in Table 6 as 1,110 x  $10^{12}$  Btu. The total air pollutant emissions from the extraction, physical cleaning,

	Total System			Appl	icability	Co	ost		Probability of
Energy Technology	Residual Emissions, 10 <sup>3</sup> ton/10 <sup>12</sup> Btu	<u>Availa</u> Year	<u>bility</u> Rate	Fuels	Sector Markets (a)	Capital, \$/kw	Operating, ¢/10 <sup>6</sup> Btu	Energy Efficiency	Successful Development(j)
Physical Coal Cleaning	1.214	Now	1	Coal	A11	2.3 <sup>(b)</sup>	6.6 <sup>(b)</sup>	.88	E
Chemical Coal Cleaning	1.359	1978	2	Coal	A11	16-22 <sup>(c)</sup>	26 <sup>(c)</sup>	.95	A-3
Resid Desulfurization	1.015	Now	1	011	A11	17 <sup>(d)</sup>	45 <sup>(d)</sup>	.90	E
Coal Refining (liquefaction	) 1.026	1980	3	Coal	E+I	80 <sup>(e)</sup>	60 <sup>(e)</sup>	.75	B-2
Coal Gasification, low Btu	0.817	1978	3	Coal	E+I	90 <sup>(f)</sup>	50 <sup>(f)</sup>	. 70	B-2
Coal Gasification, high Btu	0.996	1977	3	Coal	R/C	117-197 <sup>(g)</sup>	60 <sup>(g)</sup>	.65	B-1
Stack Gas Cleaning, throwaway	0.718	Now	1	Both	E+I	25-75 <sup>(h)</sup>	25 <sup>(h)</sup>	.95	A-1
Stack Gas Cleaning, by-product	0.718	1974	1	Both	E+I	25-75 <sup>(h)</sup>	25 <sup>(h)</sup>	.95	A-1
High-Pressure Fluidized- Bed Combustion of Coal	0.520	1977	2	Coal	E+I	5-25 <sup>(1)</sup>	20 <sup>(1)</sup>	1.00	A-3
Atm. Pressure Chemically Active Fluidized-Bed Combustion of Oil	0.334	1977	2	011	E+I	5-25 <sup>(1)</sup>	20 <sup>(1)</sup>	1.00	A-3

# TABLE 32. ENERGY TECHNOLOGY EVALUATION MATRIX

Footnotes to Table 32

- (a) E = Electrical Sector, I = Industrial Sector, R/C = Residential and Commercial Sector.
- (b) Capital costs for physical coal cleaning plants were estimated in Reference 15 to be \$5.6 and \$6.3 million for two modifications of a 1000 T/hour plant. These estimates were converted to \$/kw and tha 1966 costs escalated to 1972 costs by means of the Marshall Stevens index. The average of the values, \$2.17/kw and \$2.44/kw, was taken. The value given for operating cost was taken from Reference 2, page 333.
- (c) Capital and operating costs given are Battelle estimates for hydrothermal chemical coal cleaning.
- (d) The capital cost of hydrodesulfurization of residual oil was reported in Table 15, page 97 of Reference 16. Operating cost is estimated at 43.6 cents per million Btu on page 23 of Reference 16. Page 99 of the same reference shows costs for other modifications up to 48.4 cents/million Btu. A value of 45 cents/million Btu was selected.
- (e) Capital and operating costs were taken from Reference 2, page 364. The estimate for operating cost includes the value of the coal lost in processing but not the cost of the coal converted to product.
- (f) Capital costs of \$82/kw were estimated for the Wellman-Galusha low Btu process in Reference 16, page 91. Other estimates of capital costs for other low Btu systems range from \$70 to \$135 per installed kw. A value of \$90/kw was taken. Operating cost estimates range from 45 to 70 cents per million Btu. A conservative value of 50 cents per million Btu was chosen.
- (g) Capital costs were taken from Reference 2, page 381. The capital cost for a Lurgi high Btu plant was estimated in Reference 17 as \$134/kw which is within the range given. The cost of high Btu gas at a Lurgi plant was estimated in Reference 17 to range from \$1 to \$1.20 per million Btu for coal costing \$7 per ton. Subtracting this coal cost gives a range of 50 to 70 cents per million Btu. The mean of this range was chosen.
- (h) Capital and operating costs for stack gas cleaning were taken from Reference 2, pages 409 and 394. The operating cost entered in the table is a mean value.
- (i) Capital and operating costs for fluidized-bed combustion of coal and oil were taken from Reference 2, pages 416 and 423.
- (j) See text for definition of categories.

transportation, and combustion of that quantity of coal are given in Table 11 as follows:  $NO_x - 391.96$ ,  $SO_2 - 802.2$ ,  $CO_29.4$ , particulate -119.1, and total organic material - 6.1 thousand tons. Each of these quantities was divided by 1,110 trillion Btu to give the following system emissions:  $NO_x - 0.353$ ,  $SO_2 - 0.723$ , CO - 0.026, particulate - 0.107, and total organic material - 0.005 thousand tons per trillion Btu. The total of these air emissions, 1.214 thousand tons per trillion Btu, was entered in the residual emissions column of Table 28 for the physical coal cleaning technology.

The chemical coal cleaning system was not included in the projected total emissions calculations. The residual emissions value in Table 32 was therefore derived from data given in Reference 2 with correction to 1 percent sulfur in the chemically cleaned coal. The other residual emissions data in Table 32 were calculated as illustrated for physical coal cleaning. In addition the residual emissions for a reference system, eastern high-sulfur coal burned without sulfur dioxide control, were calculated in the same manner to be 2.908 thousand tons per trillion Btu.

#### <u>Availability</u>

Technology availability was evaluated first in terms of the estimated year of commercial availability, defined as the year during which 1 year of successful operation on a 100-MW plant is achieved. The years entered in Table 32, under Availability - Year, represent a concensus of opinion regarding the achievement of such a successful demonstration. A second factor to be considered with respect to availability is the rate at which the technology will be implemented after commercialization. A major factor affecting the rate of implementation is the complexity of the process. A highly complex process, requiring a longer lead time for fabrication of components and construction, and being more highly capital intensive will lead to a lower implementation rate. These considerations were combined and the technologies evaluated with respect to three categories defined as follows: Rate Category 1, those technologies now in commercial use and those which represent a

relatively low degree of complexity; Rate Category 2, those technologies based on existing technology but requiring unusual process conditions thus representing an intermediate degree of complexity; Rate Category 3, highly complex processes. The technology evaluations based on these three categories are given in Table 32 under Availability - Rate.

# Applicability

Applicability was evaluated qualitatively with respect to the type of fuel used and to the sector markets served. The entries under Applicability in Table 32 reflect the applicability of each technology to coal, to oil or to both fuels and the consuming sectors expected to be markets for each technology.

# Cost

The energy technologies were evaluated with respect to two cost categories: capital requirements and operating costs. The capital costs given in Table 32 are expressed in dollars per kilowatt of electrical generating capacity. For fuel cleaning and fuel conversion technologies, the plant output in Btu was converted to the equivalent power plant output from that quantity of fuel by the ratio 60 x  $10^6$  Btu/year = 1 kw of installed capacity. This conversion ratio assumes a heat rate of 10,000 Btu/kwhr and a load factor of 68 percent.

The operating costs given in Table 32 are expressed in cents per million Btu. The operating costs refer only to process costs and do not include the cost of the fuel processed or burned. Thus these costs represent the incremental energy cost added through the application of the technology. The bases for the cost estimates given in Table 32 are summarized in footnotes to the table.

A third factor in the cost criterion is the cost of research and development. Because this is a less significant factor over the long term than the other two and because estimates of developments costs are quite uncertain, no attempt was made to formally include development costs in the assessment.

#### Energy Efficiency

The energy efficiencies given in Table 32 reflect energy loss as compared with a conventional system and thus represent energy penalties attending the application of each technology. For fuel cleaning and fuel conversion processes, the inefficiency consists largely of fuel loss, either through material losses in the processing, or through fuel burned for process heat or both. For the stack gas cleaning technologies, the inefficiency represents the parasitic energy required to operate the cleaning process. The efficiency value of unity entered for the fluidizedbed technologies reflects the potential for achieving a thermal efficiency from fluidized bed/generator coupling equal to or greater than that from conventional steam boilers.

The energy efficiency data given in Table 32 were taken from Reference 2, with the exception of the value for residual oil desulfurization which was calculated from data given in Table 13, page 94 of Reference 16.

# Probability of Successful Development

The probability of successful development was evaluated categorically. Five categories were established to reflect the current status of the development and the degree of departure from conventional technology. These categories are defined as follows:

E = existing technology
A-1 = modest extension of existing technology
A-2 = moderate extension of existing technology
A-3 = significant extension of existing technology
B-1 = requires moderate amount of technology
B-2 = requires significant new technology.
pology was evaluated with respect to these five categories

Each technology was evaluated with respect to these five categories as indicated in Table 32.

#### Technology Rating

The evaluations of each technology within each assessment criterion compiled in Table 32 represent diverse kinds of information. Some evaluations are quantitative, with different units for different criteria; others are qualitative or categorical. To provide a means for combining these evaluations into an overall assessment, the evaluations were converted to a rating scale. The methodology was adapted from an approach developed at Battelle for environmental impact assessment. <sup>(18,19)</sup>

The evaluations were converted to ratings through the Technology Rating Function illustrated in Figure 1. The Technology Rating Factor,



FIGURE 1. GENERALIZED TECHNOLOGY RATING FUNCTION

with values from 0-10, is read from the ordinate for various values of the assessment parameter given on the abscissa. The use of the Technology Rating Function results in a normalization of the quantitative evaluations which resolves the problem caused by the use of different units in different evaluations. In addition, the Technology Rating Function approach provides a means for quantifying the qualitative or categorical evaluations.

# Residual Emissions Rating

The Technology Rating Function for the residual-emissions criterion is shown in Figure 2. The abscissa represents the residual



FIGURE 2. TECHNOLOGY RATING FUNCTION FOR AIR EMISSIONS

emissions expressed as thousands of tons per trillion Btu. The residual emissions of the system, strip mining of Eastern coal-rail transportconventional boiler without sulfur dioxide control (2.908 thousand tons per trillion Btu), were selected as the reference point for zero Rating Factor Conversely, zero emissions were set equal to a Rating Factor of ten. The residual emission Rating Factor for each technology is the ordinate value corresponding to the residual emission value for each technology obtained from Table 32. For example, the total residual emissions given in Table 22 for the physical coal cleaning technology are 1.214 thousand tons per

trillion Btu. As shown by the dotted lines in Figure 2, the corresponding Rating Factor is 5.8. In this manner, the residual emissions Rating Factors were determined for each technology. The resulting factors are given in descending order in the following tabulation.

Energy Technology	Residual Emissions Rating Factor
Chemically active fluidized bed, oil	8.9
High pressure fluidized bed, coal	8.2
Stack gas cleaning, by-product	7.5
Stack gas cleaning, throwaway	7.5
Coal gasification, low Btu	7.2
Goal gasification, high Btu	6.6
Resid desulfurization	6.5
Coal refining (liquefaction)	6.5
Physical coal cleaning	5.8
Chemical coal cleaning	- 5.3

#### Availability Rating

The Technology Rating Function for availability based on year of first commercialization is shown in Figure 3. A zero Rating Factor was assigned to the year 1985 and a Rating Factor of 10 was assigned to the present year. The second evaluation in the availability criterion, i.e., rate of availability, was introduced by applying the following corrections to the Rating Factors obtained from Figure 3: Rate Category 1 - no correction; Rate Category 2 - 0.3 correction; and Rate Category 3 - 0.6 correction.



FIGURE 3. TECHNOLOGY RATING FUNCTION FOR TECHNOLOGY AVAILABILITY

The availability Rating Factors are:

Energy Technology	Rating Factor for Year of <u>Availability</u>	Correction for Rate of <u>Availability</u>	Net Rating <u>Factor</u>
Physical coal cleaning	10	None	10
Resid desulfurization	10	None	10
Stack gas cleaning, throwaway	10	None	10
Stack gas cleaning, by-product	9.2	None	9.2
Chemically active fluidized bed, oil	6.7	-0.3	6.4
High pressure fluidized bed, coal	6.7	-0.3	6.4
Coal gasification, high Btu	6.7	-0.6	6.1
Chemical coal cleaning	5.8	-0.3	5.5
Coal gasification, low Btu	5.8	-0.6	5.2
Coal refining (liquefaction)	4.2	-0.6	3.6

# Applicability Rating

Both components of the evaluation of the applicability of energy technologies are categorical in nature. The Technology Rating Function shown in Figure 4 for fuel applicability is based on the rationale that



FIGURE 4. TECHNOLOGY RATING FUNCTION FOR FUEL AVAILABILITY

energy technologies applicable to both coal and oil utilization should be rated higher than those applicable to either fuel alone. Further, in view of the nation's relative abundance of coal and scarcity of oil, the technologies applicable only to oil were downgraded with respect to those applicable only to coal. The location of these categories along the abscissa of Figure 4 is arbitrary but based on the above considerations.

The Technology Rating Function shown in Figure 5 for market applicability was constructed in a similar fashion. The location of the three categories along the abscissa was based on the greater weight given to the electrical and industrial sectors which make up 70-72 percent of the total demand throughout the period to 2000.



Markets



The Rating Factors for each technology were determined from Figures 4 and 5 and the mean of the two values taken as the composite Rating Factor for the applicability criterion. The results are as follows:

Energy Technology	Rating Factor for Fuel <u>Applicability</u>	Rating Factor for Market Applicability	Mean Rating <u>Factor</u>
Physical coal cleaning	8	10	9
Chemical coal cleaning	8	10	9
Stack gas cleaning, throwaway	10	8	9
Stack gas cleaning, by-product	10	8	9
Coal refining (liquefaction)	8	8	8
Coal gasification, low Btu	8	8	8
High pressure fluidized bed, coal	8	8	8
Resid desulfurization	4	10	7
Coal gasification, high Btu	8	6	7
Chemically active fluidized bed, oil	4	8	6

# Cost Rating

The Technology Rating Function for capital cost is shown in Figure 6 and that for operating cost is shown in Figure 7. A capital cost of \$300/kw was assigned a zero Rating Factor in Figure 6, and an operating cost of \$1 per million Btu was assigned a zero Rating Factor in Figure 7. The Rating Factors were determined separately for capital and operating cost and the resulting values averaged to give the overall Rating Factor. Where ranges are given in Table 32 for capital cost, the mean of the range was used to determine the Rating Factor. The results are as follows.

Energy Technology	Rating Factor, Capital Cost	Rating Factor, Operating Cost	Mean Cost Rating Factor
Physical coal cleaning	9.9	9.3	9.6
High pressure fluidized bed, coal	9.5	8.0	8.8
Chemically active fluidized bed, oil	9.5	8.0	8.8
Chemical coal cleaning	9.4	7.4	8.4
Stack gas cleaning, throwaway	8.3	7.5	7.9
Stack gas cleaning, by-product	8.3	7.5	7.9
Resid <b>desulfurizatio</b> n	9.4	5.5	7.5
Coal gasification, low Btu	7.0	5.0	6.0
Coal rafining (liquefaction)	7.3	4.0	5.7
Coal gasification, high Btu	4.8	4.0	4. Ļ

# Energy Efficiency Rating

The Technology Rating Function for energy efficiency is shown in Figure 8 where 50 percent efficiency was assigned a zero Rating Factor. The resulting values are as follows.



FIGURE 6. TECHNOLOGY RATING FUNCTION FOR CAPITAL COSTS



FIGURE 7. TECHNOLOGY RATING FUNCTION FOR OPERATING COSTS



FIGURE 8. TECHNOLOGY RATING FUNCTION FOR EFFICIENCY

Energy Technology	Energy Efficiency Rating Factor
High pressure fluidized bed, coal	10
Chemically active fluidized bed, oil	10
Chemical coal cleaning	9
Stack gas cleaning, throwaway	9
Stack gas cleaning, by-product	9
Resid desulfurization	8
Physical coal cleaning	7.6
Coal refining (liquefaction)	5
Coal gasification, low Btu	4
Coal gasification, high Btu	3

# Probability of Successful Development Rating

The Technology Rating Function for probability of successful development is shown in Figure 9. The evaluation categories are located along the axis on the basis of the relative probability of success judged for each category. The resulting Rating Factors are as follows.



FIGURE 9. TECHNOLOGY RATING FUNCTION FOR PROBABILITY OF SUCCESSFUL DEVELOPMENT

Energy Technology	Probability of Success Rating Factor
Physical coal cleaning	10
Resid desulfurization	10
Stack gas cleaning, throwaway	9
Stack gas cleaning, by-product	9
Chemical coal cleaning	7
High pressure fluidized bed, coal	7
Chemically active fluidized bed, oil	7
Coal gasification, high Btu	6
Coal refining (liquefaction)	5
Coal gasification, low Btu	5

#### Aggregation of Technology Ratings

#### Unweighted Summation

The overall technology assessment including all criteria was first made by summing the individual criteria ratings for each technology. The sums thus obtained reflect the relative potential of the various technologies assuming that all of the criteria are equally important. All of the ratings are compiled in Table 33 in which the technologies are listed in ranked order according to their aggregate ratings.

# Weighted Summations

To incorporate the relative importance of the assessment criteria in judging the potential role of energy technologies, a second aggregation was carried out. Each rating was first multiplied by a weighting factor chosen to reflect the relative importance of the criteria; then the products were summed to obtain the weighted aggregate rating.

The weighting factors were obtained by quantifying the subjective value judgments of a panel of six Battelle scientists active in the air pollution control field. An iterative procedure was used with controlled feedback of intermediate results to arrive at a group consensus. Each member was asked to list the six criteria in order of importance as measures of the potential role of energy technology in satisfying our energy demands with minimum air pollution. Each member then made successive pairwise comparisons between contiguous elements to determine for each element pair the ratio of importance. For example, the criterion ranked second was compared to the first to determine how much less important the second is to the first. This relative importance was expressed as a ratio greater than zerc. and less than or equal to one. The process was continued between the third and the second, the fourth and the third, etc. The output from this procedure was a weighted list of the criteria for each member of the pencl. The weighting factors thus developed were averaged to yield the first set of weights. The results were as follows.

				- <b>D</b>			linuoichted	Weighted	Normalized
Energy Technology	Residual Emissions	Availability	Applicability	Cost	Energy Efficiency	Probability of Success	Aggregate Rating, ER	Rating, <sup>EW</sup> f <sup>R</sup>	Weighted Rating
Stack Gas Cleaning, throwaway	7.5	10	9	7.9	9	9	52.4	405.5	52.2
Physical Coal Cleaning	5.8	10	9	9.6	7.6	10	52.0	403.2	51.9
Stack Gas Cleaning, by-product	7.5	9.2	9	7.9	9	9	51.6	398.7	51.3
Resid Desulfurization	6.5	10	7	7.5	8	10	49.0	384.0	49.4
High Pressure Fluidized-Bed, coal	8.2	6.4	8	8.8	10	7	48.4	378.9	48.8
Chemically Active Fluidized Bed, oil	8.9	6.4	6	8.8	10	7	47.1	377.9	48.7
Chemical Coal Cleaning	5.3	5.5	9	8.4	9	7	44.2	335.3	43.2
Coal Gasification, low Btu	7.2	5.2	8	6.0	4	5	35.4	273.7	35.2
Coal Refining (liquefaction)	6.5	3.6	8	5.7	5	5	33.8	257.1	33.1
Coal Gasification, high Btu	6.6	6.1	7	4.4	3	6	33.1	255.9	33.0

#### TABLE 33. ENERGY TECHNOLOGY RATING MATRIX

----

Assessment Criterion	Mean Weighting Factor	Standard Deviation
Residual Emissions	19.0	12.7
Availability	13.4	10.7
Cost	12.9	5.4
Applicability	12.4	7.2
Probability of Success	12.2	10.3
Efficiency	11.4	9.8

These results show that the members of the group differed widely in their evaluation of the relative importance of the criteria. The large standard deviation for most of the criteria shows that some members gave a given criterion a large weight while others gave the same criterion a small weight. The averaging process smoothed these out to leave the weights nearly the same from the second criterion to the last, i.e., the group consensus after the first weighting was that the criteria are of nearly equal importance. A consultant asked to rank the criteria in the same fashion said that he felt that they were all of equal importance, thus tending to support the first group consensus. A second iteration was performed in which the panel was given the group weights and the standard deviations. Each member repeated the scaling procedure and the resulting weights again everaged with the following results

Assessment Criterion	Mean Weighting Factor	Standard Deviation
Cost	16.8	3.2
Emissions	16.3	7.8
Availability	14.3	9.0
Probability of Success	12.5	10.5
Efficiency	12.0	5.0
Applicabili <b>t</b> y	6.7	6.1

The standard deviation, although smaller than those of the first iteration, are still large showing that considerable difference of opinion still remained among the panel regarding the relative importance of the criteria. The mean weighting factors from the second iteration were normalized to a scale of 1-10 and rounded to the nearest 0.5. The final weights were as follows.

	Final Weighting
Assessment Criterion	Factor, Wf
Residual Emissions	10
Cost	10
Availability	8.5
Probability of Success	7.5
Efficiency	7
Applicability	4

It should be stressed that the weights obtained represent an average of the rather diverse opinion of one panel. The results were used only to examine the effects of weighting the ratings and they are not presented as an absolute scale of relative importance. These weights were employed to compute the weighted aggregate rating values entered in Table 33. For easier comparison with the unweighted sums, the weighted totals were normalized as shown in the last column of Table 33.

Comparison of the weighted and unweighted ratings shows that the rank order of the technologies did not change and the differences in the aggregate ratings by the two methods are small.

# Discussion of the Technology Assessment

Examination of the total weighted technology ratings given in Table 33 shows that there are three rather distinct groupings of technologies. The technologies in the highest ranked group, including both stack gas cleaning technologies and physical coal cleaning, have essentially equivalent ratings. The technologies in the second group, consisting of residual oil desulfurization and the two fluidized-bed technologies, are nearly equivalent but are 3 to 5 points lower in rating than the first group. The third group includes the three coal conversion processes. The ratings for this group are 12-14 points below those for the second group. Chemical coal cleaning is rated between the second and third groups.

The stack gas cleaning processes combine good emission control, early projected availability, and intermediate cost to achieve their high ratings. Physical coal cleaning and residual oil desulfurization are less effective in emission control but the fact that they are both existing technologies is an offsetting consideration. The relatively low cost of physical coal cleaning raises that technology into the highest rated group. The coal conversion processes, on the other hand, exhibit less effective air emission control, when the entire system is considered, later availability, higher cost, and lower energy efficiency than the rest of the technologies which accounts for their comparatively low ratings.

The comparison of the weighted and unweighted aggregate technology ratings in Table 33 is interesting. As noted previously, the rank order of the technologies remained the same when the technology ratings were weighted according to a scale of relative importance of the assessment criteria. This result emphasizes the fact that the technologies near the top of the list are highly rated in most of the criteria while those near the bottom of the list are less highly rated in most of the criteria. Another contributing factor is that the weighting factors used did not differ greatly, the first five varying only between 7 and 10. However, given the generally high criteria ratings of the top group and the generally low ratings of the bottom group, the rank order of technologies could be expected to remain unaffected unless highly disproportionate, and thus unrealistic, weighting factors were used.

The technology assessment was designed to incorporate a number of factors into an unbiased evaluation of the various technologies with respect to their overall potential. It was not possible to accurately reflect all the factors involved, and in some cases there will be special considerations which may override the factors which were specifically included in the assessment. As one example, the widespread use of natural gas for home heating and the abundance of coal combine to make the conversion of coal into a substitute natural gas a highly desirable, if not mandatory, technology for the future. Thus, although the high Btu gasification technology is ranked last in this assessment, the special needs for substitute natural gas will require pursuit of the development of this technology.

The results of the predicted ambient air quality calculations demonstrate the importance of small sources. Those energy technologies which are applicable to small and intermediate-size sources include: coal cleaning, resid desulfurization, coal refining, coal gasification, and fluidized-bed combustion of coal. The widespread application of coal cleaning, while not a total solution, could provide a significant reduction in SO<sub>2</sub> emissions particularly if chemical cleaning processes capable of removing all or part of the organic sulfur can be developed. It appears that smaller boilers can be modified to burn refined coal products. Development of coal refining technology will therefore make a clean fuel available for the small source sectors. Low Btu coal gasification systems are being developed for utility plant application. However, smaller scale systems, such as the Lurgi which is inherently a small unit, may be usefully applied for on-site generation of low Btu gas for certain industrial applications. High Btu gas from coal could serve as a clean fuel for small industrial sources if they can accommodate the expected higher cost. Development of designs for the fluidized-bed combustion of coal in boilers of intermediate size will provide some of the required emission control.

#### OPTIMUM TECHNOLOGY UTILIZATION

The fuel utilization matrix constructed for Scenario 1, Tables 5, 6, and 7, show that in 1975 and 1980 there will be a deficit in clean fuels and energy technology so that, according to this forecast, some dirty fuels will have to be burned in those years. On the surface, the outlook appears brighter for the years 1985 and 2000, since no uncontrolled combustion is forecast for those years. This results, however, from the optimistic preliminary projections of the availability of energy technology given in Table 4. It must also be emphasized that the basic fuel supply forecasts of Dupree and West, (1) which form the bases for Tables 5, 6, and 7, include substantial amounts of imported petroleum (36.9 percent and 70.3 percent of the total petroleum supply in 1975 and 2000, respectively) and gaseous fuel (10.2 percent and 28.2 percent of the total gaseous fuel supply in 1975 and 2000, respectively). It should be a national goal to minimize dependence on these foreign supplies to the greatest extent possible. Therefore, it is necessary to continue to accelerate the development and use of appropriate energy technologies not only to eliminate the need for uncontrolled combustion of dirty fuel but also to maximize the use of domestic fuel, principally coal. It is clear that to achieve both of these goals, it will be necessary to provide the required energy technologies at an even greater rate than is optimistically projected in Table 4.

The results of the technology assessment indicate that the following actions should be incorporated into the strategy for technology development and utilization:

Stack-gas cleaning is the most advanced technology which will permit extensive use of domestic high sulfur coal over the near term with adequate emission control. Relative cost comparisons with alternate options suggest that only fluidized-bed combustion and chemical coal cleaning are competitive on a cost basis. The current low level of research and development in the latter areas makes it unlikely

that stack gas cleaning will be displaced prior to 2000. Therefore, the remaining engineering problems associated with these technologies should be resolved as rapidly as possible, and implementation of the technology should be promoted to the fullest.

- Physical coal cleaning technology is available now, it is relatively inexpensive, and it can achieve on the average a 30 percent reduction in the sulfur dioxide emissions from combustion of the coal. Implementation of this technology should be extended fully.
- High-pressure fluidized-bed combustion of coal with advanced-cycle power generation has good potential for the extensive utilization of domestic coal. The development and implementation of this technology also should be stressed.
- The chemically active fluidized-bed combustion of oil exhibits the minimum residual emissions of those considered. The potential of this technology over the near term could be greater than indicated in the technology assessment if a major national program were undertaken. The low cost and high efficiency of the process in addition to the low emissions warrant such an emphasis.
- Chemical coal cleaning has potential for more efficient sulfur removal than does physical cleaning. The development of this technology will thus increase the quantity of coal which can be cleaned to 1 percent sulfur or less. In this regard, the two coal cleaning processes are not a duplication of effort. The less expensive physical process can be usefully applied to coals having sulfur contents in the range amenable to physical cleaning and chemical cleaning applied to coals with higher sulfur content. Accelerated development

and early implementation of this technology will further expand the nation's ability to utilize domestic coal.

 Continued development of the coal conversion technologies is warranted on the basis of special considerations as in the case of high Btu gasification as discussed previously.

.

#### REFERENCES

- Dupree, W. G., Jr., and West, J. A., "United States Energy Through the Year 2000", U. S. Department of the Interior, December, 1972.
- (2) Battelle's Columbus Laboratories and Battelle's Pacific Northwest Laboratories, "Environmental Considerations in Future Energy Growth", prepared for the Office of Research and Development, EPA, April, 1973.
- (3) "Minerals Yearbook 1971, Vol. I, Metals, Minerals, and Fuels", Prepared by Bureau of Mines, U. S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D. C., 1973.
- (4) "Study of the Future Supply of Low Sulfur Oil for Electrical Utilities", a report prepared for EPA by Hittman Associates, Inc., February, 1972.
- (5) Hoffman, L., Lysy, F. J., Morris, J. P., and Yeager, K. E., "Survey of Coal Availabilities by Sulfur Content", Final Report by the Mitre Corporation for EPA, May, 1972.
- "Projected Utilization of Stack Gas Cleaning Systems by Steam-Electric Plants", Final Report by the Sulfur Oxide Control Technology Assessment Panel, submitted to the Federal Interagency Committee, Evaluation of State Air Implementation Plans, Apr. 15, 1973.
- (7) "Draft Report on Future Desulfurization Capacity", to Office of Air Programs, EPA from Mitre Corporation.
- (8) Personnel Communication.
- (9) "Mineral Industry Surveys", prepared by Division of Fossil Fuels, Bureau of Mines, U. S. Department of Interior, October 5, 1972.
- (10) "Minerals Industry Surveys", prepared by Division of Fossil Fuels, Bureau of Mines, U. S. Department of Interior, March 19, 1973.
- (11) "Minerals Yearbook 1970, Vol. I, Metals, Minerals, and Fuels", Prepared by Bureau of Mines, U. S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D. C., 1972.
- (12) Krajeski, E. P., Keitz, E., and Bobo, D., "A Study of the Relationship Between Pollutant Emissions from Stationary Sources and Ground Level Ambient Air Quality", Report by The Mitre Corporation to EPA, May 31, 1972.

- (13) Krajeski, E. P. and Yeager, K. E., "A Case for Selective Controls to Achieve Ambient Air Quality Standards", The Mitre Corporation, November, 1972.
- (14) Lewis, T. R., et al, "Toxicology of Atmospheric Sulfur Dioxide Decay Products", EPA, National Environmental Research Center, Research Triangle Park, North Carolina, July, 1972.
- (15) Zimmerman, R. E., "Economics of Coal Desulfurization", <u>Chem. Eng.</u> <u>Prog.</u>, <u>62</u>, 61 (1966).
- (16) Robson, F. L., et al., "Technological and Economic Feasibility of Advanced Power Cycles and Methods of Producing Nonpolluting Fuels for Utility Power Stations", United Aircraft Research Laboratories, December, 1970, PB 198392.
- (17) "Evaluation of Coal-Gasification Technology, Part I Pipeline-Quality Gas", National Research Council R&D Report No. 74-Interim Report No. 1, 1973.
- (18) Whitman, I., et al., "Design of an Environmental Evaluation System", Battelle-Columbus report to the U.S. Bureau of Reclamation, Contract No. 14-06-D-7005, Washington, D.C., 1971, PB 201743.
- (19) Des, N., et al., "An Environmental Evaluation System for Water Resource Planning", Water Resources Research, April, 1973.